

# **PUBH 7556, SECTION 320**

Health and Health Systems
Spring Semester Term A 2019

## COURSE & CONTACT INFORMATION

Credits: 2

Meeting Day(s): January 5 and January 22-March 11, 2019

Instructor: Jon B. Christianson Email: chris001@umn.edu Office Phone: 612-625-3849

Fax: 612-624-2196

Office Hours: By Appointment

Office Location: 15-225 Phillips Wangensteen Building

## COURSE DESCRIPTION

The course provides an overview of the U.S. health care system and current health policy issues. Topics are addressed from a health care management perspective.

## **COURSE PREREQUISITES**

Students must be admitted to the University of Minnesota's Master in Healthcare Administration Program or have consent of the instructor.

## **COURSE GOALS & OBJECTIVES**

Specific goals and learning objectives are listed below for each class session.

## METHODS OF INSTRUCTION AND WORK EXPECTATIONS

This course consists of an in-person introduction and 7 online lessons, with one lesson a week. Lesson activities include lecture, discussion, reading, and writing assignments. You may work ahead if you wish, but note that there are specific due dates throughout the semester.

Each lesson is introduced with narrated presentations, in which the instructor discusses significant issues with reference to the session readings.

### For this course, you will:

- · Complete a total of seven weekly written assignments consisting of four individual and three group assignments.
- · Complete one synthesis pertaining to the session designated for your group.
- Work with the same group members throughout the course.
- · Work with your group in a private forum to complete group assignments and synthesis.
  - Note: Although we recognize there are other means of communicating with your group, we ask for evaluation purposes that you make the private group forum your primary means.
  - I have access to the private group forum, and although I will not be an active participant in your private discussions, I may monitor the activity as part of evaluating each person's contributions to group assignments.
- Share with your group members the lead role of coordinating and submitting assignments.
- Share your synthesis with the class.

If you have any questions about the course, please use the "Course Q&A, Announcements" forum. Email the instructor with private questions that are not relevant to others in the class.

## **Instructions: Group Synthesis**

Your group is expected to provide a synthesis for one of the lessons as assigned. You will post your synthesis for that lesson for the other groups to read and discuss. I will read each synthesis and occasionally comment after a synthesis is posted. Use the private group forum to collaborate and communicate with your group.

The synthesis contributes up to 40 points (out of 200) towards your final grade. Your synthesis is intended to be a group effort, with the results reflecting discussion and consensus among group members. Every group member is expected to fully participate and every group member will receive the same grade. The grade will reflect the thoroughness of your work, the quality of your insights based on your reading of the suggested articles, and the quality of the writing.

To complete the group synthesis assigned to your group:

- 1. There is a list of suggested readings for each week, organized by different subheadings. Focus on 4 different subheadings (your choice) in preparing your synthesis. If there are fewer than four subheadings under a given topic, organize your synthesis around the headings that are available.
- 2. Based on the readings under each subheading, identify and discuss the challenges facing the health care system.
  - a. For example, if your group is assigned Lesson 2, it might select "Physician Education" as one of the four subheadings to address. After reading these articles, identify the challenges facing the health care system relating to implementing successful strategies concerning physician education and briefly describe/discuss them. Do the same for each of the other three subheadings you select under Lesson 2.
- 3. Your task will be to synthesize the content of the articles under each of the 4 subheadings you choose, drawing out the most important challenges, as your group sees them. Clearly, some articles will be more useful than others in this respect. Do not simply summarize or repeat the content of each individual article.
- 4. Your synthesis should be fully referenced and footnoted. If you are quoting a source, put the quotes in quotation marks and include the source in your reference list. If you a citing a source, reference the source in the text and include it in your reference list.
- 5. Use a 10 point font or larger when drafting your synthesis, keeping the total length to under 4 pages, double-spaced. You may use headings and subheadings, but provide more than a list of bullet points.
- 6. Read the syntheses posted by other groups and engage in online discussions, especially when you feel there are additional points to be made that would be of interest to classmates.

## COURSE TEXT & READINGS

- 1. All suggested readings have links to the article following the cite. Please make sure you are logged in to the University using your x500 ID and password particularly when using the link for journal articles. Click on the link to access the reading. If you have any problems accessing assigned readings online, contact Jim Harpole at <a href="harpo002@umn.edu">harpo002@umn.edu</a>. If you do not have a University of Minnesota Internet ID and password, call 301-HELP and support staff will help you set up an account (or set up your own account at <a href="harpo002@umn.edu/initiate">www.umn.edu/initiate</a> and follow the directions.)
- 2. The readings for each class session are divided into two parts: Suggested readings and Further readings. The Suggested readings are organized by subtopic. For some sessions, the list of suggested readings is long, but many individual readings are quite brief. Starred readings should receive first priority. There are no Required readings. The more of the Suggested readings that you are able to complete, the better prepared you will be for your quizzes, assignments, and class discussion; and, the better prepared you will be for your career. In sessions where there are a large number of Suggested readings, you may want to divide responsibility among study group members, with each member summarizing a subset of readings. The Further readings provide additional information on the topics covered in each session. They are intended to be useful in clarifying areas that you feel are not covered adequately in the Suggested readings, or in providing additional information on topics of particular interest to you. The following sources of information are useful in keeping up-to-date on current developments in the health care system and in health policy.

Newspapers: New York Times (liberal perspective)

Wall Street Journal (conservative perspective)

Washington Post (political issues)

Daily Feeds (all free): Kaiser Daily Health Policy Report/Kaiser Health News

**AHIP Solutions Smart Brief** 

The Hill

Websites with short Research Briefs on Various Health Care Topics:

Urban Institute AcademyHealth

The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation

The Commonwealth Fund

Health Affairs

# COURSE OUTLINE/WEEKLY SCHEDULE

Week	Topic	Readings	Activities/Assignments
January 5 (in person)	Health System     Performance: From Iron     Triangle to Three-Legged     Stool to the Triple Aim –     Cost and Population     Health	Readings	
	Health System     Performance: From Iron     Triangle to Three-legged     Stool to the Triple Aim –     Patient Experience	Readings	
Week 1 – January 21 – 28	The Physician Workforce:     Does Physician Training     Need to Change? How Do     Physicians Practice? Will     There be a Physician     Shortage?	Readings	Group Synthesis 1,     January 21
	<ul> <li>Rethinking Primary Care: From Marcus Welby to Team-based Care?</li> </ul>	Readings	Group Assignment 1, January 28
Week 2 – January 28 – February 4	• The Nurse Workforce: Is There a Nurse in the House?	Readings	Group Synthesis 2, January 28
	<ul> <li>Long-term Care: Can This Rubik's Cube be Solved?</li> </ul>	•	<ul> <li>Individual Assignment 1, February 4</li> </ul>
Weeks 3 – February 4 – 11	The Hospital: From Doctors' Workshop to Big Med?	Readings	<ul> <li>Group Synthesis 3, February 4</li> <li>Group Assignment 2, February 11</li> </ul>
Week 4 – February 11 – 18	Medical Technology and Devices: At the Cutting Edge?	Readings	Group Synthesis 4,     February 11
	Pharmaceuticals: What Price Progress	Readings	<ul> <li>Group Synthesis 5,</li> <li>February 11</li> <li>Individual Assignment 2,</li> <li>February 18</li> </ul>
Week 5 – February 18 – 25	Health Insurance and the Private Health Insurance Market: What Works, What Doesn't and How Might Health Reform Change It?	Readings	<ul> <li>Group Synthesis 6, February 18</li> <li>Individual Assignment 3, February 25</li> </ul>
Week 6 – February 25 – March 4	Medicaid: How Can This Vast Public Enterprise Be Sustained?	Readings	<ul> <li>Group Synthesis 7, February 25</li> <li>Group Assignment 3, March 4</li> </ul>
Week 7 – March 4 – 11	Paying for Care for Seniors: Why is Medicaid Complicated?	Readings	Group Synthesis 8, March     4
	Medicare: A Program at the Brink?	Readings	Individual Assignment 4,     March 11

# SPH AND UNIVERSITY POLICIES & RESOURCES

The School of Public Health maintains up-to-date information about resources available to students, as well as formal course policies, on our website at <a href="www.sph.umn.edu/student-policies/">www.sph.umn.edu/student-policies/</a>. Students are expected to read and understand all policy information available at this link and are encouraged to make use of the resources available.

The University of Minnesota has official policies, including but not limited to the following:

- Grade definitions
- Scholastic dishonesty
- Makeup work for legitimate absences

- · Student conduct code
- Sexual harassment, sexual assault, stalking and relationship violence
- Equity, diversity, equal employment opportunity, and affirmative action
- Disability services
- Academic freedom and responsibility

#### Resources available for students include:

- Confidential mental health services
- · Disability accommodations
- Housing and financial instability resources
- Technology help
- Academic support

## **EVALUATION & GRADING**

[Enter a detailed statement of the basis for grading here. Include a breakdown of course components and a point system for achieving a particular grade. Include expected turnaround time for grading/feedback. Please refer to the University's Uniform Grading Policy and Grading Rubric Resource at <a href="https://z.umn.edu/gradingpolicy">https://z.umn.edu/gradingpolicy</a>]

## **Grading Scale**

The University uses plus and minus grading on a 4.000 cumulative grade point scale in accordance with the following, and you can expect the grade lines to be drawn as follows:

% In Class	Grade	GPA	
93 - 100%	Α	4.000	
90 - 92%	A-	3.667	
87 - 89%	B+	3.333	
83 - 86%	В	3.000	
80 - 82%	B-	2.667	
77 - 79%	C+	2.333	
73 - 76%	С	2.000	
70 - 72%	C-	1.667	
67 - 69%	D+	1.333	
63 - 66%	D	1.000	
< 62%	F		

- A = achievement that is outstanding relative to the level necessary to meet course requirements.
- B = achievement that is significantly above the level necessary to meet course requirements.
- C = achievement that meets the course requirements in every respect.
- D = achievement that is worthy of credit even though it fails to meet fully the course requirements.
- F = failure because work was either (1) completed but at a level of achievement that is not worthy of credit or (2) was not completed and there was no agreement between the instructor and the student that the student would be awarded an I (Incomplete).
- S = achievement that is satisfactory, which is equivalent to a C- or better
- N = achievement that is not satisfactory and signifies that the work was either 1) completed but at a level that is not worthy of credit, or 2) not completed and there was no agreement between the instructor and student that the student would receive an I (Incomplete).

Evaluation/Grading Policy	Evaluation/Grading Policy Description	
Scholastic Dishonesty, Plagiarism, Cheating, etc.	You are expected to do your own academic work and cite sources as necessary. Failing to do so is scholastic dishonesty. Scholastic dishonesty means plagiarizing; cheating on assignments or examinations; engaging in unauthorized collaboration on academic work; taking, acquiring, or using test materials without faculty permission; submitting false or incomplete records of academic achievement; acting alone or in cooperation with another to falsify records or to obtain dishonestly grades, honors, awards, or professional endorsement; altering, forging, or misusing a University academic record; or fabricating or falsifying data, research procedures, or data analysis (As defined in the Student Conduct Code). For additional information, please see <a href="https://z.umn.edu/dishonesty">https://z.umn.edu/dishonesty</a> The Office for Student Conduct and Academic Integrity has compiled a useful list of Frequently Asked Questions pertaining to scholastic dishonesty: <a href="https://z.umn.edu/integrity">https://z.umn.edu/integrity</a> .  If you have additional questions, please clarify with your instructor. Your instructor can respond to your specific questions regarding what would constitute scholastic dishonesty in the context of a particular class-e.g., whether collaboration on assignments is permitted, requirements and methods for citing sources, if electronic aids are permitted or prohibited during an exam.  Indiana University offers a clear description of plagiarism and an online quiz to check your understanding ( <a href="http://z.umn.edu/iuplagiarism">http://z.umn.edu/iuplagiarism</a> ).	
Late Assignments	[Instructor to set policy]	
Attendance Requirements	[Instructor to set policy]	
Extra Credit	[Instructor to set policy]	
Intellectual Property of Instructors' Material	The MHA program prohibits any current student from uploading MHA course content (e.g., lecture notes, assignments, or examinations for any PUBH 65XX or PUBH 75XX courses) created by a University of Minnesota faculty member, lecturer, or instructor to any crowdsourced online learning platform.	

# **CEPH KNOWLEDGE DOMAINS**

Knowledge Domain	Course Learning Objectives	Assessment Strategies
Inform, educate and empower people about health issues.	To understand the different components of the United States health care system, how they relate to each other, the challenges health care managers face working within this system, and the impact of governmental policies at the state and federal level on system functioning and health care management.	Quizzes, group assignments (oral and written) and individual assignments.
Enforce laws and regulations to protect health and safety	To understand how the design and enforcement of government laws and regulations influences the functioning of the U.S. health care system	Quizzes, group assignments (oral and written) and individual assignments.

# NCHL HEALTHCARE LEADERSHIP COMPETENCIES FOR CAHME ACCREDITATION PURPOSES

Competency	Course Learning Objectives	Assessment Strategies
Knowledge of population health, health care delivery and financing.	Demonstrate a comprehensive understanding of the U.S. health care delivery and financing system and the role of public policy in shaping the system.	Quizzes, group assignments (oral and written) and individual assignments.
Managing and leading in complex organizations and environments.	Develop skills in participating in group projects.	Group assignments (oral and written)
Professionalism	Increase ability to use written and oral communications in an effective way.	Individual assignments.

#### The U.S. Health Care System and Prospects for Reform

#### January 5 (in person)

Health System Performance: From Iron Triangle to Three-Legged Stool to the Triple Aim - Cost and Populat The U.S. health care system is incredibly complex (some would call it a non-system), characterized by a variety of d financing mechanisms and delivery systems. Before exploring that system in greater detail, the first two sessions of provide an overview of how the U.S. health care system performs relative to components of the Triple Aim: per capil patient experience, and population health. The performance of the U.S. health care system also is compared to tha countries.

#### **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Discuss the different components of the Triple Aim and the performance of the U.S. health care system reli
  - Cost per capita: components of costs, drivers of cost growth, variation in costs
  - Population health
- 2. Compare and contrast different views regarding whether, or under what circumstances, health care expend grow at a faster rate than the rest of the economy should be regarded with concern.
- Discuss evidence on geographic variation in health care costs in the United States.
- Discuss and explain differences between the U.S. and other countries in health care costs and population I

## **Suggested Readings**

## The Triple Aim

- 1.\* Berwick DM, Nolan TW, Whittington J. The triple aim: care, health and cost. Health Aff. 2008;27(3):759-76 http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/27/3/759.full.pdf+html
- 2.\* Moses, III H, Matheson DHM, Dorsey ER, George BP, Sadoff D, Yoshimura Y. The anatomy of health care United States. JAMA. 2013;310(18):1947-1963. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueid=928805&direction=P
- Manchester J. Health care tops list of Americans' worries: poll. The Hill. March 26, 2018. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/380249-healthcare-tops-list-of-americans-worries-poll
- Cutler DM. What is the US health spending problem? Health Aff. 2018;37(3):493-497. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1626
- Thompson D. Health care just became the U.S.'s largest employer. The Atlantic, January 9, 2018. https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2018/01/health-care-america-jobs/550079/

## Spending on Health Care

#### Trends

- 1. Dranove D, Garthwaite C, Ody C. Health spending slowdown is mostly due to economic factors, not struct. in the health care sector. Health Aff. 2014:33(8):1399-1406. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/8/1399.full.pdf+html
- Snell K. Booming health care costs and growing deficits create budget headache for Republicans. The Wa Post, January 25, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2016/01/25/booming-health costs-and-growing-deficits-create-budget-headache-for-republicans/
- Sussman AL. 5 Things to Know About Health-Care Spending in the U.S. The Wall Street Journal, August http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2016/08/25/5-things-to-know-about-health-care-spending-in-the-u-s/
- Hartman M, Martin AB, Espinosa N, Catlin A, The National Health Expenditure Accounts Team. National h spending in 2016: Spending and enrollment growth slow after initial coverage expansions. Health Aff. 2018;37(1):150-160. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/pdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1299
- Antos J, Capretta J. National health expenditure report shows we have not solved the cost problem. Healt Blog, December 2017. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20171205.607294/full/
- Milliman, Inc. Milliman Medical Index: Typical American family faces \$26,944 in annual healthcare costs. PRNewswire, May 16, 2017. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/milliman-medical-index-typical-a family-faces-26944-in-annual-healthcare-costs-300458524.html
- Weiner J. Marks C. Pauly M. Effects of the ACA on health care cost containment. Penn LDI Issue Brief 2017:21(1):1-7. https://ldi.upenn.edu/brief/effects-aca-health-care-cost-containment
- Johnson CY. The U.S. spends more on health care than any other country. Here's what we're buying. Th Washington Post, December 27, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/12/27/the-u more-on-health-care-than-any-other-country-heres-what-were-buying/?utm\_term=.2208df4feec5
- Keehan SP, Stone DA, Poisal JA, et al. National health expenditure projections, 2016-25: Price increases, push sector to 20 percent of economy. Health Aff. 2017;36(3):553-563. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1627
- 10. Thorpe KE. Accounting for health spending growth: Observations from the past several years. Health Aff. March 26, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180321.489080/full/

## Variation in Health Spending

1.\* Rau J. Medicare spending variations mostly due to health differences, study concludes, Kaiser Health New 2013. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2013/May/28/medicare-state-geographic-variation-costs.asj

- Skinner J, Goodman D, Fisher E. Making sense of price and quantity variations in U.S. health care. Health Aff. Blog, December 30, 2015. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/12/30/making-sense-of-price-and-quantity-variations-in-u-s-health-care/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/12/30/making-sense-of-price-and-quantity-variations-in-u-s-health-care/</a>
- Tsugawa Y, Jha AK, Newhouse JP, Zaslavsky AM, Jena AB. Variation in physician spending and association with patient outcomes. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2017;177(5):675-682. https://iamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2608538
- 4. White C. Health status and hospital prices key to regional variation in private health care spending. National Institute for Health Care Reform Research Brief, No. 7, February 2012. <a href="http://nihcr.org/analysis/improving-care-delivery/prevention-improving-health/spending-variation/">http://nihcr.org/analysis/improving-care-delivery/prevention-improving-health/spending-variation/</a>
- 5. Greenwald L, Graff J, Wamble D, Dubois R. International health care spending data: What they can tell us, and what they can't. *Health Aff.* Blog, May 7, 2018. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.6731/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.6731/full/</a>

#### **Drivers of Spending**

- 1.\* O'Neill DP, Scheinker D. Wasted health spending: Who's picking up the tab? *Health Aff.* Blog, May 31, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180530.245587/full/
- Appleby J. Higher prices charged by hospitals, other providers, drove health spending during downturn. Kaiser Health News, May 21, 2012. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2012/May/21/higher-health-care-prices-hospitals.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2012/May/21/higher-health-care-prices-hospitals.aspx</a>
- Kliff S. Over next two decades, obesity could cost us \$550 billion. The Washington Post, September 18, 2012. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2012/09/18/over-next-two-decades-obesity-could-cost-us-550-billion/">http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2012/09/18/over-next-two-decades-obesity-could-cost-us-550-billion/</a>
- 4.\* Cuckler GA, Sisko AM, Poisal JA, et al. National health expenditure projections, 2017-26: Despite uncertainty, fundamentals primarily drive spending growth. *Health Aff.* 2018;37(3):482-492. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1655
- 5. Zylke JW, Bauchner H. The unrelenting challenge of obesity. *JAMA*. 2016;315(21):2277-2278. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueid=935332&direction=P
- 6. Chernew ME, Barbey C. In spite of slow spending growth, continued action on cost containment is necessary. Health Aff. Blog, May 29, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180523.149129/full/
- 7. Schauffer AC, Jena AB, Seabury SA, Singh H, Chalasani V, Kachalia A. Rates and characteristics of paid malpractice claims among US physicians by specialty, 1992-2014. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2017;177(5):710-718. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2612118
- 8. Dieleman JL, Squires E, Bui AL, et al. Factors associated with increases in US health care spending, 1996-2013. JAMA 2017;318(17):1668-1678. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2661579
- Hellmann J. Study: Americans using less health care, but paying more for it. The Hill, January 23, 2018. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/370336-study-americans-using-less-health-care-but-paying-more-for-it
- 10. Artiga S, Hinton E. Beyond health care: The role of social determinants in promoting health and health equity. Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation Issue Brief, May 2018. <a href="https://www.kff.org/disparities-policy/issue-brief/beyond-health-care-the-role-of-social-determinants-in-promoting-health-and-health-equity/">https://www.kff.org/disparities-policy/issue-brief/beyond-health-care-the-role-of-social-determinants-in-promoting-health-and-health-equity/</a>
- 11. Khullar D, Frakt A. Can low-intensity care solve high health care costs? *The New York Times*, June 11, 2018. https://search.proquest.com/docview/2054136185/fulltext/5533E4ACAADA45D7PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 12. Bloom E. How doctors are experimenting with cutting health-care costs. *The Atlantic*, December 30, 2015. http://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2015/12/medical-savings-patients-doctors/422277/
- 13. Jacobs C. The problem with health care costs: third-party payment. *The Wall Street Journal*, May 13, 2016. http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2016/05/13/the-problem-with-health-care-costs-third-party-payment/
- Hiltzik M. A warning on hospital mergers: After California allowed big chains to grow, prices soared. The Los Angeles Times, June 13, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-california-hospitals-20160613-snap-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-california-hospitals-20160613-snap-story.html</a>
- 15. Frakt A. The downside of merging doctors and hospitals. *The New York Times,* June 13, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/14/upshot/the-downside-of-merging-doctors-and-hospitals.html
- 16. Rosenberg Y. Do you really need that test? Doctors warn on 90 treatments. The Fiscal Times, February 21, 2013. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/Articles/2013/02/21/Doctors-Warn-on-90-Overused-Medical-Treatments.aspx#page1
- 17. Acaramenico. Poll of emergency physicians shows more than half order tests as protection against being sued. May 26, 2011 <a href="http://californiaprevailingwage.wordpress.com/2011/05/26/poll-of-emergency-physicians-shows-more-than-half-order-tests-as-protection-against-being-sued/">http://californiaprevailingwage.wordpress.com/2011/05/26/poll-of-emergency-physicians-shows-more-than-half-order-tests-as-protection-against-being-sued/</a>

## **Population Health**

#### **Trends**

- 1.\* Gillespie L. Baby boomers set another trend: more golden years in poorer health. Kaiser Health News, December 17, 2015. <a href="http://khn.org/news/baby-boomers-set-another-trend-more-golden-years-in-poorer-health/">http://khn.org/news/baby-boomers-set-another-trend-more-golden-years-in-poorer-health/</a>
- 2.\* Christianson J. The income-health conundrum: something old, something new. Medica Research Institute Blog, April 4, 2016. <a href="http://www.ajmc.com/contributor/medica-research-institute/2016/12/the-income-health-conundrum-something-old-something-new">http://www.ajmc.com/contributor/medica-research-institute/2016/12/the-income-health-conundrum-something-old-something-new</a>
- 3.\* Christianson J. Population health, the triple aim, and the health effects of social services: from concept to data to policy. Medica Research Institute Blog, August 8, 2016. <a href="http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2016/08/population-health-triple-aim-and-health-effects-social-services-concept-data-policy/">http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2016/08/population-health-triple-aim-and-health-effects-social-services-concept-data-policy/</a>

- crisis-us-life-expectancy-declines-for-a-second-straight-year/2017/12/20/2e3f8dea-e596-11e7-ab50-621fe0588340 story.html?utm term=.cce7a1e24e58
- 5.\* The US Burden of Disease Collaborators. The State of US Health, 1990-2016. *JAMA*. 2018;319(14):1444-1472. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2678018
- 6. Gonzales S, Sawyer B. How does U.S. life expectancy compare to other countries? Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker, May 22, 2017. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/u-s-life-expectancy-compare-countries/
- 7. McGinley L. Cancer death rate has dropped again. But it's still higher for men than women. *The Washington Post*, January 5, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/</a>
- 8. Bernstein L. U.S. life expectancy will soon be on par with Mexico's and the Czech Republic's. *The Washington Post*, February 21, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/</a>
- 9. Healy M. What ails America? The answer varies from state to state. *The Los Angeles Times*, April 10, 2018. http://www.latimes.com/science/sciencenow/la-sci-sn-united-states-health-20180410-story.html
- Bound J, Geronimus AT, Rogriquez, JM, Waidmann TA. Measuring recent apparent declines in longevity: the role of increasing educational attainment. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(12):2167-2173. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/12.toc
- 11. Achenbach J, Keating D. A new divide in American death. *The Washington Post*, April 10, 2016. http://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/national/wp/2016/04/10/2016/04/10/a-new-divide-in-american-death/
- 12. Brazier Y. Life expectancy depends on wealth and where you live. Medical News Today, April 11, 2016. http://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/308904.php
- Tavernise S. Life expectancy for white Americans drops slightly; analysts cite drug overdoses. The New York Times, April 20, 2016. http://nyti.ms/20VVlxk
- 14. Sunstein C. Money doesn't buy as long a life as it used to. BloombergView, May 20, 2016. https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2016-05-20/money-doesn-t-buy-as-long-a-life-as-it-used-to
- 15. Stobbe M. Kicking the habit: Adult smoking rate in U.S. is falling fast. Fox News, May 24, 2016. http://www.foxnews.com/health/2016/05/24/kicking-habit-adult-smoking-rate-in-us-is-falling-fast.html
- 16. Tavernise S. American death rate rises for first time in a decade. Boston.com, June 1, 2016. http://www.boston.com/news/health/2016/05/31/american-death-rate-rises-first-time-decade
- 17. Carroll AE. The U.S. is failing in infant mortality, starting at one month old. *The New York Times*, June 6, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/07/upshot/the-us-is-failing-in-infant-mortality-starting-at-one-month-old.html?\_r=0
- 18. Belluz J. Women's health in the US is declining in 4 key ways, and researchers can't explain why. Vox, June 7, 2016. http://www.vox.com/2016/6/7/11871604/womens-health-obesity-suicide-maternal-mortality
- 19. Tavernise S. Maternal Mortality Rate in U.S. Rises, Defying Global Trend, Study Finds. *The New York Times*, September 21, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/22/health/maternal-mortality.html? r=0
- 20. Roston E. America is not the Greatest Country on Earth. It's No. 28. Bloomberg, September 22, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-09-22/america-is-not-the-greatest-country-on-earth-it-s-no-28

#### Illness-specific Measures

- 1.\* Doyle K. U.S. heart disease rates decline. Reuters, March 21, 2016. <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-heartdisease-us-trends-idUSKCN0WN2A6">http://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-heartdisease-us-trends-idUSKCN0WN2A6</a>
- 2. The Women's Heart Alliance. Knowledge, attitudes, and beliefs regarding cardiovascular disease in women. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2017;70(2):123-132. http://www.onlinejacc.org/content/early/2017/06/17/j.jacc.2017.05.024
- 3. Hayes SL, Salzberg CA, McCarthy D, et al. High-need, high-cost patients: Who are they and how do they use health care? The Commonwealth Fund Issue Brief, August 2016. <a href="https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2016/aug/high-need-high-cost-patients-who-are-they-and-how-do-they-use">https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2016/aug/high-need-high-cost-patients-who-are-they-and-how-do-they-use</a>
- 4. Kaplan K. The death rate from cancer is falling for American men, women and children of all backgrounds. *The Los Angeles Times*, May 22, 2018. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/">http://www.latimes.com/</a>
- Dunn A, Whitmire B, batch A, Fernando L, Rittmueller L. High spending growth rates for key diseases in 2000-15 were drives by technology and demographic factors. *Health Aff.* 2018;37(6):915-924. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/pdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1688
- HealthDay. Asthma cases continue to rise in U.S., affecting millions. May 15, 2012. http://consumer.healthday.com/Article.asp?AID=664789
- 7. Reuters. U.S. cholesterol levels decline: Study. October 16, 2012. <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/10/16/health-cholesterol-idUSL3E8LG7C120121016">http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/10/16/health-cholesterol-idUSL3E8LG7C120121016</a>
- 8. Preidt R. U.S. stroke deaths fell 30 percent over past decade. MedlinePlus, December 3, 2013. http://consumer.healthday.com/senior-citizen-information-31/misc-death-and-dying-news-172/u-s-stroke-deaths-fell-30-percent-over-past-decade-682500.html
- 9. Reinberg S. More U.S. kids have chronic health problems, study finds. cbsnews.com, May 2, 2016. http://www.cbsnews.com/news/more-u-s-kids-have-chronic-health-problems-study/

#### Disparities

- 1.\* Tavernise S. Black Americans see gains in life expectancy. *The New York Times*, May 8, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/09/health/blacks-see-gains-in-life-expectancy.html? r=0
- 2.\* Simmons AM. The quiet crisis among African Americans: Pregnancy and childbirth are killing women at inexplicable rates. *The Los Angeles Times*, October 26, 2017. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/world/global-development/la-na-texas-black-maternal-mortality-2017-htmlstory.html">http://www.latimes.com/world/global-development/la-na-texas-black-maternal-mortality-2017-htmlstory.html</a>
- 3. Mehtsun WT, Figueroa JF, Zheng J, Orav EJ, Jha AK. Racial disparities in surgical mortality: The gap appears to have narrowed. *Health Aff.* 2017;36(6):1057-1064. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0061

- Kolata G. Black Americans are living longer, C.D.C. reports. The New York Times, May 2, 2018. https://nyti.ms/2qvqdsA
- 5. Arcaya MC, Figueroa JF. Emerging trends could exacerbate health inequities in the United States. *Health Aff.* 2017;36(6):992-998. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/pdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0011
- 6. Warshawsky MJ, Biggs AG. Income inequality and rising health-care costs. *The Wall Street Journal*, October 6, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1610678693/fulltext/13F7506088E64D26PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 7. Trivedi AN, Nsa W, Hausmann LRM. Quality and equity of care in U.S. hospitals. *N Engl J Med.* 2014;371(24):2298-2308. http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/371/24
- 8. Wong WF, LaVeist TA, Sharfstein JM. Achieving health equity by design. *JAMA*. 2015;313(14):1417-1418. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/solr/searchresults.aspx?q=Achieving%20health%20equity%20by%20design&fd\_Journa IID=67&f JournalDisplayName=JAMA&SearchSourceType=3

#### International Comparisons

- 1.\* Travernise S. Global diabetes rates are rising as obesity spreads. *The New York Times*, June 8, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/08/health/research/global-diabetes-rates-are-rising-as-obesity-spreads.html
- 2.\* Fuchs VR. How and why US health care differs from that in other OECD countries. *JAMA*. 2013;309(1):33-34. http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/issue/309/1
- 3.\* Kamal R, Cox C. U.S. health system is performing better, though still lagging behind other countries. Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker, May 19, 2017. <a href="https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/u-s-health-system-performing-better-though-still-lagging-behind-countries/">https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/u-s-health-system-performing-better-though-still-lagging-behind-countries/</a>
- 4.\* Greenwald L, Graff J, Wamble D, Dubois R. International health care spending data: What they can tell us, and what they can't. *Health Aff.* Blog, May 7, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.6731/full/
- Hero JO, Zaslavsky AM, Blendon RJ. The United States leads other nations in differences by income in perceptions of health and health care. *Health Aff.* 2017;36(6):1032-1040. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0006
- Appleby J, Gershlick B. Keeping up with the Johanssons: How does UK health spending compare internationally? BMJ. 2017;358:j3568. https://www.bmj.com/content/358/bmj.j3568
- 7. Cha AE. 'An embarrassment': U.S. health care far from the top in global study. *The Washington Post*, May 18, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/</a>
- 8. Etehad M, Kim K. The U.S. spends more on healthcare than any other country but not with better health outcomes. The Los Angeles Times, July 18, 2017. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-healthcare-comparison-20170715-htmlstory.html">http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-healthcare-comparison-20170715-htmlstory.html</a>
- 9. Frakt AB, Chernew ME. The importance of relative prices in health care spending. *JAMA*. 2018;319(5):441-442. <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2668421">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2668421</a>
- Sanger-Katz, M. Why is U.S. health care so expensive? Some of the reasons you've heard turn out to be myths. The New York Times, March 13, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2013248524/fulltext/C1544631ABC44849PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 11. Emanuel EJ. The real cost of the US health care system. *JAMA*. 2018;319(10):983-985. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2674647
- 12. Baicker K, Chandra A. Challenges in understanding differences in health care spending between the United States and other high-income countries. *JAMA*. 2018;319(10):986-987. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2674648
- 13. Schneider EC, Squires D. From last to first Could the U.S. health care system become the best in the world? *N Engl J Med*. 2017;377(10):901-904. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1708704
- 14. Laugesen MJ, Glied SA. Higher fees paid to U.S. physicians drive higher spending for physician services compared to other countries. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(9):1647-1656. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/9/1647.full.pdf+html
- 15. Heavey S. Obesity, lack of insurance cited in U.S. health gap. Reuters, January 9, 2013. http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/01/09/us-usa-health-ranking-idUSBRE9080ZN20130109
- 16. Carrington D, Boseley S. Climate change threatens 50 years of progress in global health, study says. *The Guardian*, June 22, 2015. <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/jun/23/climate-change-threatens-50-years-of-progress-in-global-health-study-says">http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/jun/23/climate-change-threatens-50-years-of-progress-in-global-health-study-says</a>
- 17. Reinberg S. Why Americans have shorter lifespans than people in similar nations. HealthDay, February 9, 2016. https://consumer.healthday.com/senior-citizen-information-31/misc-death-and-dying-news-172/why-americans-have-shorter-lives-than-those-in-similar-nations-707893.html
- 18. Mangan D. US often pays much more than other countries for prescription drugs, surgery. CNBC, July 19, 2016. http://www.cnbc.com/2016/07/19/us-often-pays-much-more-than-other-countries-for-prescription-drugs-surgery.html
- Marshall M, Bindman AB. The role of government in health care reform in the United States and England. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2016;176(1):9-10.
   <a href="http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=934800&direction=P">http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=934800&direction=P</a>
- 20. Jones M. There's no place for rampant capitalism in treating the sick. *Los Angeles Times*, May 8, 2016. http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-jones-healthcare-buyer-beware-20160508-story.html

#### **Further Readings**

1. Fox M. Survey shows Americans pay a lot more for health care. National Journal, March 25, 2012. http://www.nationaljournal.com/healthcare/survey-shows-americans-pay-a-lot-more-for-health-care-20120304

- 2. Rao A. IOM report focuses on \$750 billion in inefficient health care spending. Kaiser Health News Blog, September 6, 2012. http://khn.org/news/iom-report-focuses-on-750-billion-in-inefficient-health-care-spending/
- 3. Altman D, Levitt L. We still have a health-care spending problem. *Washington Post*, April 21, 2012. <a href="http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-04-21/opinions/38717666\_1\_health-spending-health-costs-health-care-spending">http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-04-21/opinions/38717666\_1\_health-spending-health-costs-health-care-spending</a>
- 4. Philipson T, Eber M, Lakdawalla DN, Corral M, Conti R, Goldman DP. An analysis of whether higher health care spending in the United States versus Europe is 'worth it' in the case of cancer. *Health Aff.* 2012;31(4):667-675. <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/4/667.full.pdf">http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/4/667.full.pdf</a>+html
- Mahoney D. Uncontrolled hypertension deemed pervasive in U.S. adults. Internal Medicine News, September 4, 2012. <a href="http://www.internalmedicinenews.com/single-view/uncontrolled-hypertension-deemed-pervasive-in-us-adults/e84cc5f65b0596965e8e9b606b653355.html">http://www.internalmedicinenews.com/single-view/uncontrolled-hypertension-deemed-pervasive-in-us-adults/e84cc5f65b0596965e8e9b606b653355.html</a>
- 6. Carroll A. The 'iron triangle' on health care: Access, cost, and quality. *JAMA* Forum, October 3, 2012. http://newsatjama.jama.com/2012/10/03/jama-forum-the-iron-triangle-of-health-care-access-cost-and-quality/
- 7. National Institute for Health Care Management. U.S. health care spending: The big picture. NIHCM Foundation Data Brief, May 2012. http://www.nihcm.org/images/stories/Data Brief 1 Big Picture FINAL.pdf
- 9. Banks J, Marmot M, Oldfield Z, Smith JP. Disease and disadvantage in the United States and in England. *JAMA*. 2006;295(17):2037-2045. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=67&issueID=5022&direction=P
- 10. Whittington JW, Nolan K, Lewis N, Torres T. Pursuing the triple aim: The first 7 years. *Milbank Q.* 2015;93(2):263-300. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1468-0009.12122/epdf
- 11. Winslow R. Americans are living longer, but not necessarily healthier, study shows. *The Wall Street Journal*, July 10, 2013. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324694904578597444105321914.html

## Health System Performance: From Iron Triangle to Three-Legged Stool to the Triple Aim - Patient Experience

There is widespread concern across political boundaries that patients' experiences in the U.S. health care system leave much to be desired. Critics cite under-use, over-use, and inappropriate use of health services. Access to services is a major issue for population subgroups, and medical care costs continue to be a contributing factor to personal bankruptcies. And, for the last 16 years, the public spotlight has focused on preventable medical errors. Historically, medical errors were attributed to the failures of individuals, but the literature on patient safety also focuses on creating medical care delivery systems that limit the potential for human error. Nevertheless, estimates are that well over 100,000 people die each year from avoidable errors. There is also a growing body of evidence that poor communication between providers and patients, along with inadequate coordination of care, contribute to poor quality care, medical errors, and patient frustrations with the health care system.

#### **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- Discuss issues and evidence relating to access to care and deficiencies in the quality of health care in the United States
- 2. Discuss the evidence regarding prevalence of medical errors in the U.S. health care system and their sources.
- 3. Use terminology related to medical errors appropriately.
- 4. Discuss basic approaches being used in hospitals and other providers to reduce medical errors.
- 5. Discuss how poor communication and care coordination can affect medical errors, quality of care and patient outcomes.

## Suggested Readings

#### Patient Safety and Medical Errors: Concepts, Terminology, and Impact

## Overview

- 1.\* Leape L. Error in medicine. *JAMA* 1994;272(23):1851-1857. (*Posted on Moodle*)
- 2.\* Boodman S.G. Doctors' diagnostic errors are often not mentioned but can take a serious toll. Kaiser Health News, May 6, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/07/doctor-errors-misdiagnosis-more-common-than-known-serious-impact.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/07/doctor-errors-misdiagnosis-more-common-than-known-serious-impact.aspx</a>
- 3.\* Allen M. We're still not tracking patient harm. Propublica, July 17, 2014. <a href="http://www.propublica.org/article/were-still-not-tracking-patient-harm">http://www.propublica.org/article/were-still-not-tracking-patient-harm</a>
- 4.\* Cha AE. Researchers: Medical errors now third leading cause of death in United States. The Washington Post, May 3, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/05/03/researchers-medical-errors-now-third-leading-cause-of-death-in-united-states/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/05/03/researchers-medical-errors-now-third-leading-cause-of-death-in-united-states/</a>
- Makary M, Daniel M. Medical error—the third leading cause of death in the US. bmj. 2016;353:i2139. https://www.bmj.com/content/353/bmj.i2139
- 6. Rice S. Keller family sues Texas emergency room chain for over \$1 million after preschooler's death. *The Dallas Morning News*, November 10, 2017. <a href="https://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2017/11/10/family-sues-texas-emergency-room-chain-1-million-preschoolers-death">https://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2017/11/10/family-sues-texas-emergency-room-chain-1-million-preschoolers-death</a>

- 7. Young J. Hospital errors occur 10 times more than reported, study finds. Bloomberg.com, April 6, 2011. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-04-07/hospital-errors-occur-10-times-more-than-reported-study-finds.html
- Southwick FS. Losing my leg to a medical error. The New York Times, February 19, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/20/opinion/losing-my-leg-to-a-medical-error.html?smid=pl-share& r=0
- 9. Begley S. Hospital ratings show sharp differences in safety, chance of dying. Reuters, March 27, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/27/us-hospitals-ratings-idUSBREA2Q0NC20140327
- 10. Reinberg S. 1 in 5 U.S. patients injured by medical care. HealthDay, May 27, 2014. http://consumer.healthday.com/general-health-information-16/injury-health-news-413/1-in-5-medicare-patients-injured-because-of-their-medical-care-688223.html
- 11. Cohn J. A picture of progress on hospital errors. *Milbank Q*. 2015;93(1):36-39. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1468-0009.12104/epdf
- 12. Rothman J. Anatomy of error. *The New Yorker*, May 18, 2015. http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2015/05/18/anatomy-of-error?intcid=mod-most-popular
- 13. Carroll AE. Death by Medical Error: Adding Context to Scary Headlines. *The New York Times*, August 15, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/16/upshot/death-by-medical-error-adding-context-to-some-scary-numbers.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/16/upshot/death-by-medical-error-adding-context-to-some-scary-numbers.html</a>? r=0

#### Causes of Medical Errors

- 1.\* Jha A. Even a doctor can't keep his father safe in the hospital. Cognoscenti, April 5, 2013. http://cognoscenti.wbur.org/2013/04/05/medical-errors-ashish-jha
- 2.\* Luthra S. Screen flashes and pop-up reminders: 'alert fatigue' spreads through medicine. Kaiser Health News, June 15, 2016. http://khn.org/news/screen-flashes-and-pop-up-reminders-alert-fatigue-spreads-through-medicine/
- 3.\* Luthra S. EHRs in the ER: as doctors adapt, concerns emerge about medical errors. Kaiser Health News, March 1, 2016. http://khn.org/news/ehrs-in-the-er-as-doctors-adapt-concerns-emerge-about-medical-errors/
- Pianin E. Why hospitals are now much less likely to kill you. The Fiscal Times, June 15, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/06/15/Why-Hospitals-Are-Now-Much-Less-Likely-Kill-You
- Olson J. Minnesota's hospital germ fighters report progress. Star Tribune, June 12, 2018. http://www.startribune.com/minnesota-s-hospital-germ-fighters-report-progress/485316921/
- 6. Morse S. Hospital-acquired conditions decline 8% over 2 years. Healthcare Finance News, June 8, 2018. http://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/hospital-acquired-conditions-decline-8-over-2-years
- 7. Sun LH. Hospital antibiotic use can put patients at risk, study says. *The Washington Post*, March 4, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1504030034/fulltext/BF4E6C58E6474034PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 8. Sternberg S, Dougherty G. Risks are high at low-volume hospitals. *US News*, May 18, 2014. http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2015/05/18/risks-are-high-at-low-volume-hospitals

## Proposals and Interventions Aimed at Reducing Reduce Medical Errors

- 1.\* Gawande T. The Checklist. *The New Yorker*, 83(39):86-95, December 10, 2007. http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2007/12/10/071210fa\_fact\_gawande
- 2.\* Shaw G. Researchers: CPOE averted 17.4 million medication errors in one year. FierceHealthIT, February 22, 2013. <a href="http://www.fiercehealthit.com/story/researchers-cpoe-averted-174-million-medication-errors-one-year/2013-02-22">http://www.fiercehealthit.com/story/researchers-cpoe-averted-174-million-medication-errors-one-year/2013-02-22</a>
- 3.\* Shekelle PG, Pronovost, PJ, Wachter RM, et al. The top patient safety strategies that can be encouraged for adoption now. Ann Intern Med. 2013;158(5-Part 2):365-368. http://annals.org/issue.aspx?journalid=90&issueID=926462&direction=P
- 4.\* Gandhi TK, Berwick DM, Shojania KG. Patient safety at the crossroads. *JAMA*. 2016;315(17):1829-1830. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueid=935252&direction=P
- 5.\* Jha A, Pronovost P. Toward a safer health care system. The critical need to improve measurement. *JAMA*. 2016;315(17):1831-1832. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueid=935252&direction=P
- 6. Editorial. Iowa child's death begs for medical transparency. *Des Moines Register*, March 20, 2018. <a href="https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2018/03/20/iowa-surgical-centers-deaths-medical-errors/441468002/">https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2018/03/20/iowa-surgical-centers-deaths-medical-errors/441468002/</a>
- 7. McFarling UL. A millionaire's mission: Stop hospitals from killing their patients by medical error. STAT News, February 13, 2017. https://www.statnews.com/2017/02/13/medical-error-patient-safety-joe-kiani/
- 8. Classen DC, Griffin FA, Berwick DM. Measuring patient safety in real time: An essential method for effectively improving the safety of care. *Ann Intern Med.* 2017;167(12);882-883. http://annals.org/aim/issue/936633
- 9. Starmer AJ, Spector ND, Srivastava R, et al. Changes in medical errors after implementation of a handoff program. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(19):1803-1812. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejmsa1405556
- Freund Y, et al. Effect of systematic physician cross-checking on reducing adverse eventsin the emergency department. The CHARMED Cluster Randomized Trial. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2018;178(6):812-819. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2678825
- 11. Bornstein D. Reducing preventable harm in hospitals. *The New York Times,* January 26, 2016. http://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2016/01/26/reducing-preventable-harm-in-hospitals/? r=0
- 12. Landro L. Hospitals find a way to say, 'I'm sorry'. *The Wall Street Journal*, February 1, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/hospitals-find-a-way-to-say-im-sorry-1454355564
- 13. Bornstein D. Hospitals focus on doing no harm. *The New York Times*, February 2, 2016. http://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2016/02/02/how-hospitals-are-changing-to-become-safer/?src=me

- 14. Flumara K. Why one top hospital is going public with its mistakes. STAT News, May 3, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/05/03/brigham-and-womens-blogging-mistakes/
- 15. Barzilay J. Doctors' hand hygiene plummets unless they know they're being watched, study finds. abcNEWS, June 10, 2016. http://abcnews.go.com/Health/doctors-hand-hygiene-plummets-watched-study-finds/story?id=39737505
- 16. Luthra S. Web tool reduced medical missteps during hospital-shift changes: study. Kaiser Health News, August 1, 2016. http://khn.org/news/targeted-web-tool-reduced-medical-missteps-during-hospital-shift-handoffs-study-says/

## **Care Coordination and Communication Issues**

- 1.\* Schoen C, Osborn R, Squires D, Doty M, Pierson R, Applebaum S. New 2011 survey of patients with complex care needs in eleven countries finds that care is often poorly coordinated. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(12):2437-2448. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/12/2437.full.pdf+html
- McWilliams JM. Cost containment and the tale of care coordination. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(23):2218-2220. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1610821
- Levinson W, Pizzo PA. Patient-physician communication. It's about time. JAMA. 2011;305(17):1802-1803. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=67&issueID=20327&direction=P
- 4. Rau J. Hospital discharge: It's one of the most dangerous periods for patients. *The Washington Post*, April 29, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/04/29/from-hospital-to-home-a-dangerous-transition-for-many-patients/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/04/29/from-hospital-to-home-a-dangerous-transition-for-many-patients/</a>

## **How Patients Experience the Health Care System**

- 1.\* Pianin E. Why hospitals are now much less likely to kill you. The Fiscal Times, June 15, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/06/15/Why-Hospitals-Are-Now-Much-Less-Likely-Kill-You
- Colwill JM. A case of 'medical homelessness'. Health Aff. 2010;29(5):1067-1070. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/5/1067.full.pdf+html
- Dimick J, Ruhter J, Sarrazin MV, Birkmeyer JD. Black patients more likely than Whites to undergo surgery at lowquality hospitals in segregated regions. Health Aff. 2013;32(6):1046-1053. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/6/1046.full.pdf+html
- 4. Ellison A. Geisinger to begin offering refunds to unsatisfied patients. Becker's Hospital Review, November 9, 2015. http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/geisinger-to-begin-offering-refunds-to-unsatisfied-patients.html
- Pianin E. Why hospitals are now much less likely to kill you. The Fiscal Times, June 15, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/06/15/Why-Hospitals-Are-Now-Much-Less-Likely-Kill-You

## Access to Care

- 1.\* Rosin T. 1 in 3 Americans name healthcare costs biggest economic burden. Becker's Hospital Review, April 25, 2016. <a href="http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/1-in-3-americans-name-healthcare-costs-biggest-economic-burden.html">http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/1-in-3-americans-name-healthcare-costs-biggest-economic-burden.html</a>
- 2.\* PBS Newshour. Unexpected medical bills can cost American consumers thousands. June 26, 2016. http://www.pbs.org/newshour/bb/unexpected-medical-bills-can-cost-american-consumers-thousands/
- 3. McArdle M. The truth about medical bankruptcies. *The Washington Post*, March 26, 2018. https://search.proquest.com/docview/2018528805/fulltext/A19A69E13B934952PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Rosenthal E. The health care waiting game. The New York Times, July 5, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1543264717/fulltext/FADD4A64271D46B6PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 5. Belluck P. Panel urges overhauling health care at end of life. *The New York Times*, September 17, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/18/science/end-of-life-care-needs-sweeping-overhaul-panel-says.html? r=0&gwh=896E38569CD4C89CBE16FE0441C29EA2&gwt=pay&assetType=nyt now
- 6. NPR. Medical bills still take a big toll, even with insurance, March 8, 2016. <a href="http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/03/08/468892489/medical-bills-still-take-a-big-toll-even-with-insurance">http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/03/08/468892489/medical-bills-still-take-a-big-toll-even-with-insurance</a>

#### **Quality of Care**

## Not Enough Care?

- Borsky A, Zhan C, Miller T, Ngo-Metzger Q, Bierman AS, Meyers D. Few Americans receive all high-priority, appropriate clinical preventive services. *Health Aff*. 2018;37(6):925-928. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1248
- Caldwell M. Study: Heart attack care for women pales in comparison to men. AJC, January 10, 2018. <a href="https://www.ajc.com/lifestyles/health/study-heart-attack-care-for-women-pales-comparison-men/XTaeGyuiCyQpJVeNHiirCM/">https://www.ajc.com/lifestyles/health/study-heart-attack-care-for-women-pales-comparison-men/XTaeGyuiCyQpJVeNHiirCM/</a>
- Maugh TH. Nearly 70,000 Americans die needlessly each year because they are not given optimal heart failure therapy. Los Angeles Times, June 6, 2011. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/health/boostershots/la-heb-heart-failure-06062011.0,4047246.story?track=rss">http://www.latimes.com/health/boostershots/la-heb-heart-failure-06062011.0,4047246.story?track=rss</a>
- 4. HealthDay. Many lacked preventive care before health reform law: U.S. report. June 14, 2012. http://consumer.healthday.com/Article.asp?AID=665762
- 5. Reuters. Cardiac arrest survival improving in U.S. hospitals: Study. July 16, 2012. http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/07/17/us-heart-idUSBRE86G01F20120717
- 6. Ali MK, Bullard KM, Saaddine JB, Cowie CC, Imperatore G, Gregg EW. Achievement of goals in U.S. diabetes care, 1999-2010. *N Engl J Med.* 2013;368(17):1613-1624. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMsa1213829
- 7. Miller M. For U.S. seniors, healthcare quality is all over the map. Reuters, March 10, 2016. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-column-miller-healthcare-seniors-idUSKCN0WC1XR

 The Commonwealth Fund. New Commonwealth Fund scorecard finds health care improving in many communities as affordable care act expands access and promotes quality. July 13, 2016. <a href="http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/press-releases/2015/dec/state-scorecard">http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/press-releases/2015/dec/state-scorecard</a>

#### Too Much Care?

- 1.\* PR Newswire. U.S. physician groups identify commonly used tests or procedures they say are often not necessary. April 4, 2012. <a href="http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/us-physician-groups-identify-commonly-used-tests-or-procedures-they-say-are-often-not-necessary-146046345.html">http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/us-physician-groups-identify-commonly-used-tests-or-procedures-they-say-are-often-not-necessary-146046345.html</a>
- 2.\* Ready T. Unwise medical choices stubbornly defy eradication. HealthLeaders Media, February 4, 2016. http://blr.healthleadersmedia.com/page-3/QUA-325141/Unwise-Medical-Choices-Stubbornly-Defy-Eradication##
- 3.\* Kolata G. Why 'useless' surgery is still popular. *The New York Times,* August 3, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/04/upshot/the-right-to-know-that-an-operation-is-next-to-useless.html?\_r=0
- 4.\* Thompson D. Too many people still take unneeded antibiotics: Study. HealthDay, May 3, 2016. http://www.webmd.com/news/20160503/too-many-people-still-take-unneeded-antibiotics-study
- 5.\* The Fiscal Times. Why a Third of American Health Care Costs are Considered Unnecessary. August 23, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/08/23/Why-Third-American-Health-Care-Costs-Are-Considered-Unnecessary.
- 6. Kerr EA, Kullgren, JT, Saini SD. Choosing wisely: How to fulfill the promise in the next 5 years. *Health Aff.* 2017;36(11):2012-2018. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/toc/hlthaff/36/11">https://www.healthaffairs.org/toc/hlthaff/36/11</a>
- Barnett ML, Linder JA, Clark CR, Sommers BD. Low-value medical services in the safety-net population. JAMA Intern Med. 2017;177(6):829-837.
   file:///C:/Users/raasc001/Downloads/jamainternal Barnett 2017 oi 170010%20(1).pdf
- Nelson L. Incidental findings from chest scans costly, lengthen hospital stays. HealthCareBusiness, May 15, 2017. https://www.dotmed.com/news/story/37266
- 9. Colla CH, Mainor AJ. Choosing wisely campaign: Valuable for providers who knew about it, but awareness remained constant, 2014-17. *Health Aff.* 2017;36(11):2005-2011. https://www.healthaffairs.org/toc/hlthaff/36/11
- 10. Allen M. Epidemic of health care waste: From \$1,877 ear piercing to ICU overuse. MPR, November 28, 2017. https://www.mprnews.org/story/2017/11/29/npr-epidemic-health-care-waste-from-1877-ear-piercing-to-icu-overuse
- 11. Bakalar N. Overtreatment is common, doctors say. The New York Times, September 6, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2xPGk7Y
- 12. Allen M. Unnecessary medical care is more common than you think. ProPublica, February 1, 2018. https://www.propublica.org/article/unnecessary-medical-care-is-more-common-than-you-think
- 13. Terhune C. Putting a lid on waste: Needless medical tests not only cost \$200B—They can do harm. Kaiser Health News, May 24, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/putting-a-lid-on-waste-needless-medical-tests-not-only-cost-200b-they-can-do-harm/">https://khn.org/news/putting-a-lid-on-waste-needless-medical-tests-not-only-cost-200b-they-can-do-harm/</a>
- 14. Brownlee S, Saini V, Cassel C. When less is more: Issues of overuse health care. *Health Aff.* April 25, 2014. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2014/04/25/when-less-is-more-issues-of-overuse-in-health-care/
- 15. Gawande A. Overkill. The New Yorker, May 11, 2015. http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/annals-of-health-care
- Andrews M. Study: 29 percent of colonoscopy patients may have unneeded pre-screening visits. Kaiser Health News, February 5, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/study-29-percent-of-colonoscopy-patients-may-have-unneeded-pre-screening-visits/">http://khn.org/news/study-29-percent-of-colonoscopy-patients-may-have-unneeded-pre-screening-visits/</a>
- 17. Parks AL, O'Malley, PG. From Choosing Wisely to Practicing Value-More to the Story. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2016;176(10):1571-1572. <a href="http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/currentissue">http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/currentissue</a>
- 18. Reid RO, Rebideau B, Sood N. Low-Value Health Care Services in a Commercially Insured Population. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2016;176(10);1567-1571. <a href="http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/currentissue">http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/currentissue</a>

## The Wrong Care?

- 1.\* Epstein D. When evidence says no, but doctors say yes. ProPublica, February 22, 2017. https://www.propublica.org/article/when-evidence-says-no-but-doctors-say-yes
- Institute of Medicine. Improving diagnosis in health care. Resources for patients, families, and health care professionals, National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, Medine, 2012. http://www.nationalacademies.org/hmd/~/media/Files/Report%20Files/2015/Improving-Diagnosis/DiagnosticError\_Toolkit.pdf
- 3. Commins J. Diagnostic errors common, costly, and harmful. HealthLeaders Media, April 23, 2013. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/page-1/QUA-291407/Diagnostic-Errors-Common-Costly-and-Harmful##
- Weintraub K. 1 in 20 adult outpatients misdiagnosed, study reports. The Boston Globe, April 16, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1517862010/fulltext/C2F1E953A7794EAAPQ/1?accountid=14586

## **Further Readings**

- 1. Boodman SG. Three hospitals hope to spark a reduction in surgeries by inexperienced doctors. Kaiser Health News, April 27, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/three-hospitals-hope-to-spark-a-reduction-in-surgeries-by-inexperienced-doctors/">http://khn.org/news/three-hospitals-hope-to-spark-a-reduction-in-surgeries-by-inexperienced-doctors/</a>
- 2. Hiltzik M. The U.S. healthcare system: Worst in the developed world. *The Los Angeles Times*, June 17, 2014. http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-mh-the-us-healthcare-system-20140617-column.html
- 3. Chassin MR. Improving the quality of health care: What's taking so long? *Health Aff.* 2013;32(10):1761-1765. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/10/1761.full.pdf+html
- Kennedy K. HHS: Hospitals ignoring requirements to report errors. USA Today online, July 20, 2012. http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/story/2012-07-19/hospitals-preventable-errors-report/56343348/1
- 5. O'Connell K. Two arms, two choices: If only I'd known then what I know now. *Health Aff.* 2012;31(8):1895-1899. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/8/1895.full.pdf+html

- 6. Pryor D, Hendrich A, Henkel RJ, Beckmann JK, Tersigni AR. The quality 'journey' at Ascension Health: How we've prevented at least 1,500 avoidable deaths a year and aim to do even better. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(4):604-611. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/4/604.full.pdf+html
- Crosby J. Getting it right (or left); Wrong-site surgeries continue to plague hospitals, but a new campaign hopes to ensure everyone takes a timeout before surgery. Star Tribune, June 20, 2011, p. D.1. http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1G1-259321876.html
- 8. Terry T. Electronic prescriptions have as many errors as written prescriptions. FierceHealthIT, June 30, 2011. http://www.fiercehealthit.com/story/prescription-errors-equal-whether-written-or-electronic/2011-06-30
- 9. Metzger J, Welebob E, Bates DW, Lipsitz S, Classen DC. Mixed results in the safety performance of computerized physician order entry. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(4):655-663. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/4/655.full.pdf+html
- Szabo L. Studies: Surgeons could save lives, \$20B by using checklist. USA Today, January 14, 2009. http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/2009-01-14-surgery-checklist. N.htm
- Koppel R, Wetterneck T, Telles JL, Karsh B-T. Workarounds to barcode medication administration systems: Their occurrences, causes, and threats to patient safety. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2008;15(4):408-423. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/10675027/15/4
- 12. Leape L. Reporting of adverse events. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;347(20):1633-1638. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMNEJMhpr011493
- 13. Harris G. U.S. inaction lets look-alike tubes kill patients. *The New York Times*, August 20, 2010. http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/21/health/policy/21tubes.html?pagewanted=all
- 14. Millenson ML. Analysis: Is a new federal patient safety effort doing enough to curb medical errors? Kaiser Health News, February 22, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2012/february/23/millenson-hens.aspx
- Stockwell DC, Bisarya H, Classen DC, et al. A trigger tool to detect harm in pediatric inpatient settings. Pediatrics. Published online May18, 2015. <a href="http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/early/2015/05/12/peds.2014-2152.full.pdf">http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/early/2015/05/12/peds.2014-2152.full.pdf</a>+html
- 16. Jauhar S. Referral system turns patients into commodities. *The New York Times*, May 26, 2009, p.D.5. http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/26/health/26essa.html?scp=12&sq=health%20care&st=cse
- 17. Sun LH. 'Alarm fatigue' leads hospital caregivers to ignore beeps, posing risks for patients. *Bangor Daily News*, July 23, 2013. <a href="http://bangordailynews.com/2013/07/08/health/alarm-fatigue-leads-hospital-caregivers-to-ignore-beeps-posing-risks-for-patients/">http://bangordailynews.com/2013/07/08/health/alarm-fatigue-leads-hospital-caregivers-to-ignore-beeps-posing-risks-for-patients/</a>

#### **Care Delivery**

## Week 1: January 21-28

The Physician Workforce: Does Physician Training Need to Change? Will There be a Physician Shortage? People are the critical element in any health care delivery system. In this session, we will focus on physicians, particularly on physician education, changes in the ways that physicians have historically organized and practiced medicine, and concerns about the aggregate level of physician supply. There is now disagreement about whether there will be a major physician shortage in the future and, if so, how to address it. This session presents opposing perspectives on these issues and discusses the likelihood of a public policy response. Subsequent courses in the MHA program will cover material relating to

## **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Explain the limitations of the present medical education system in meeting future demands for physician services.
- 2. Discuss ongoing changes in the way that physicians organize and practice medicine.
- 3. Discuss the points of controversy regarding the prediction of future shortages or surpluses in physician supply in America.
- 4. Discuss the public policy issues regarding expanding physician supply.

physician payment and management of physician practices.

# Suggested Readings Physician Education

## Current Status

- 1.\* Saxton J. The medical education of physicians. Background Paper No. 73, National Health Policy Forum. February 17, 2010. http://www.nhpf.org/library/background-papers/BP73\_MedicalEducation\_02-17-10.pdf
- Iglehart JK. The residency mismatch. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(4):297-299. http://www.neim.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1306445
- 3.\* Iglehart JK. Institute of Medicine report on GME—A call for reform. *N Engl J Med.* 2015;372(4):376-381. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr1413236
- 4.\* Reinhardt UE. The teaching of future doctors doesn't necessarily deserve your tax dollars. *The New York Times*, August 22, 2014. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/23/upshot/the-teaching-of-future-doctors-doesnt-necessarily-deserve-your-tax-dollars.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/23/upshot/the-teaching-of-future-doctors-doesnt-necessarily-deserve-your-tax-dollars.html</a>? r=0
- McFarling UL. Why the United States is no longer turning up its nose at Caribbean medical schools. STAT News, February 17, 2017. https://www.statnews.com/2017/02/17/caribbean-medical-schools/
- AAFP. The Match: Getting into a residency program. Author, 2017. <a href="https://www.aafp.org/medical-school-residency/residency/match.html">https://www.aafp.org/medical-school-residency/medical-school-residency/match.html</a>

- 7. Ofri D. The third year of medical school turns students from altruistic to bitter. Slate, June 4, 2013. <a href="http://www.slate.com/articles/health\_and\_science/medical\_examiner/2013/06/medical\_school\_dark\_side\_the\_third\_y">http://www.slate.com/articles/health\_and\_science/medical\_examiner/2013/06/medical\_school\_dark\_side\_the\_third\_y</a>
  ear makes students less empathetic.html
- 8. Hoekzema G. Graduate education for primary care physicians. *Health Aff.* 2014;33(6):1102. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/6/1102.1.full.pdf+html
- 9. Chandra A, Khullar D, Wilensky GR. The economics of graduate medical education. *N Engl J Med.* 2014;370:2357-2360. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1402468
- 10. Butkus R, Lane S, Steinmann AF, et al. Financing U.S. graduate medical education: A policy position paper of the Alliance for Academic Internal Medicine and the American College of Physicians. *Ann Intern Med.* Published online first May 3, 2016. doi: 10/7326/M15-2917. http://annals.org/article.aspx?articleid=2520466&resultClick=3
- 11. Boone R. New for-profit medical schools springing up across US. *Associated Press* Big Story, June 22, 2016. http://bigstory.ap.org/article/1dd6293235b444ef80e034d14251a1d1/new-profit-medical-schools-springing-across-us

## Suggestions for Change

- 1.\* Rovner J. Medical schools try to reboot for 21st century. Kaiser Health News, April 9, 2015. http://khn.org/news/medical-schools-try-to-reboot-for-21st-century/
- 2. Thibault G. Lessons from the field: How local innovators are reshaping how doctors are trained. *Health Aff.* Blog, December 15, 2016. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20161215.057921/full/
- Kacik A. Med schools aim to train new breed of physician. Modern Healthcare, October 14, 2017. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20171014/NEWS/171019957
- 4. Powell DE, Carraccio G. Toward competency-based medical education. *N Engl J Med*. 2018;378(1):3-5. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1712900
- Bouscaren D. Seek first to understand: Lessons on poverty teach medical students to be better doctors. St. Louis Public Radio, August 31, 2017. <a href="http://news.stlpublicradio.org/post/seek-first-understand-lessons-poverty-teach-medical-students-be-better-doctors#stream/0">http://news.stlpublicradio.org/post/seek-first-understand-lessons-poverty-teach-medical-students-be-better-doctors#stream/0</a>
- Chen PW. Are med school grads prepared to practice medicine? The New York Times, April 24, 2014. <a href="http://www.lexisnexis.com/lnacui2api/api/version1/getDocCui?lni=5C26-84H1-DY2M-W3KW&csi=379740&hl=t&hv=t&hnsd=f&hns=t&hqn=t&oc=00240&perma=true">http://www.lexisnexis.com/lnacui2api/api/version1/getDocCui?lni=5C26-84H1-DY2M-W3KW&csi=379740&hl=t&hv=t&hnsd=f&hns=t&hqn=t&oc=00240&perma=true</a>
- 7. Khullar D. Doctors and nurses, not learning together. *The New York Times*, April 30, 2015. http://well.blogs.nytimes.com/2015/04/30/doctors-and-nurses-not-learning-together/? r=0
- 8. Grossman RI, Abramson SB. Needed: A three-year medical degree, *The Wall Street Journal*, February 17, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/needed-a-three-year-medical-degree-1455752081
- Henderson CR, Morris NP. Why are we wasting future MDs' time and money with this pointless test. Op-Ed, The Los Angeles Times, March 29, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-0329-henderson-morris-step2cs-exam-20160329-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-0329-henderson-morris-step2cs-exam-20160329-story.html</a>
- 10. Williams SCP. New medical schools aim to fix America's broken health care system. STAT News, May 9, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/05/09/medical-schools-university-of-texas-austin/
- 11. Long K. UW Medical Students Now Learn Hands-on Patient Care from Day 1. *The Seattle Times*, September 6, 2016. http://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/education/uw-medical-students-learn-hands-on-care-from-first-day/

## **Physician Concerns About Medical Practice**

## Physician Concerns About Pay

- 1.\* Pollack A. Cost of treatment may influence doctors. *The New York Times*, April 17, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/18/business/treatment-cost-could-influence-doctors-advice.html
- 2.\* Cortez MF. Pay gap for women doctors increases to \$50,000 a year. Bloomberg, September 2, 2013. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-09-02/pay-gap-for-women-doctors-increases-to-50-000-a-year.html
- 3.\* Glied SA, Ma S, Pearlstein I. Understanding pay differentials among health professionals, nonprofessionals, and their counterparts in other sectors. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(6):929-935. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/6/929.full.pdf+html
- 4. Bai G, Anderson GF. Variation in the ratio of physician charges to Medicare payments by specialty and region. *JAMA* 2017;317(3):315-317. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2598253
- 5. Biener AI, Selden TM. Public and private payments for physician office visits. *Health Aff*. 2017;36(12):2160-2164. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0749
- 6. Commins J. Study finds widening gender in pay gap among physicians. HealthLeaders Media, March 14, 2018. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/physician-leaders/study-finds-widening-gender-pay-gap-among-physicians
- Brooks M. Physician incomes keep rising, albeit modestly, report shows. Medscape, April 11, 2018. https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/895036
- 8. Commins J. Compensation data underscores primary care doc shortage. HealthLeaders Media, May 21, 2018. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/physician-leaders/compensation-data-underscores-primary-care-doc-shortage
- 9. Koufman J. The specialists' stranglehold on medicine. The New York Times, June 3, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2rDw2XY
- 10. Frank RH. Would a single-payer system require painful sacrifices from doctors? *The New York Times*, June 8, 2018. http://login.ezproxy.lib.umn.edu/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/2051758712?accountid=14586
- Kravitz RL. Physician incomes in the twenty-first century: Time for a new social contract. *J Gen Intern Med*. 2014;29(11):1425-1426. <a href="http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/383/art%253A10.1007%252Fs11606-014-3012-9.pdf?auth66=1414697546\_e0d9409c0b62fd00923606c4b03a3dce&ext=.pdf">http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/383/art%253A10.1007%252Fs11606-014-3012-9.pdf?auth66=1414697546\_e0d9409c0b62fd00923606c4b03a3dce&ext=.pdf</a>

- 12. Tobey P. Doctors still make good money. *The Washington Post*, April 18, 2014. http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2014/04/18/doctors-still-make-good-money/
- 13. Pho K. Doctors are not overpaid: Column. *USA Today*, July 2, 2014. http://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2014/07/02/doctors-salaries-health-care-costs-physician-column/12113999/
- 14. Rosenthal E. Medicine's top earners are not the M.D.s. *The New York Times*, May 17, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/05/18/sunday-review/doctors-salaries-are-not-the-big-cost.html?\_r=0
- 15. Conn J. Competition for new docs pushing pay higher. Modern Healthcare, July 16, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160716/MAGAZINE/307169981?template=print

#### Physician Concerns About Work Environment and Burnout

- 1.\* Andrews M. A doctor yearns for a return to the time when physicians were 'artisans'. Kaiser Health News, May 24, 2016. http://khn.org/news/a-doctor-yearns-for-a-return-to-the-time-when-physicians-were-artisans/
- 2.\* Campbell D. Life of a GP: 'We are crumbling under the pressures of workload.' The Guardian, March 8, 2015. http://www.theguardian.com/society/2015/mar/08/life-of-a-gp-we-are-crumbling-under-the-pressures-of-workload
- Wright AA, Katz IT. Beyond burnout redesigning care to restore meaning and sanity for physicians. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(4):309-311. <a href="http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/378/4">http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/378/4</a>
- Baer TE, Feaco AM, Sagalowsky ST, Williams D, Litman HJ, Vinci RJ. Pediatric resident burnout and attitudes toward patients. *Pediatrics*, 2017;139(3):e20162163. <a href="http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/early/2017/02/22/peds.2016-2163.full.pdf">http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/early/2017/02/22/peds.2016-2163.full.pdf</a>
- 5. Sinsky C, Colligan L, Li L, et al. Allocation of physician time in ambulatory practice: A time and motion study in 4 specialties. *Ann Intern Med.* 2016;165(11):753-760. <a href="http://annals.org/aim/fullarticle/2546704/allocation-physician-time-ambulatory-practice-time-motion-study-4-specialties">http://annals.org/aim/fullarticle/2546704/allocation-physician-time-ambulatory-practice-time-motion-study-4-specialties</a>
- 6. PBS. Opinion: Is your doctor happy? Here's why it's worth finding out. PBS News Hour, December 21, 2017. https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/is-your-doctor-happy-heres-why-its-worth-finding-out
- Thomas LR, Ripp JA, West CP. Charter on physician well-being. JAMA. 2018;319(15):1541-1542. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2677478
- 8. Salles A, Liebert CA, Greco RS. Promoting balance in the lives of resident physicians. A call to action. *JAMA Surg*. Published online May 20, 2015. http://archsurg.jamanetwork.com/onlineFirst.aspx
- Bernstein L, Dennis, B. Back to extremely long shifts for new surgeons? Study finds few negatives. The Washington Post, February 2, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/02/02/back-to-extremely-long-shifts-for-new-surgeons-study-finds-few-negatives/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/02/02/back-to-extremely-long-shifts-for-new-surgeons-study-finds-few-negatives/</a>
- Teague C. Tired doctors? They've never had it better. Charlotte Observer, May 9, 2016. http://www.charlotteobserver.com/opinion/op-ed/article76598482.html
- 11. Gandhi TK, McGaffigan PA. Working to exhaustion: how medical residents' long shifts put patients at risk. STATnews, June 8, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/06/08/medical-residents-patient-safety/
- 12. Olson J. Doctor burnout is a rising problem in Minnesota medicine. *Star Tribune*, May 24, 2015. http://www.startribune.com/doctor-burnout-is-a-rising-problem-in-minnesota-medicine/304822101/

## Physician Concerns About Profession

- 1.\* Yeh C. 'Nothing is broken': For an injured doctor, quality-focused care misses the mark. *Health Aff.* 2014;33(6):1094-1097. <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/6.toc">http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/6.toc</a>
- 2.\* Allen A. Choosing wisely campaign failing to attract physician attention. Politico, October 24, 2017. https://www.politicopro.com/
- 3. Khullar D. Do you trust the medical profession? *The New York Times*, January 23, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/23/upshot/do-you-trust-the-medical-profession.html
- Rosenthal DI, Verghese A. Meaning and the nature of physicians' work. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(19):1813-1815. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1609055
- Editorial Board. How dangerous doctors escape despite data bank. USA Today, March 14, 2018. <a href="https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2018/03/14/how-dangerous-doctors-escape-despite-national-data-bank-editorials-debates/423318002/">https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2018/03/14/how-dangerous-doctors-escape-despite-national-data-bank-editorials-debates/423318002/</a>
- 6. Kolata G. For many strokes, there's an effective treatment. Why aren't some doctors offering it? *The New York Times*, March 26, 2018. <a href="https://nyti.ms/2pJ8DTI">https://nyti.ms/2pJ8DTI</a>
- Blendon RJ, Benson JM, Hero JO. Public trust in physicians U.S. medicine in international perspective. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(17):1570-1572. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1407373
- 8. Murray K. How doctors die. It's not like the rest of us, but it should be. Zocalo Public Square, November 30, 2011. http://www.zocalopublicsquare.org/2011/11/30/how-doctors-die/ideas/nexus/
- 9. Pearl R. Medicine is an art, not a science: Medical myth or reality. Forbes, June 12, 2014. http://www.forbes.com/sites/robertpearl/2014/06/12/medicine-is-an-art-not-a-science-medical-myth-or-reality/
- 10. Schlachter LB. More must be done to expose bad doctors. *The Wall Street Journal*, February 2, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/more-must-be-done-to-expose-bad-doctors-1454459249
- HealthDay. Nearly all U.S. doctors 'overprescribe' addictive narcotic painkillers: survey. March 25, 2016. https://consumer.healthday.com/bone-and-joint-information-4/oxycontin-news-861/nearly-all-u-s-doctors-overprescribe-addictive-narcotic-painkillers-709352.html

- 12. Kolata G. Doctors strive to do less harm by inattentive care. *The New York Times,* February 17, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/18/health/doctors-strive-to-do-less-harm-by-inattentive-care.html?gwh=99060FC9333D27FADBFB5CE71B9D6F29&gwt=pay&assetType=nyt\_now
- 13. Rotman J. Anatomy of error. A surgeon remembers his mistakes. *The New Yorker*, May 18, 2015. http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2015/05/18/anatomy-of-error
- 14. Binder L. It's time health-care providers listen to their customers. *The Wall Street Journal*, September 26, 2015. http://blogs.wsj.com/experts/2015/09/26/its-time-health-care-providers-listen-to-their-customers/
- Wray CM, Flores A, Padula WV, Prochaska MT, Meltzer DO, Arora VM. Measuring patient experiences on hospitalist and teaching services: patient responses to a 30-day postdischarge questionnaire. *J Hosp Med* 2016;11(2):99-104. http://onlinelibrary.wilev.com/doi/10.1002/ihm.v11.2/issuetoc

#### **Changes in Traditional Physician Practice**

- 1.\* Bernstein L. How many patients should your doctor see each day? The Washington Post May 22, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1527270597/fulltext/FC95ED13FDFF42E4PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 2.\* Terry K. Hospital Employment of Doctors Rising Rapidly. Medscape, September 14, 2016. http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/868788
- Kacik A. For the first time ever, less than half of physicians are independent. Modern Healthcare, May 31, 2017. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20170531/NEWS/170539971
- 4.\* Lagrelius TW. Computers are amazing, but electronic health records are not. The Hill, March 26, 2018. http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/380381-computers-are-amazing-but-electronic-health-records-are-not
- Pohl J, Thomas A, Barksdale D, Werner K. Primary care workforce: The need to remove barriers for nurse practititioners and physicians. *Health Aff.* Blog, October 26, 2016. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20161026.057250/full/
- Muhlestein DB, Smith NJ. Physician consolidation: Rapid movement from small to large group practices, 2013-15. Health Aff. 2016;35(9):1637-1642. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0130
- 7. Vartabedian B. The rise of artificial intelligence means doctors must redefine what they do. STAT News, October 16, 2017. https://www.statnews.com/2017/10/16/artificial-intelligence-physicians/
- 8. Gold J. Guess who pays the price when hospital giants hire your private practitioner? Kaiser Health News, September 8, 2017. https://khn.org/news/guess-who-pays-the-price-when-hospital-giants-hire-your-private-practitioner/
- 9. Fickenscher K, Kvedar J, Nichols J. Beyond the medical virtualists: Creating capability in the health care team. *Health Aff.* Blog, March 22, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180319.150005/full/
- 10. Cohen DJ, Dorr DA, Knierim K, et al. Primary care practices' abilities and challenges in using electronic health record data for quality improvement. *Health Aff.* 2018;37(4):635-643. https://www.healthaffairs.org/toc/hlthaff/37/4
- 11. Abelson R, Creswell J. The disappearing doctor: How mega-mergers are changing the business of medical care. *The New York Times*, April 7, 2018. <a href="https://nyti.ms/2EsPZn4">https://nyti.ms/2EsPZn4</a>
- 12. Reschovsky J. Does location determine medical practice patterns? *Virtual Mentor* 2014;16(2):138-141. http://virtualmentor.amaassn.org/2014/02/pdf/oped1-1402.pdf
- 13. Bastian LA. Evolution of hospital medicine and the impact of residents' career choices. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2014;29(7):971-972. <a href="http://link.springer.com/journal/11606/29/7/page/1">http://link.springer.com/journal/11606/29/7/page/1</a>
- 14. Beck M. AMA urges overhaul of electronic medical records. *Wall Street Journal*, September 16, 2014. http://online.wsj.com/articles/ama-urges-overhaul-of-electronic-records-1410840063
- 15. Ganguli I. Doctors don't actually know how often you should see them. *The Washington Post*, June 12, 2015. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2015/06/12/doctors-dont-actually-know-how-often-you-should-see-them/">http://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2015/06/12/doctors-dont-actually-know-how-often-you-should-see-them/</a>
- 16. Kaiser Permanente. New Kaiser Permanente survey shows email between patients and physicians improves health and impacts efficiency of care. Press Release, December 21, 2015. <a href="https://share.kaiserpermanente.org/article/new-kaiser-permanente-survey-shows-email-between-patients-and-physicians-improves-health-and-impacts-efficiency-of-care/">https://share.kaiserpermanente.org/article/new-kaiser-permanente-survey-shows-email-between-patients-and-physicians-improves-health-and-impacts-efficiency-of-care/</a>
- 17. Dorsey ER, Topol EJ. State of telehealth. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(2):154-161. http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/375/2
- Hartzband P, Groopman J. Medical taylorism. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(2):106-108. http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/374/2
- 19. McFarling UL. How 'digitizing you and me' could revolutionize medicine. At least in theory. STAT, July 15, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/07/15/precision-medicine-eric-topol/
- 20. Sadick B. A Look at the Growing Specialty of Hospitalist. *Chicago Tribune*, August 23, 2016. http://www.chicagotribune.com/lifestyles/health/sc-hospitalists-profile-health-0824-20160823-story.html

## **Physician Supply Projections**

#### Shortage Estimates

- 1.\* KaiserEDU.org. Primary care shortage; Background brief. http://www.wcl.american.edu/secle/materials/Fall\_2012/Next\_Steps\_in\_Health\_Reform/TAB%2012.Background-Brief.pdf
- 2.\* Gordon E. Primary care shortage? Not for the insured, study shows. Kaiser Health News, April 8, 2014. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2014/04/primary-care-shortage-not-for-the-insured-study-shows/
- 3.\* Gudbranson E, Glickman A, Emanuel EJ. Reassessing the data on whether a physician shortage exists. *JAMA*. 2017;317(19):1945-1946. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2613209

- 4.\* Kirch DG. Addressing the physician shortage. The peril of ignoring demography. *JAMA*. 2017;317(19):1947-1948. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2613210
- Marcus MB. New report predicts "troubling" shortage of doctors in the U.S. cbsnews.com, March 20, 2017. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/doctor-shortage-us-impact-on-health/
- Frakt A. Doctor shortage under Obamacare? It didn't happen. The New York Times, August 14, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2uUobmR
- Iglehart JK. Grassroots activism and the pursuit of an expanded physician supply. N Engl J Med. 2008;358(16):1741-1749. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr0800058
- Dunn L. What will the physician workforce look like in 2030? Becker's Hospital Review, May 13, 2013.
   <a href="http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-physician-relationships/what-will-the-physician-workforce-look-like-in-2030.html">http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-physician-relationships/what-will-the-physician-workforce-look-like-in-2030.html</a>
- Punke H. 5 things to know about provider dispersion in the US. Becker's Hospital Review, May 22, 2014. http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-physician-relationships/5-things-to-know-about-provider-dispersion-in-the-us.html
- Porter S. Significant primary care, overall physician shortage predicted by 2025. American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP), March 3, 2015. <a href="http://www.aafp.org/news/practice-professional-issues/20150303aamcwkforce.html">http://www.aafp.org/news/practice-professional-issues/20150303aamcwkforce.html</a>

## Options for Increasing Physician Supply

- 1.\* Caramenico A. Med school enrollment growth won't ease doc shortage. FierceHealthcare, May 3, 2013. http://www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/med-school-enrollment-growth-wont-ease-doc-shortage/2013-05-03
- 2.\* McAllester M. America is stealing the world's doctors. *New York Times* online, March 7, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/11/magazine/america-is-stealing-foreign-doctors.html?pagewanted=all
- McNeil Jr. DG. Trump's travel ban, aimed at terrorists, has blocked doctors. The New York Times, February 6, 2017. https://nyti.ms2kFkSza
- 4. Silverman L. Travel ban spotlights U.S. dependence on foreign-born doctors. Kaiser Health News, February 16, 2017. https://khn.org/news/travel-ban-spotlights-u-s-dependence-on-foreign-born-doctors/
- 5. Ochoa J. USF partners with HCA to train doctors in West Florida. WUSF News, November 28, 2017. http://wusfnews.wusf.usf.edu/post/usf-partners-hca-train-doctors-west-florida
- Carroll AE. Why America needs foreign medical graduates. The New York Times, October 6, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2xY1HET
- 7. Kolker C. The immigrant doctors who saved Ronald Reagan's life. *The Washington Post*, May 2, 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/immigrants-saved-ronald-reagans-life/2018/05/02/fcd984ec-3cd7-11e8-a7d1-e4efec6389f0\_story.html?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.35615e69eda8
- 8. Mai S, Maity S, Saha R. Visa review puts rural America at risk of losing doctors amid a shortage. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, May 12, 2018. <a href="http://www.stltoday.com/business/local/visa-review-puts-rural-america-at-risk-of-losing-doctors/article">http://www.stltoday.com/business/local/visa-review-puts-rural-america-at-risk-of-losing-doctors/article</a> 0348d2bc-95a0-55a1-b281-79cb7a03c076.html
- Editorial. An Rx for the doctor shortage. Los Angeles Times, April 21, 2013. http://articles.latimes.com/2013/apr/21/opinion/la-ed-medical-professionals-20130421
- 10. Rampell C. Path to United States practice is long slog to foreign doctors. *The New York Times*, August 11, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/12/business/economy/long-slog-for-foreign-doctors-to-practice-in-us.html
- 11. Eckhert NL, vanZanten M. U.S.-citizen international medical graduates A boon for the workforce? *N Engl J Med.* 2015;372(18):1686-1687. <a href="http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/372/18">http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/372/18</a>

## Public Policy Issues and Concerns About Physician Supply

- 1.\* Goozner M. More doctors on the way, higher costs to follow. The Fiscal Times, May 4, 2012. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/Articles/2012/05/04/More-Doctors-on-the-Way-Higher-Costs-to-Follow.aspx#page1
- 2.\* Reinhardt UE. From physician glut to physician shortage. *The New York Times*, August 31, 2012. http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/08/31/from-physician-glut-to-physician-shortage/
- 3. Topol EJ, Emanuel E. No physician shortage despite dire warnings: Zeke Emanuel. Medscape, January 24, 2018. https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/891569
- Kennedy K. Obama budget will seek record funding for new doctors. USA Today, February 27, 2014. <a href="http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/02/27/new-budget-proposes-record-funding-for-new-doctors/5836317/">http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/02/27/new-budget-proposes-record-funding-for-new-doctors/5836317/</a>
- 5. Robertson K. Legislation would speed up education for doctors. *Sacramento Business Journal*, March 12, 2014. http://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2014/03/12/calif-legis-education-doctors-accelerate.html

#### **Further Readings**

- Sanders B. Primary physician shortage calls for intervention. Politico, May 7, 2013. http://www.politico.com/story/2013/05/doctors-physician-shortage-calls-for-intervention-91024.html
- 2. Gold J. Immigrant docs help ease California's primary care shortage. Kaiser Health News, April 4, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/april/04/california-doctors-primary-care-latin-america.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/april/04/california-doctors-primary-care-latin-america.aspx</a>
- 3. ConsumerReports. What bugs you most about your doctor. June 2013. http://www.consumerreports.org/cro/magazine/2013/06/what-bugs-you-most-about-your-doctor/index.htm
- Novak S. Luring students into family medicine. The New York Times, September 9, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/10/us/10iht-educlede10.html?pagewanted=all

- 5. Tulenko K. America's health worker mismatch. *The New York Times*, September 13, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/14/opinion/americas-health-worker-mismatch.html
- Grady D. Foreign-born doctors give equal care in U.S. New York Times, August 3, 2010, p. D.7. http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/03/health/03doctors.html
- Kaiser Health News. Medical school costs, loan rates rise sharply. March 20, 2010. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Daily-Reports/2010/March/10/medical-school-cost.aspx
- 8. Liao JM, Wachter RM. Grading residents' clinical performance: Unique opportunities and challenges. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2014;29(7):983-985. http://link.springer.com/journal/11606/29/7/page/1
- 9. Lee D. Physician-hospital links grow. Overhead, reimbursement fuel trend of doctors forgoing autonomy. Indy.com, March 4, 2010. http://www.indystar.com/article/20100304/BUSINESS/3040377/Physician-hospital-links-grow
- Barr S. Few doctors consider themselves rich, survey says. Kaiser Health News, April 25, 2012. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2012/04/few-doctors-consider-themselves-rich-survey-says/
- 11. HealthDay News. Shortage of doctors who treat diabetes looming. June 20, 2014. <a href="http://consumer.healthday.com/diabetes-information-10/misc-diabetes-news-181/shortage-of-doctors-who-treat-diabetes-looming-689004.html">http://consumer.healthday.com/diabetes-information-10/misc-diabetes-news-181/shortage-of-doctors-who-treat-diabetes-looming-689004.html</a>
- 12. Wilensky G. The challenges of reforming graduate medical education payments. *JAMA* Forum, October 2, 2014. http://newsatjama.jama.com/2014/10/02/jama-forum-the-challenges-of-reforming-graduate-medical-education-payments/
- 13. Iglehart JK. Financing graduate medical education mounting pressure for reform. *N Engl J Med.* 2012;366(17):1562-1563. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1114236
- 14. Garg M, Drolet BC, Tammaro D, Fischer SA. Resident duty hours: A survey of internal medicine program directors. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2014;29(10):1349-1354. <a href="http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/986/art%253A10.1007%252Fs11606-014-2912-z.pdf?auth66=1414697673">http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/986/art%253A10.1007%252Fs11606-014-2912-z.pdf?auth66=1414697673</a> 3e554a5e7a9e73ff8f3b982debc8b51c&ext=.pdf
- 15. Ringel SP. Practicing medicine versus pushing paper. A neurologist reflects on the realities of his workday after a patient asks why doctors complain about payers' bureaucratic oversight. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(6):1200-1202. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/6/1200.full.pdf+html
- 16. Hethcock B. Physician turnover rises as hospitals employ more docs. *Dallas Business Journal*, March 17, 2014. http://www.bizjournals.com/dallas/news/2014/03/17/physician-turnover-rises-as-hospitals-employ-more.html?page=all
- 17. Krasselt K, O'Donnell J. Supply won't meet growing demand for primary care. *USA Today*, June 30, 2014. http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2014/06/29/primary-care-shortage-health/11101265/

## Rethinking Primary Care: From Marcus Welby to Team-based Care?

Improving the delivery of primary care is a growing challenge for policymakers, clinicians, and health care managers. The flaws in the present system are painfully evident, with various alternatives now being adopted in hopes of correcting, or at least mitigating, them. In this session, we describe the challenges currently facing primary care, with particular focus on new models for organizing the delivery of care, and the potential expanded role for advanced practice nurses in rethinking primary care.

## **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Explain the reasons for the current focus on changing primary care delivery in the U.S.
- 2. Discuss changes in the workplace and work arrangements for primary care physicians.
- 3. Compare and contrast new models for reforming primary care.
- 4. Discuss how public policy, and health care reform in particular, is likely to affect primary care.

#### Suggested Readings

## **Overview of Primary Care**

- 1.\* Bodenheimer T. Pham HH. Primary care: Current problems and proposed solutions. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(5):799-805. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/5/799.full.pdf+html
- 2.\* Iglehart JK. Primary care update light at the end of the tunnel? *N Engl J Med.* 2012;366(23):2144-2146. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1205537
- The New York Times Magazine. Trying to put a value on the doctor-patient relationship. Author, May 16, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/05/16/magazine/health-issue-reinvention-of-primary-care-delivery.html?mtrref=undefined&gwh=C4660529423E8C47266EC4BE61EFDA9C&gwt=pay
- 4. Sanders L. He had no symptoms except he feld nauseated all the time. *The New York Times Magazine*, June 13, 2018. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com">https://www.nytimes.com</a>
- The Commonwealth Fund. Primary care: Our first line of defense. June 12, 2013. <a href="http://www.commonwealthfund.org/Publications/Health-Reform-and-You/Primary-Care-Our-First-Line-of-Defense.aspx?page=all">http://www.commonwealthfund.org/Publications/Health-Reform-and-You/Primary-Care-Our-First-Line-of-Defense.aspx?page=all</a>
- 6. The Economist. The problem-solvers. September 20, 2014. <a href="http://www.economist.com/news/united-states/21618901-hints-how-provide-better-health-care-less-money-problem-solvers">http://www.economist.com/news/united-states/21618901-hints-how-provide-better-health-care-less-money-problem-solvers</a>
- 7. Kelto A. Family doctors who do more, save more. National Public Radio, May 11, 2015. http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2015/05/11/405955775/family-doctors-who-do-more-save-more

### **Challenges to Traditional Models of Primary Care Delivery**

- 1.\* Terhune C. Retail clinics add convenience but also hike costs, study finds. Kaiser Health News, March 8, 2016. http://khn.org/news/retail-clinics-add-convenience-but-also-hike-costs-study-finds/
- 2.\* Miller NS. Urgent-care centers changing health-care landscape. *Orlando Sentinel*, May 1, 2016. http://www.orlandosentinel.com/health/os-cfb-urgent-care-ortho-20160501-story.html
- 3.\* Christianson J. Retail clinics are still here. Now what? Medical Research Institute Blog, March 27, 2017. http://www.ajmc.com/contributor/medica-research-institute/2017/03/retail-clinics-are-still-here-now-what
- 4.\* Pelak M, Pettit AR, Terwiesch C, Gutierrez JC, Marcus SC. Rethinking primary care visits: How much can be eliminated, delegated or performed outside of the face-to-face visit? *J Eval Clin Pract.* 2015;21(4):591-596. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/jep.12341#references-section
- 5. Andrews M. Despite a growing appetite, buffet-style flat-fee clinics shutter in Seattle. Kaiser Health News, June 20, 2017. https://khn.org/news/despite-a-growing-appetite-buffet-style-flat-fee-clinics-shutter-in-seattle/
- 6. Al-Agba N, Mass M. To save money, we're laying off pediatricians this will put kids at risk. The Hill, June 12, 2018. http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/391856-to-save-money-were-laying-off-pediatricians-this-will-put-kids-at-risk
- 7. Rabin RC. Burnt out primary care docs are voting with their feet. Kaiser Health News, April 1, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/april/01/doctor-burnout.aspx
- 8. Rabin RC. 15-minute visits take a toll on the doctor-patient relationship. Kaiser Health News, April 21, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/april/21/15-minute-doctor-visits.aspx
- Cresswell J. Race is on to profit from rise of urgent care. The New York Times, July 9, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1543865034/fulltext/17B1AFE046614757PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Abrams R. In ambitious bid, Walmart seeks foothold in primary care services. The New York Times, August 7, 2014. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/08/business/in-ambitious-bid-walmart-seeks-foothold-in-primary-care-services.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/08/business/in-ambitious-bid-walmart-seeks-foothold-in-primary-care-services.html?</a> r=0
- 11. Zamosky L. Doctors are shifting their business models. *Los AngelesTimes*, August 31, 2014. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-healthcare-watch-20140831-story.html
- 12. Osborn R, Moulds D, Schneider EC, Doty MM, Squires D, Samak DO. Primary care physicians in ten countries report challenges caring for patients with complex health needs. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(12):2104-2112. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/12.toc
- 13. Ashwood JC, Gaynor M, Setodji CM, Reid RO, Weber E, Mehrotra A. Retail clinic visits for low-acquity conditions increase utilization and spending. *Health Aff.* 2016;35(3):449-455. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/35/3.toc
- Snowbeck C. UnitedHealth's Optum Unit Makes Big Push Into Urgent Care in Minnesota. Star Tribune, September 13, 2016. <a href="http://www.startribune.com/unitedhealth-s-optum-unit-makes-big-push-into-urgent-care-in-minnesota/393327791/">http://www.startribune.com/unitedhealth-s-optum-unit-makes-big-push-into-urgent-care-in-minnesota/393327791/</a>

## **Changes in the Workplace for Primary Care Physicians**

- 1.\* Sun LH. Hospitals courting primary-care doctors. *Washington Post*, June 20, 2011, p. A.1. <a href="http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2011-06-19/national/35265390">http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2011-06-19/national/35265390</a> primary-care-care-at-lower-costs-medicine
- 2.\* Christianson J. The changing faces of primary care: who are these people? Medica Research Institute Blog, June 29, 2015. <a href="http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2015/06/changing-faces-primary-care-who-are-these-people/">http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2015/06/changing-faces-primary-care-who-are-these-people/</a>
- 3.\* Frakt A. You mean I don't have to show up? The promise of telemedicine. *The New York Times*, May 16, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1rOSmec
- 4.\* Casalino LP. Analysis & commentary. A Martian's prescription for primary care: overhaul the physician's workday. Health Aff. 2010;29(5):785-790. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/5/785.full.pdf+html
- Arndt BG, Beasley JW, Watkinson MD, et al. Tethered to the EHR: Primary care physicians workload assessment using EHR event log data and time-motion observations. *Ann Fam Med.* 2017;15(5):419-426. <a href="http://www.annfammed.org/content/15/5/419.full">http://www.annfammed.org/content/15/5/419.full</a>
- Landon BE. Use of quality indicators in patient care. A senior primary care physician trying to take good care of his patients. *JAMA*. 2012;307(9):956-964.
   http://jama.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=67&issueID=22492&direction=P
- 7. Gregoire C. Communicating with your doctor on Facebook may be the future of healthcare. *The Huffington Post*, June 29, 2015. <a href="http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/06/29/doctors-facebook-telehealth\_n\_7662774.html">http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/06/29/doctors-facebook-telehealth\_n\_7662774.html</a>
- 8. Landi H. AMIA study examines the impact of health IT on patient consultations. Healthcare Informatics. January 15, 2016. http://www.healthcare-informatics.com/news-item/amia-study-examines-impact-health-it-patient-consultations
- 9. Beck M. How telemedicine is transforming health care. *The Wall Street Journal*, June 26, 2016. <a href="http://www.wsj.com/articles/how-telemedicine-is-transforming-health-care-1466993402">http://www.wsj.com/articles/how-telemedicine-is-transforming-health-care-1466993402</a>

#### **New Models for Primary Care**

## Patient Centered Medical Homes (PCMHs) and Team Care

- 1.\* The Incidental Economist. Medical homes, the size of practices, and the future of medicine. AcademyHealth Blog, September, 2014. <a href="http://blog.academyhealth.org/medical-homes-the-size-of-practices-and-the-future-of-medicine/">http://blog.academyhealth.org/medical-homes-the-size-of-practices-and-the-future-of-medicine/</a>
- 2.\* Hoff T. The shaky foundation of the patient-centered medical home. Am J Manag Care. 2010;16(6):e134-e136. http://web.ebscohost.com/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?sid=b1ae00b1-d01d-4f57-a3a7-c3fa2b2aa56c%40sessionmgr14&vid=4&hid=16
- 3.\* Berenson RA, Devers KJ, Burton RA. Will the patient-centered medical home transform the delivery of health care? Washington, DC: Urban Institute, August 2011. <a href="http://www.urban.org/research/publication/will-patient-centered-medical-home-transform-delivery-health-care">http://www.urban.org/research/publication/will-patient-centered-medical-home-transform-delivery-health-care</a>

- 4. Springer P. Sanford, Essentia health care teams help manage chronic disease, ease doctor shortage. Inforum, January 30, 2017. <a href="https://www.inforum.com/news/4208261-sanford-essentia-health-care-teams-help-manage-chronic-disease-ease-doctor-shortage">https://www.inforum.com/news/4208261-sanford-essentia-health-care-teams-help-manage-chronic-disease-ease-doctor-shortage</a>
- Altschuler J, Margolius D, Bodenheimer T, et al. Estimating a reasonable patient panel size for primary care physicians with team-based task delegation. *Ann Fam Med.* 2012;10(5):396-400. http://www.annfammed.org/content/10/5/396.full.pdf+html
- 6. Adair R, Christianson J, Wholey D, et al. Care guides: Employing nonclinical laypersons to help primary care teams manage chronic disease. *J Ambul Care Manage* 2012;35(1):27-37. http://ovidsp.tx.ovid.com/sp-3.12.0b/ovidweb.cgi?WebLinkFrameset=1&S=CFOHFPMDFJDDFEOCNCMKNGJCIHLMAA00&returnUrl=ovidweb.cgi%3f%26TOC%3dS.sh.18.19.23.27%257c4%257c50%26FORMAT%3dtoc%26FIELDS%3dTOC%26S%3dCFOHFPMDFJDDFEOCNCMKNGJCIHLMAA00&directlink=http%3a%2f%2fgraphics.tx.ovid.com%2fovftpdfs%2fFPDDNCJCNGOCFJ00%2ffs047%2fovft%2flive%2fgv031%2f00004479%2f00004479-201201000-00004.pdf&filename=Care+Guides%3a+Employing+Nonclinical+Laypersons+to+Help+Primary+Care+Teams+Manage+Chronic+Disease.&PDFIdLinkField=%2ffs047%2fovft%2flive%2fgv031%2f00004479%2f00004479-201201000-00004&link from=S.sh.18.19.23.27%7c4&pdf key=B&pdf index=S.sh.18.19.23.27&D=ovft
- 7. Elliott VS. Study quantifies practice boost from physicians delegating tasks. amednews.com, November 19, 2012. http://www.amednews.com/article/20121119/business/311199967/6/
- 8. Patel K, Nadel J. The future of patient centered medical homes and accountable care. Brookings Institute, January 16, 2014. http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/up-front/posts/2014/01/16-future-patient-centered-accountable-care-patel
- 9. Letourneau R. PCMH model soaring, despite funding challenges. HealthLeaders Media, January 20, 2016. http://healthleadersmedia.com/content/HEP-324683/PCMH-Model-Soaring-Despite-Funding-Challenges
- 10. Benson L. U of M study finds 'health care homes' model pays off. MPRnews, February 9, 2016. http://www.mprnews.org/story/2016/02/09/health-care-homes-university-minnesota-study

### Increased Reliance on Advanced Practice Nurses

- 1.\* Kliff S. Nurse practitioners look to fill gap with expected spike in demand for health services. Washington Post online, May 12, 2012. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/nurse-practitioners-look-to-raise-profile-fill-gap-from-doctor-shortage/2012/05/12/gIQAHmHYLU\_story.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/nurse-practitioners-look-to-raise-profile-fill-gap-from-doctor-shortage/2012/05/12/gIQAHmHYLU\_story.html</a>
- 2.\* Christianson J. Nurse practitioners and the growing pressure on primary care: timing is everything. Medical Research Institute Blog, September 16, 2015. <a href="http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2015/09/nurse-practitioners-and-growing-pressure-primary-care-timing-everything/">http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2015/09/nurse-practitioners-and-growing-pressure-primary-care-timing-everything/</a>
- 3.\* Tran A. Docs, nurses disagree over expanded nurse roles. Kaiser Health News Blog, May 15, 2013. http://khn.org/news/docs-nurses-disagree-over-expanded-nurse-roles/
- 4.\* Dill MJ, Pankow S, Erikson C, Shipman S. Survey shows consumers open to a greater role for physician assistants and nurse practitioners. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(6):1135-1142. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/6/1135.full.pdf+html
- Olson J. Nurse practitioner growth changes patient care in Minnesota. Star Tribune, April 21, 2018. http://www.startribune.com/nurse-practitioner-growth-changes-patient-care-in-minnesota/480460231/
- 6. Aizenman NC. Nurses can practice without physician supervision in many states. *The Washington Post*, March 24, 2013. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/nurses-can-practice-without-physician-supervision-in-many-states/2013/03/24/98b241cc-8745-11e2-999e-5f8e0410cb9d">http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/nurses-can-practice-without-physician-supervision-in-many-states/2013/03/24/98b241cc-8745-11e2-999e-5f8e0410cb9d</a> story.html
- 7. Pohl J, Barksdale D, Werner K. The latest data on primary care nurse practitioners and physicians: Can we afford to waste our workforce? *Health Aff.* Blog, June 18, 2013. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/06/18/the-latest-data-on-primary-care-nurse-practitioners-and-physicians-can-we-afford-to-waste-our-workforce/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/06/18/the-latest-data-on-primary-care-nurse-practitioners-and-physicians-can-we-afford-to-waste-our-workforce/</a>
- Commins J. Physician assistant salaries, debt detailed. HealthLeaders Media, January 29, 2016. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/physician-leaders/physician-assistant-salaries-debt-detailed#
- 9. Abdalla P. Bill would give nurse practitioners autonomy. Citizensvoice.com, February 7, 2016. http://citizensvoice.com/news/bill-would-give-nurse-practitioners-autonomy-1,2004319
- 10. Japsen B. States remove barriers to physician assistants. Forbes, March 6, 2016. http://www.forbes.com/sites/brucejapsen/2016/03/06/states-remove-barriers-to-physician-assistants/#4e30c37914e7
- 11. Fletcher H. 'Turf War' Pits Tennessee Doctors Against Nurse Practitioners. *The Tennessean*, September 14, 2016. http://www.tennessean.com/story/money/industries/health-care/2016/09/14/turf-war-pits-tennessee-doctors-against-nurse-practitioners/89780404/

## **Further Readings**

- Bohmer RMJ. Managing the new primary care: The new skills that will be needed. Health Aff. 2010;29(5):1010-1014. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/5/1010.full.pdf+html
- 2. Bodenheimer T, Berenson RA, Rudolf P. The primary care—Specialty income gap: Why it matters. *Ann Intern Med* 2007;146(4):301-306. http://annals.org/issue.aspx?journalid=90&issueID=20131&direction=P
- Rosenthal MB, Friedberg MW, Singer SJ, Eastman D, Li Z, Schneider EC. Effect of a multipayer patient-centered
  medical home on health care utilization and quality: The Rhode Island chronic care sustainability initiative pilot
  program. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2013;173(20):1907-1913.
  http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=928839&direction=P
- Bartolone P. California weighs expanded role for nurse practitioners. Kaiser Health News, May 9, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/09/california-expanded-role-nurse-practitioners.aspx?referrer=search">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/09/california-expanded-role-nurse-practitioners.aspx?referrer=search</a>

- 5. Millman J. Wal-Mart wants to be your doctor. *The Washington Post*, August 14, 2014. http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2014/08/14/wal-mart-wants-to-be-your-doctor/
- 6. Dower C, O'Neil E. Primary care health workforce in the United States. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Research Synthesis Report No. 22, July 2011. http://www.rwif.org/files/research/070811.policysynthesis.workforce.rpt.pdf
- Kavilanz P. Med students rush to primary care programs. CNN Money, March 23, 2011. http://money.cnn.com/2011/03/23/news/economy/more\_medical\_students\_pick\_family\_medicine/index.htm
- Iglehart JK. Doctor-workers of the world, unite! Health Aff. 2011;30(4):556-558. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/4/556.full.pdf+html
- 9. Margolius D, Bodenheimer T. Transforming primary care: From past practice to the practice of the future. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(5):779-784. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/5/779.full.pdf+html
- SullivanCotter and Associates, Inc. Advanced practice clinician pay what's happening and what's coming. 2012. <a href="http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/SullivanCotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2">http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/SullivanCotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2</a>
   <a href="http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/SullivanCotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2">http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/SullivanCotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2</a>
   <a href="http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/SullivanCotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2">http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/SullivanCotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2</a>
   <a href="http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/Sullivancotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2">http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/Sullivancotter\_2012\_APC%20Pay\_What's%20Happening%20and%2</a>
   <a href="http://www.sullivancotter.com/sites/default/files/Sullivancotter.com/sites/default

## Week 2: January 28 - February 4

## The Nurse Workforce: Is There a Nurse in the House?

Nurses have been called the backbone of the U.S. health care system. They work in all health care settings and organizations, including hospitals, clinics, long-term care facilities and insurance plans. Historically, at the aggregate level, maintaining an adequate supply of nurses has been a perplexing issue. At the micro-level, scope-of-practice and work environment have been particularly important questions for the nursing profession. This session provides an overview of the nurse workforce, addressing specifically the topics of nurse supply, scope of practice, and work environment, and public policies towards nursing.

#### Learning Objectives

- 1. Compare and contrast the various explanations for historical and more recent periods of nursing shortage.
- 2. Discuss nurse scope of practice and work force issues from the points of view of nurses and health care managers.
- 3. Discuss recent state and federal policy initiatives directed at nursing.

# Suggested Readings

## The Supply of Nurses

- 1.\* kaiserEDU.org. Nursing workforce. <a href="http://www.kaiseredu.org/Issue-Modules/Addressing-the-Nursing-Shortage/Background-Brief.aspx?referrer=search">http://www.kaiseredu.org/Issue-Modules/Addressing-the-Nursing-Shortage/Background-Brief.aspx?referrer=search</a>
- 2.\* Auerbach DI, Buerhaus PI, Staiger DO. Registered nurses are delaying retirement, a shift that has contributed to recent growth in the nurse workforce. *Health Aff.* 2014;33(8):1474-1480. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/8/1474.full.pdf+html
- 3.\* Salsberg E. Recent trends in the nursing pipeline: US educated BSNs continue to increase. *Health Aff.* Blog, April 9, 2015. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/04/09/recent-trends-in-the-nursing-pipeline-us-educated-bsns-continue-to-increase/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/04/09/recent-trends-in-the-nursing-pipeline-us-educated-bsns-continue-to-increase/</a>
- 4.\* Auerbach DI, Buerhaus PI, Staiger DO. Millennials almost twice as likely to be registered nurses as baby boomers were. *Health Aff.* 2017;36(10):1804-1807. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0386
- Andrews M. Millennials embrace nursing profession just in time to replace baby boomers. Kaiser Health News, October 27, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/millennials-embrace-nursing-profession-just-in-time-to-replace-baby-boomers/">https://khn.org/news/millennials-embrace-nursing-profession-just-in-time-to-replace-baby-boomers/</a>
- 6. Miller CC, Fremson R. Forget about the stigma: male nurses explain why nursing is a job of the future for men. *The New York Times*, January 4, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/01/04/upshot/male-nurses.html
- 7. Salsberg E. Examining the nurse pipeline: Where we are and where we're headed. *Health Aff.* Blog, October 26, 2016. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20161026.057242/full/
- 8. Salsberg E. Changes in the pipeline of new NPs and RNs: Implications for health care delivery and educational capacity. *Health Aff.* Blog, June 5, 2018. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180524.993081/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180524.993081/full/</a>
- Watson C. Commentary: Unfilled nursing jobs could cripple health care. Orlando Sentinel, May 29, 2018. http://www.orlandosentinel.com/opinion/columnists/os-ed-nursing-shortage-could-cripple-health-care-20180529-story.html
- Nurse.com. Study: More BSN nurses means lower mortality rates. March 7, 2013. http://news.nurse.com/article/20130307/NATIONAL02/103180008
- CareFirst. CareFirst invests another \$1 million in nursing shortage. May 29, 2013. <a href="https://member.carefirst.com/wps/portal/!ut/p/c4/04\_SB8K8xLLM9MSSzPy8xBz9CP0os3hLbzN\_Q09LYwN\_Fw9DA09f1BHj6AgQwNHM\_2CbEdFANmphzQ!/?WCM\_GLOBAL\_CONTEXT=/wcmwps/wcm/connect/content-member/carefirst/memberportal/medianews/popup/medianews20130528</li>
- 12. Galewitz P. Improved economy, Obamacare boost demand for travel nurses. Kaiser Health News, May 27, 2015. http://khn.org/news/improved-economy-obamacare-boost-demand-for-travel-nurses-2/
- Robbins A. We need more nurses. The New York Times, May 28, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/28/opinion/we-need-more-nurses.html

## **Workplace Issues for Nursing**

- 1.\* McHugh MD, Kutney-Lee A, Cimiotti JP, Sloane DM, Aiken LH. Nurses' widespread job dissatisfaction, burnout, and frustration with health benefits signal problems for patient care. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(2):202-210. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/2/202.full.pdf+html
- Kowalczyk L, Arnett D. In Tufts nurse strike, some worry about patient care. The Boston Globe, July 13, 2017. https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2017/07/13/medical-care-can-suffer-when-nurses-strike-study-says/9NIWB3aCjz1RvuS6gUA0UI/story.html
- 3.\* McHugh MD, Berez J, Small DS. Hospitals with higher nurse staffing had lower odds of readmissions penalties than hospitals with lower staffing. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(10):1740-1747. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/10.toc
- 4. Christ G. My truly sick patients' safety was a risk: Overworked nurses seek burnout relief. cleveland.com, May 27, 2018. https://www.cleveland.com/healthfit/index.ssf/2018/05/my\_truly\_sick\_patients\_safety.html
- 5. Schuster JL. With nurses at risk of compassion fatigue, hospitals try to ease their stress. *The Washington Post*, June 10, 2013. <a href="http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-06-10/national/39865768\_1\_burnout-intensive-care-unit-nurses">http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-06-10/national/39865768\_1\_burnout-intensive-care-unit-nurses</a>
- Lupkin S. Nurses prone to injuries with heavier patients. abc News, September 26, 2013. http://abcnews.go.com/Health/nurses-prone-injury-heavier-patients/story?id=20373428
- 7. Stahl B. In Minnesota, nurses in trouble get 2<sup>nd</sup> chances. *Star Tribune*, October 6, 2013. http://www.startribune.com/lifestyle/health/226301371.html
- The Leapfrog Group. National nurses' week: 40 percent of hospitals fail to meet national nursing workforce standard.
   The Leapfrog Group, May 13, 2015. <a href="http://www.leapfroggroup.org/policy\_leadership/leapfrog\_news/5300254">http://www.leapfroggroup.org/policy\_leadership/leapfrog\_news/5300254</a>
- McCluskey PD. Debate renewed on nurse staffing. The Boston Globe, June 9, 2015. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2015/06/09/state-poised-mandate-nurse-staffing-levels/nDThJn7CmpiUTu6asY0cYP/story.html">https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2015/06/09/state-poised-mandate-nurse-staffing-levels/nDThJn7CmpiUTu6asY0cYP/story.html</a>
- Brown T. When hospital paperwork crowds out hospital care. The New York Times, December 19, 2015. http://nyti.ms/1ZhQ7LC
- 11. Seipel T. Three thousand nurses at Stanford hospitals, clinics, prepared to call strike. *The Mercury News*, April 28, 2016. http://www.mercurynews.com/news/ci 29824094/three-thousand-nurses-at-stanford-hospitals-clinics-prepared
- 12. Seipel T. Nurses, Standford Hospitals, reach tentative deal. *The Mercury News*, April 29, 2016. http://www.mercurynews.com/health/ci 29826731/nurses-stanford-hospitals-reach-tentative-deal
- Stempniak M. Burnout common among ICU nurses; 5 tips for retaining new nurses. Hospitals & Health Networks, July 12, 2016. <a href="http://www.hhnmag.com/articles/7447-burnout-common-among-icu-nurses-5-tips-for-retaining-new-nurses-5-tips-fo
- 14. Kaiser Permanente nurses protecting staffing levels. *East Bay Times*, July 20, 2016. http://www.eastbaytimes.com/breaking-news/ci\_30146227/kaiser-permanente-nurses-protesting-staffing-levels
- 15. Olson J. Alina nurses to vote on contract, strike. *Star Tribune*, August 1, 2016. <a href="http://www.startribune.com/allina-nurses-to-vote-on-contract-strike/388882751/">http://www.startribune.com/allina-nurses-to-vote-on-contract-strike/388882751/</a>

#### **Rethinking the Role of Nurses**

- 1.\* Goodyear-Bruch C, Altman M, Cox K. Empowering nurses to innovate at the bedside, then spread their innovations. *Health Aff.* Blog, November 30, 2017. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20171121.831571/full/
- Martin TW. Nurses seek expanded role. The Wall Street Journal, October 2, 2012. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390443862604578032842310254744.html
- 3. Jauhar S. Nurses are not doctors. *The New York Times*, April 29, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/30/opinion/nurses-are-not-doctors.html?\_r=0
- Thew J. Nurses can't afford to ignore healthcare costs. HealthLeaders Media, June 2, 2015. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/NRS-316981/Nurses-Cant-Afford-to-Ignore-Healthcare-Costs

## **Public Policy Towards Nurses**

- Schultz D. Nurses fighting state by state for minimum staffing laws. Kaiser Health News, April 23, 2013. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/april/24/nurse-staffing-laws.aspx
- 2.\* Fairman JA, Rowe JW, Hassmiller S, Shalala DE. Broadening the scope of nursing practice. *N Engl J Med*. 2011;364:193-196. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1012121
- McCluskey PD. Nurses union, hospitals battle over ballot questions setting patient limits. The Boston Globe, March 20, 2018. https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2018/03/20/nurses-union-hospitals-battle-over-ballot-question-setting-patient-limits/Wgz4AxjKD3LJWr8THAGPnl/story.html
- Sippell M. Mass. Business groups oppose nurses' ballot question. The Boston Globe, April 12, 2018. https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2018/04/12/mass-business-groups-oppose-nurses-ballot-question/gX8vKBN8vaXD8ac8DWvLfl/story.html
- 5. Shekelle PG. Nurse—patient ratios as a patient safety strategy: A systematic review. *Ann Intern Med.* 2013;158(5-Part 2):404-409. <a href="http://annals.org/issue.aspx?journalid=90&issueID=926462&direction=P">http://annals.org/issue.aspx?journalid=90&issueID=926462&direction=P</a>
- 6. Editorial. Nurse ratios are for hospitals, not legislators, to decide. TwinCities.com *Pioneer Press*, February 16, 2013. http://www.twincities.com/opinion/ci\_22600798/editorial-nurse-ratios-are-hospitals-not-legislators-decide
- 7. Editorial. Minnesota responds sensibly on nurse staffing ratios. *Star Tribune*, March 28, 2013. http://www.startribune.com/opinion/editorials/200523861.html
- 8. Ready T. Battles over hospital-wide nurse staffing ratios persist. HealthLeaders Media, February 9, 2015. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/HR-312972/Battles-Over-HospitalWide-Nurse-Staffing-Ratios-Persist

9. Brown T. Lightening nurses' loads. Slate, May 10, 2016. http://www.slate.com/articles/health\_and\_science/medical\_examiner/2016/05/in\_honor\_of\_nurses\_week\_let\_s\_take\_action\_to\_reduce\_how\_many\_patients\_each.html

#### **Further Readings**

- 1. Zwerdling D. Hospitals fail to protect nursing staff from becoming patients. National Public Radio, February 4, 2015. http://www.npr.org/2015/02/04/382639199/hospitals-fail-to-protect-nursing-staff-from-becoming-patients
- Aiken LH. Nurses for the future. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:196-198. http://www.neim.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1011639
- 3. Krischke MM. Decreased interruptions lead to more time at the bedside. NurseZone.com, March 18, 2011. http://www.nursezone.com/Nursing-News-Events/more-news/Decreased-Interruptions-Lead-to-More-Time-at-the-Bedside\_36554.aspx
- Buerhaus PI, Auerbach DI, Staiger DO. The recent surge in nurse employment: causes and implications. *Health Aff.* 
   Web Exclusive 28(4):w-657-w668 (published online June 12, 2009).
   http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/28/4/w657.full.pdf+html
- 5. Georgia Health News. Nurses without jobs: A sign of the times. March 11, 2013. http://www.georgiahealthnews.com/2013/05/nurses-jobs-sign-times/
- Punke H. 3 biggest causes of nurse turnover. Becker's Hospital Review, July 12, 2013. <a href="http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/workforce-labor-management/3-biggest-causes-of-nurse-turnover.html">http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/workforce-labor-management/3-biggest-causes-of-nurse-turnover.html</a>
- 7. Auerbach DI, Buerhaus PI, Staiger DO. Registered nurse supply grows faster than projected amid surge in new entrants ages 23-26. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(12):2286-2292. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/12/2286.full.pdf+html
- 8. Robbins, A. Nurse confessions: Don't get sick in July. Politico, May 12, 2015. <a href="http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2015/05/dont-get-sick-in-july-and-other-advice-from-from-americas-nurses-117876.html#.VWdqRiy2odl">http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2015/05/dont-get-sick-in-july-and-other-advice-from-from-americas-nurses-117876.html#.VWdqRiy2odl</a>

### Long-Term Care: Can This Rubik's Cube be Solved? Quiz 1: Material from Sessions 1-8

Demands on our present system for delivering long-term care are expected to intensify as the baby boom generation ages. Traditional financing models are being challenged, as are existing models for delivering long-term care. At the same time, improving quality and reducing fraud and abuse continue to be thorny issues, provisions included in the federal health reform legislation relating to long-term care have been abandoned, and changes in Medicaid funding under proposed revisions of the ACA promise to have major financial implications for long-term care.

## **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Describe the different types of long-term care and the characteristics of the people who receive this care.
- 2. Discuss the different mechanisms, public and private, that finance long-term care.
- 3. Compare and contrast delivery models for long-term care.
- 4. Discuss factors that affect the quality of long-term care, including the potential for patient abuse in long-term care settings.
- 5. Understand and compare different approaches to long-term care reform.

## **Suggested Readings**

#### Overview of Long-Term Care and the Nursing Home Industry

- 1.\* The Associated Press. Study: costs for most long-term care keep climbing, USA Today, May 14, 2016. https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/personalfinance/2016/05/14/long-term-care-insurance-costs/32609147/
- 2.\* The Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. Overview of nursing facility capacity, financing, and ownership in the United States in 2011. The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, June 2013. <a href="http://kff.org/medicaid/fact-sheet/overview-of-nursing-facility-capacity-financing-and-ownership-in-the-united-states-in-2011/">http://kff.org/medicaid/fact-sheet/overview-of-nursing-facility-capacity-financing-and-ownership-in-the-united-states-in-2011/</a>
- 3.\* National Health Policy Forum. The basics. National spending for long-term services and supports (LTSS), 2012. Washington, DC, The George Washington University, March 27, 2014. http://www.nhpf.org/library/details.cfm/2783
- 4.\* Gorman A, Ostrov BF. Long-term care is an immediate problem for the government. Kaiser Health News, August 1, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/long-term-care-is-an-immediate-problem-for-the-government/">http://khn.org/news/long-term-care-is-an-immediate-problem-for-the-government/</a>
- 5.\* Gleckman H. If you need long-term care, it matters where you live. Forbes, June 16, 2017. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2017/06/16/if-you-need-long-term-care-it-matters-where-you-live/#7bc51ece3193">https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2017/06/16/if-you-need-long-term-care-it-matters-where-you-live/#7bc51ece3193</a>
- Varney S. Private equity pursues profits in keeping the elderly at home. The New York Times, August 20, 2016. https://nyti.ms/2buGHwM
- 7. Rutledge R. Effort Fights "epidemic" of Deadly Elderly Falls. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, September 21, 2016. http://www.jsonline.com/story/news/health/2016/09/20/new-screening-helps-stop-elderly-fall-deaths/90745720/
- 8. Span P. As Their Numbers Grow, Home Care Aides Are Stuck at \$10.11. *The New York Times*, September 23, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/27/health/home-care-aides-wages.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/27/health/home-care-aides-wages.html</a>

- Pear, R. U.S. pays billions for 'assisted living,' but what does it get? The New York Times, February 3, 2018. https://nyti.ms/2GJxey7
- 10. Opinion. Louisiana nursing home residents get some awful Mother's Day mail. *The Times-Picayume*, May 12, 2018. <a href="http://www.nola.com/opinions/index.ssf/2018/05/nursing\_homes\_louisiana.html">http://www.nola.com/opinions/index.ssf/2018/05/nursing\_homes\_louisiana.html</a>
- 11. Rau J. Medicare takes aim at boomerang hospitalizations of nursing home patients. Kaiser Health News, June 13, 2018. https://khn.org/news/medicare-takes-aim-at-boomerang-hospitalizations-of-nursing-home-patients/
- 12. Butler SM. Spend less on seniors' health care! Brookings, January 28, 2016. http://www.brookings.edu/research/opinions/2016/01/28-spend-less-seniors-health-care-butler
- 13. Gawande A. The way we age now. *The New Yorker*, April 30, 2007. http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2007/04/30/the-way-we-age-now
- Gawande A. Letting go. The New Yorker, August 2, 2010. <a href="http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2010/08/02/letting-go-2">http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2010/08/02/letting-go-2</a>
- 15. Neuman MD, Wirtalla C, Werner RM Association between skilled nursing facility quality indicators and hospital readmissions. *JAMA*. 2014;312(15):1542-1551. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueid=930955&direction=P
- 16. Erb R. Nursing home care now costs more than twice seniors' average income. *Detroit Free Press*, June 19, 2014. http://www.freep.com/article/20140619/NEWS06/306190034/nursing-homes-long-term-care-Michigan
- 17. Jaffe I. How your state rates in terms of long-term care. NPR, June 19, 2014. http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2014/06/19/323356217/how-your-state-rates-in-terms-of-long-term-care
- Favreault MM, Gleckman H, Johnson RW. Financing long-term services and supports: options reflect trade-offs for older Americans and federal spending. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(12):2181-2191. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/12.toc
- 19. Thomas K, Fink S, Smith M. Confined to nursing homes, but longing (and ready) for home. *The New York Times,* May 13, 2016. <a href="http://nyti.mc/24Qbo1S">http://nyti.mc/24Qbo1S</a>
- 20. Wahlberg D. Wisconsin nursing home payments might be worst in nation, study says. *The Dunn County News*, May 26, 2016. http://chippewa.com/dunnconnect/news/local/wisconsin-nursing-home-payments-might-be-worst-in-nation-study/article 40e349c3-6c00-5c8d-8765-44da072c1b91.html
- 21. Boulton G. Annual survey shows the high cost of long-term care. *Journal Sentinel*, June 28, 2016. <a href="http://www.jsonline.com/business/annual-survey-shows-the-high-cost-of-long-term-care-b99752984z1-384767861.html">http://www.jsonline.com/business/annual-survey-shows-the-high-cost-of-long-term-care-b99752984z1-384767861.html</a>

#### **Long-Term Caregivers**

#### Paid Caregivers

- 1.\* Hagerty JR. As America ages, shortage of help hits nursing homes. *The Wall Street Journal*, April 14, 2013. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324392804578360712470799082.html
- 2.\* Davidson P. Home care workers rally for higher wages. USA Today, February 23, 2015. http://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2015/02/22/home-care-workers-wages/23761567/
- 3. Bailey M. As Trump targets immigrants, elderly brace to lose caregivers. Kaiser Health News, March 26, 2018. https://khn.org/news/trump-immigration-policies-put-immigrant-caregivers-and-elderly-patients-at-risk/
- 4. Tran A. Obama administration mulls rule to give home health aides better wages. Kaiser Health News, April 29, 2013. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/april/29/home-health-aides-better-wages-rules.aspx
- Bebinger M. Moving people home after nursing home stay is complicated. Kaiser Health News, August 16, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/august/15/nursing-home-money-follows-the-person-massachusetts.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/august/15/nursing-home-money-follows-the-person-massachusetts.aspx</a>
- 6. Varney S. Rising obesity puts strain on nursing homes. Kaiser Health News, December 15, 2015. http://khn.org/news/rising-obesity-puts-strain-on-nursing-homes-2/
- Bahrampour T. Promise you'll never put me in a nursing home. The Washington Post, February 8, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/social-issues/promise-youll-never-put-me-in-a-nursing-home/2016/02/08/1ce8737c-cb62-11e5-a7b2-5a2f824b02c9">https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/social-issues/promise-youll-never-put-me-in-a-nursing-home/2016/02/08/1ce8737c-cb62-11e5-a7b2-5a2f824b02c9</a> story.html
- 8. Blanchard B. Nurses leaving Texas nursing homes for better pay 'at McDonald's or Wendy's,' advocates say. *Dallas Morning News*, April 6, 2016. <a href="http://trailblazersblog.dallasnews.com/2016/04/nurses-are-leaving-jobs-in-texas-nursing-homes-because-they-make-more-money-at-wendys.html/">http://trailblazersblog.dallasnews.com/2016/04/nurses-are-leaving-jobs-in-texas-nursing-homes-because-they-make-more-money-at-wendys.html/</a>
- 9. Graham J. Severe shortage of home health workers robs thousands of proper care. Kaiser Health News, April 26, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/severe-shortage-of-home-health-workers-robs-thousands-of-proper-care/">https://khn.org/news/severe-shortage-of-home-health-workers-robs-thousands-of-proper-care/</a>
- 10. Span P. If immigrants are pushed out, who will care for the elderly? *The New York Times*, February 2, 2018. https://nyti.ms/2GHP3Oe

#### **Unpaid Caregivers**

- 1.\* Wolff JL, Spillman BC, Freedman VA, Kasper JD A national profile of family and unpaid caregivers who assist older adults with health care activities. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2016;176(3):372-379. http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=935017&direction=P
- 2.\* Levitz J. Family caregivers become more crucial as elderly population grows. The Wall Street Journal. June 3, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/family-caregivers-become-more-crucial-as-elderly-population-grows-1464946204?mod=WSJ article EditorsPicks 4

- 3.\* James E, Hughes M. Embracing the Role of Family Caregivers in the U.S. Health System. *Health Aff.* Blog, September 8, 2016. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/09/08/embracing-the-role-of-family-caregivers-in-the-u-s-health-system/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/09/08/embracing-the-role-of-family-caregivers-in-the-u-s-health-system/</a>
- Crosby J. 'Invisible workforce' of caregivers is wearing out as boomers age. Star Tribune, June 2, 2018. http://www.startribune.com/invisible-workforce-of-caregivers-is-wearing-out/483250981/
- 5. Gleckman H. The high cost of caring for an ailing parent or spouse. Forbes, April 17, 2015. http://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2015/04/17/the-high-cost-of-caring-for-an-ailing-parent-or-spouse/
- 6. Fox S, Duggan M, Purcell L. Family caregivers are wired for health. Washington, DC: Pew Research Center, June 20, 2013. http://www.pewinternet.org/Reports/2013/Family-Caregivers.aspx
- Harris R. Heading toward the caregiving cliff. The Washington Post, March 4, 2014.
   <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/heading-toward-the-caregiving-cliff/2014/03/04/eb1661ec-9846-11e3-afce-3e7c922ef31e">http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/heading-toward-the-caregiving-cliff/2014/03/04/eb1661ec-9846-11e3-afce-3e7c922ef31e</a> story.html
- 8. Rapaport L. Family caregivers may be sacrificing their own health to help loved ones. Reuters, February 15, 2016. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-caregiving-toll-idUSKCN0VO21Q
- 9. Associated Press. Caregivers of people with dementia face financial hardships. *The New York Times,* March 30, 3016. http://www.nytimes.com/aponline/2016/03/30/us/ap-us-caregivers.html

## Issues Relating to Fraud, Abuse and Poor Quality

#### Fraud

- 1.\* Pierson B. Nursing home chain to pay \$38 million over claims of deficient care. Reuters, October 10, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/10/10/us-health-settlement-idUSKCN0HZ1PC20141010
- 2.\* Eltagouri M. Doctor known as 'king of nursing homes' convicted in kickback scheme. *Chicago Tribune*, March 4, 2016, http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-sacred-heart-hospital-verdict-met-20160304-story.html
- 3. Egelko B. Nursing Home Chain Accused of Providing Unneeded Therapy. San Francisco Gate, September 19, 2016. <a href="http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Nursing-home-chain-accused-of-providing-unneeded-9232622.php">http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Nursing-home-chain-accused-of-providing-unneeded-9232622.php</a>
- 4. Neese AW. Regency Manor Nursing Home May Lose License, Be Forced to Close. *The Columbus Dispatch*, September 21, 2016. http://www.dispatch.com/content/stories/local/2016/09/21/regency-manor.html
- 5. Bernstein N. Whistle-blower Suit Accuses Visiting Nurse Service of Fraud. *The New York Times*, September 23, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/24/nyregion/whistle-blower-suit-accuses-visiting-nurse-service-of-fraud.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/24/nyregion/whistle-blower-suit-accuses-visiting-nurse-service-of-fraud.html</a>
- 6. Reuters. U.S. nursing home chain faces landlord showdown over default. *The New York Times*, October 16, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2kT4yvR
- 7. Smith J. Lawsuits rattle nursing-home chains. *Wall Street Journal*, October 3, 2014. http://online.wsj.com/articles/lawsuits-rattle-nursing-home-chains-1412368400

#### Abuse

- 1.\* Hoffman J. Watchful eye in nursing homes. *The New York Times,* November 18, 2013. http://www.lexisnexis.com/hottopics/lnacademic/?verb=sr&csi=379740
- 2.\* Ornstein C, Huseman J. As cases multiply, officials scramble to stop abuse of nursing home residents on social media. ProPublica, July 14, 2016. <a href="https://www.propublica.org/article/cases-multiply-officials-scramble-stop-abuse-nursing-home-social-media">https://www.propublica.org/article/cases-multiply-officials-scramble-stop-abuse-nursing-home-social-media</a>
- 3. Bernard TS, Pear R. Complaints about nursing home evictions rise, and regulators take note. *The New York Times*, February 22, 2018. https://search.proquest.com/docview/2007047240/9DDD3C21D8F4A62PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Serres C. Dayton proposes sweeping new measures to crack down on maltreatment in senior homes. Star Tribune, March 13, 2018. <a href="http://www.startribune.com/dayton-unveils-sweeping-new-measures-to-crack-down-on-maltreatment-in-senior-homes/476689283/">http://www.startribune.com/dayton-unveils-sweeping-new-measures-to-crack-down-on-maltreatment-in-senior-homes/476689283/</a>
- Serres C. Deaths at 2 senior homes highlight sharp rise in abuse, neglect. Star Tribune, August 22, 2014. http://www.startribune.com/lifestyle/health/272226921.html
- Thomas K. Facing suits, a nursing home in California seeks bankruptcy. The New York Times, February 17, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/18/business/facing-suits-a-nursing-home-seeks-bankruptcy.html

#### **Poor Quality**

- 1.\* The Washington Post, APNewsBreak: Fed watchdog report says Medicare paid \$5.1B to nursing homes offering poor care. February 27, 2013. http://news.yahoo.com/medicare-paid-5-1b-poor-130312778.html
- Rau J. Poor patient care at many nursing homes despite stricter oversight. The New York Times, July 5, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2tOdlOp
- 3. Garrett RT. Texas Nursing Home Residents Getting Worse Care, and Industry Says Paltry State Spending is Why. The *Dallas Morning News*, September 7, 2016. <a href="http://www.dallasnews.com/news/texas-legislature/2016/09/07/texas-nursing-home-residents-getting-worse-care-industry-says-paltry-state-spending">http://www.dallasnews.com/news/texas-legislature/2016/09/07/texas-nursing-home-residents-getting-worse-care-industry-says-paltry-state-spending</a>
- 4. Rau J. Infection lapses rampant in nursing homes but punishment is rare. Kaiser Health News, December 22, 2017. https://khn.org/news/infection-lapses-rampant-in-nursing-homes-but-punishment-is-rare/
- 5. Wiener J. When nursing homes push out poor and disabled patients. Kaiser Health News, December 20, 2017. https://khn.org/news/when-nursing-homes-push-out-poor-and-disabled-patients/
- 6. Rau J. Care suffers as more nursing homes feed money into corporate webs. Kaiser Health News, December 31, 2017. https://khn.org/news/care-suffers-as-more-nursing-homes-feed-money-into-corporate-webs/
- 7. McLean J. Kansas nursing home operators say regulation putting them in crisis. KCUR 89.3, January 19, 2018. http://kcur.org/post/kansas-nursing-home-operators-say-regulation-putting-them-crisis#stream/0

- 8. Ryan K, Marso A. Over-sedation a crisis at nursing homes. Kansas legislation won't help, groups say. *Kansas City Star*, March 20, 2018. http://www.kansascity.com/news/business/health-care/article206017489.html
- 9. Introcaso D. The never-ending misuse of antipsychotics in nursing homes. *Health Aff.* Blog, April 27, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180424.962541/full/
- Gorman A. Weak oversight blamed for poor care at California nursing homes going unchecked. Kaiser Health News, May 4, 2018. <a href="https://khn.org/news/weak-oversight-blamed-for-poor-care-at-california-nursing-homes-going-unchecked/">https://khn.org/news/weak-oversight-blamed-for-poor-care-at-california-nursing-homes-going-unchecked/</a>
- 11. Boyd-Barrett C. Audit clams oversight of California nursing facilities. California Health Report, May 6, 2018. https://www.calhealthreport.org/2018/05/01/audit-slams-state-oversight-nursing-facilities/
- 12. Rau J. Trump administration relaxes financial penalties against nursing homes. Kaiser Health News, December 31, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/trump-administration-relaxes-financial-penalties-against-nursing-homes/">https://khn.org/news/trump-administration-relaxes-financial-penalties-against-nursing-homes/</a>
- 13. Lagnado L. Nursing homes' drug use falls. *The Wall Street Journal*, August 26, 2013. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1427997421/fulltext/12B392E135764827PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 14. Kaiser Health News. One third of nursing home patients harmed by caregivers. March 4, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/daily-reports/2014/march/04/guality.aspx
- 15. Gorman A. Waiting and waiting on the nursing home inspector. Kaiser Health News, April 14, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/april/11/waiting-on-the-nursing-home-inspector.aspx?referrer=search
- 16. Thomas K. Medicare toughens standards on nursing homes. *The New York Times*, February 20, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/21/business/nursing-home-ratings-fall-as-tougher-standards-take-effect.html
- 17. Georgia Health News. Nursing home firm penalized again as feds cut funds at 4<sup>th</sup> Georgia facility. March 4, 2015. http://www.georgiahealthnews.com/2016/03/nursing-home-firm-penalized-feds-stopping-funds-4th-ga-facility/
- 18. Lazar K. Complaints follow nursing home chain's expansion. *The Boston Globe*, May 5, 2015. http://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/massachusetts/2015/05/04/out-state-chain-buys-massachusetts-nursing-homes-and-trail-complaints-follows/s6qSqABvSkHsc3bPhxlizO/story.html
- 19. Corkery M, Silver-Greenberg J. Pivotal nursing home suit raises a simple question: Who signed the contract? *The New York Times*, February 21, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1oU9Kwp
- 20. Apuzzo M. South Dakota wrongly puts thousands in nursing homes, government says. *The New York Times*, May 2, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1Ts1taS
- 21. Serres C. Death of patient at Hopkins nursing home linked to medication error. *Star Tribune*, May 11, 2016. http://www.startribune.com/death-of-patient-at-hopkins-nursing-home-linked-to-medication-error/379071691/
- 22. McIntire ME. House Dems call for stronger nursing home standards. Morning Consult, July 27, 2016. https://morningconsult.com/alert/house-dems-call-stronger-nursing-home-regulations/
- 23. Varney S. Private Equity Pursues Profits in Keeping the Elderly at Home. *The New York Times*, August 20, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/21/business/as-the-for-profit-world-moves-into-an-elder-care-program-some-worry.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/21/business/as-the-for-profit-world-moves-into-an-elder-care-program-some-worry.html</a>

#### Approaches to Long-Term Care Reform

### Financing

- O'Donnell J. Bipartisan group calls for universal long-term care insurance plans. USA Today, February 22, 2016. <a href="http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2016/02/22/bipartisan-group-calls-universal-long-term-care-insurance-plans/80605578/">http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2016/02/22/bipartisan-group-calls-universal-long-term-care-insurance-plans/80605578/</a>
- 2.\* Mayer CE. Calculating a long-term care policy: Will it cover your needs, can you pay for it and can you afford not to have it? Kaiser Health News, January 23, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2012/january/24/calculating-a-long-term-care-policy.aspx
- 3. Chiglinsky K. Why your future aches and pains are killing GE. Bloomberg, February 1, 2018. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-02-02/why-long-term-care-insurance-is-bringing-ge-down-quicktake
- Gleckman H. Americans are baffled by long-term care financing, but want Medicare to pay for it. Forbes, May 30, 2017. https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2017/05/30/americans-are-baffled-by-long-term-care-financing-but-want-medicare-to-pay-for-it/#15896d3b78fa
- 5. Greene K. Long-term-care insurance gap hits seniors. *The Wall Street Journal*, July 1, 2013. <a href="http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323475304578501820197828966.html">http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323475304578501820197828966.html</a>
- 6. Ollove M. How states are fixing the long-term care part of Obamacare. Governing, July 7, 2014. http://www.governing.com/news/headlines/how-states-are-fixing-the-long-term-care-part-of-obamacare.html
- 7. Tugend A. Investing for your future health care. *The New York Times*, March 25, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/27/your-money/investing-for-your-future-health.html? r=0

### Quality Measurement

- 1.\* Konetzka RT, Werner RM. Applying market-based reforms to long-term care. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(1):74-80. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/1/74.full.pdf+html
- 2.\* Editorial Board. When five-star care is substandard. *The New York Times*, August 25, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/26/opinion/medicares-flawed-ratings-for-nursing-homes.html
- Thomas K. Medicare revises nursing home rating system. *The New York Times*, October 6, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/07/business/medicare-alters-its-nursing-home-rating-system.html?\_r=0
- 4. Appleby J. Government to grade nursing homes on tougher scale. Kaiser Health News, February 12, 2015. http://khn.org/news/government-to-grade-nursing-homes-on-tougher-scale/

- 5. Appleby J. A top-rated nursing home is hard to find in Texas, 10 other states. Kaiser Health News, May 14, 2015. http://khn.org/news/a-top-rated-nursing-home-is-hard-to-find-in-texas-10-other-states/
- 6. Konetzka RT, Perraillon MC. Use of Nursing Home Compare website appears limited by lack of awareness and initial mistrust of the data. *Health Aff*, 2016;35(4):706-713. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/35/4.toc

#### Care Delivery

- 1.\* Koren MJ. Person-centered care for nursing home residents: The culture-change movement. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(2):312-317. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/2/312.full.pdf+html
- 2.\* Jaffe S. Long-term care panel releases recommendations but fails to offer plan to help pay for services. Kaiser Health News, September 13, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/september/13/long-term-care-commission-recommendations.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/september/13/long-term-care-commission-recommendations.aspx</a>
- 3.\* Span P. A better kind of nursing home. The New York Times, December 22, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2pdb2b2
- 4. Arling G, Cooke V, Lewis T, et al. Minnesota's provider-initiated approach yields care quality gains at participating nursing homes. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(9):1631-1638. <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/9/1631.full.pdf+html">http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/9/1631.full.pdf+html</a>
- 5. Serres C. Minnesota surveillance camera ruling a victory for nursing home residents. *Star Tribune*, May 23, 2017. http://www.startribune.com/minnesota-maltreatment-finding-is-a-victory-for-granny-cams/423931753/
- Bernstein N. Pitfalls seen in a turn to privately run long-term care. The New York Times, March 6, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1504720829/fulltext/EC65FF3924F34525PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 7. Evans M. Putting the home in a nursing home. Kaiser Health News, July 10, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2014/July/10/nursing-home-neighborhood-Q-and-A.aspx
- 8. Ersek M. Transforming nursing home care. *The New York Times*, April 1, 2015. http://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2015/04/01/transforming-nursing-home-care/
- HealthDay. Higher-volume rehab centers better for hip fracture recovery: Study. October 2, 2015. <a href="https://consumer.healthday.com/senior-citizen-information-31/misc-aging-news-10/with-hip-fractures-practice-makes-perfect-703737.html">https://consumer.healthday.com/senior-citizen-information-31/misc-aging-news-10/with-hip-fractures-practice-makes-perfect-703737.html</a>

### **Further Readings**

- 1. Seewer J. Aging baby boomers face home health care challenge. YAHOO News, August 12, 2012. http://news.yahoo.com/aging-baby-boomers-face-home-health-care-challenge-162044207--finance.html
- 2. Duhigg C. At many homes, more profit and less nursing. *New York Times*, September 23, 2007. p. 1.1. http://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/23/business/23nursing.html?pagewanted=all
- O'Shaughnessy CV. Money follows the person (MFP) rebalancing demonstration: A work in progress. Washington, DC: The George Washington University National Health Policy Forum, February 2014. http://www.nhpf.org/uploads/announcements/BP85 MFP 05-10-13.pdf
- 4. Aronson, L Necessary steps: How health care fails older patients, and how it can be done better. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(3):528-532. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/3/528.full.pdf+html
- 5. Boccuti C, Casillas G, Neuman T. Reading the stars: Nursing home quality star ratings, nationally and by state. Issue Brief, Kaiser Family Foundation, May 2015. <a href="http://kff.org/report-section/reading-the-stars-nursing-home-quality-star-ratings-nationally-and-by-state-issue-brief/">http://kff.org/report-section/reading-the-stars-nursing-home-quality-star-ratings-nationally-and-by-state-issue-brief/</a>
- Thomas KS, Mor V. Providing more home-delivered meals is one way to keep older adults with low care needs out of nursing homes. Health Aff. 2013;32(10):1796-1802. <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/10.toc">http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/10.toc</a>
- 7. Stevenson DG. Grabowski DC. Private equity investment and nursing home care: Is it a big deal? *Health Aff.* 2008;27(5):1399-1408. <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/27/5/1399.full.pdf+html">http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/27/5/1399.full.pdf+html</a>
- 8. Jaffe S. IG report findings could strengthen nursing home inspections. Kaiser Health News, March 7, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/march/07/inspector-general-report-findings-could-strengthen-nursing-home-inspections.aspx?referrer=search
- 9. Gorman A. L.A. county officials told inspectors to cut short nursing home probes. Kaiser Health News, March 3, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/march/03/la-nursing-homes.aspx?referrer=search
- 10. Jauhar S. It's not just about 'quality of life.' *The New York Times*, May 2, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/03/opinion/sunday/sandeep-jauhar-its-not-just-about-guality-of-life.html

#### Week 3: February 4-11

## The Hospital: From Doctors' Workshop to Big Med?

Health care can be delivered in a variety of settings, but the relatively expensive care delivered in hospitals (inpatient care) has long been the focus of special attention from policy makers and health care payers. More recently, hospitals have expanded the outpatient care they provide. We discuss trends in hospital use and in the configuration of the hospital industry. We also address financial, care delivery, competitive and health policy challenges facing hospitals in the present environment. Material relating to the structure, management, and economics of hospitals will be covered in other courses in the MHA Program, as will issues relating to hospital finance.

## **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Describe recent changes in the configuration of the U.S. hospital industry and the public policy concerns they raise.
- 2. Understand the critical role emergency departments play for hospitals, and the ways in which that role is changing.
- 3. Discuss current changes and challenges in hospital/physician relations.
- 4. Describe the various financial challenges facing some U.S. hospitals.

### Suggested Readings

#### Overview

- 1. Grube M, Kaufman K, York R. Decline in utilization rates signals a change in the inpatient business model. *Health Aff.* blog, March 8, 2013. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/03/08/decline-in-utilization-rates-signals-a-change-in-the-inpatient-business-model/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/03/08/decline-in-utilization-rates-signals-a-change-in-the-inpatient-business-model/</a>
- Politico. Welcome to the hospital issue. Author, November 8, 2017. https://www.politico.com/agenda/story/2017/11/08/welcome-to-the-hospital-issue-000579
- 3. Landro L. What the hospitals of the future look like. *The Wall Street Journal*, February 26, 2018. https://www.wsj.com/articles/what-the-hospitals-of-the-future-look-like-1519614660
- 4. Emanuel EJ. Are hospitals becoming obsolete? *The New York Times*, February 25, 2018. <a href="https://nyti.ms/2sT5B2J">https://nyti.ms/2sT5B2J</a> *Growth of Hospital Systems*
- 1.\* Gawande A. Big med. *The New Yorker*, August 13, 2012. http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2012/08/13/120813fa fact gawande
- 2.\* The Economist. American hospital companies. Bigger and better. America's big hospital groups will continue to gobble up competitors. April 28, 2011. http://www.economist.com/node/18621132
- Abelson R. Small, piecemeal mergers in health care fly under regulators' radars. The New York Times, April 8, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1gccHZG
- 4.\* Lee PG. Who makes sure hospital mergers do no harm? Almost nobody. ProPublica, June, 9, 2016. https://www.propublica.org/article/who-makes-sure-hospital-mergers-do-no-harm-almost-nobody
- 5.\* Tsai TC, Jha AK. Hospital consolidation, competition, and quality. Is bigger necessarily better? JAMA, 2014;312(1):29-30. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueid=930449&direction=P
- 6.\* Abelson R. Hospital giants vie for patients in effort to fend off new rivals. *The New York Times,* December 18, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2CVXBz4
- 7. Snowbeck C. Health system mergers in the U.S. at record high. *Star Tribune*, January 29, 2018. http://www.startribune.com/health-system-mergers-in-the-u-s-at-record-high/471675203/
- 8. Snowbeck C. HealthEast merger weighs on Fairview financial results. *Star Tribune*, April 27, 2018. http://www.startribune.com/healtheast-merger-weighs-on-fairview-financial-results/480995571/
- 9. Pear R. FTC wary of mergers by hospitals. The New York Times, September 17, 2014.
- 10. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/18/business/ftc-wary-of-mergers-by-hospitals-.html
- 11. Evans M. Merger indigestion: big hospital mergers failing to deliver promised results. Modern Healthcare, April 23, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160423/MAGAZINE/304239980
- 12. Terhune C. As hospital chains grow, so do their prices for care. Kaiser Health News, June 13, 2016. http://khn.org/news/as-hospital-chains-grow-so-do-their-prices-for-care/

## **Evolving Hospital/Physician Relations**

- 1.\* Casalino LP, November AE, Berenson RA, Pham HH. Hospital-physician relations: Two tracks and the decline of the voluntary medical staff model. *Health Aff.* 2008;27(5):1305-1314. <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/27/5/1305.full.pdf+html">http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/27/5/1305.full.pdf+html</a>
- Christianson JB, Carlin C, Warrick L. The Dynamics of Community Health Care Consolidation: Acquisition of Physician Practices, *Milbank Q.* 2014;92(3):542-567. <a href="http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/milq.2014.92.issue-3/issuetoc">http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/milq.2014.92.issue-3/issuetoc</a>
- 3.\* Reschovsky JD, Rich, E. Hospital acquisition of physician groups. On the road to value-based or higher-priced care? *JAMA Intern Med.* 2015;175(12):1939-1941.

  http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=934695&direction=P
- 4.\* Goldsmith J, Kaufman N, Burns L. The tangled hospital-physician relationship. *Health Aff.* Blog, May 9, 2016. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/05/09/the-tangled-hospital-physician-relationship/
- 5. Pittman D. New alliance fights trend of hospitals buying doctor practices. Politico Pro, May 10, 2018. https://www.politicopro.com/search?g=new+alliance+fights+trend+of+hospitals+buying+doctor+practices
- 6. O'Neill L, Hartz AJ. Lower mortality rates at cardiac specialty hospitals traceable to healthier patients and to doctors' performing more procedures. *Health Aff.* 2012;31(4):806-815. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/4/806.full.pdf+html
- 7. Mathews AW. Doctor, hospital deals probed. *The Wall Street Journal*, September 13, 2012. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390444433504577649523985288422.html
- 8. Caramenico A. Hospitals woo more heart docs with employment. FierceHealthcare, September 11, 2012. http://www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/hospitals-woo-more-heart-docs-employment/2012-09-11
- 9. Baker LC, Bundorf MK, Kessler DP. Vertical integration: Hospital ownership of physician practices is associated with higher prices and spending. *Health Aff.* 2014;33(5):756-763. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/5.toc
- 10. Sanger-Katz M. When hospitals buy doctors' offices, and patient fees soar. *The New York Times*, February 6, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/07/upshot/medicare-proposal-would-even-out-doctors-pay.html? r=0
- 11. Fellows J. How cardiology compensation is changing. HealthLeaders Media, September 3, 2015. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/physician-leaders/how-cardiology-compensation-changing
- 12. Commins J. Employed physicians add revenue, trim profits. HealthLeaders Media, December 11, 2015. http://healthleadersmedia.com/content.cfm?topic=PHY&content\_id=323647
- Hiltzik M. Feds say Prime Healthcare has figured out how to make money from hospitals through fraud. Los Angeles Times, July 15, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-prime-feds-20160717-snap-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-prime-feds-20160717-snap-story.html</a>

## **Technology Adoption**

- DesRoches CM, Charles D, Furukawa MF, et al. Adoption of electronic health records grows rapidly, but fewer than half of US hospitals had at least a basic system in 2012. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(8):1478-1485. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/8.toc
- 2. McFarling UL Raising an Alarm, Doctors Fight to Yank Hospital ICUs into the Modern Era. STAT News, September 7, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/09/07/hospital-icu-modernize/

## Operational Challenges and Changes

- 1.\* Winslow R. Mayo Clinic's unusual challenge: Overhaul a business that's working. *The Wall Street Journal*, June 2, 2017. https://search.proguest.com/docview/1904823794/fulltext/6DED8F60BE37428FPQ/1?accountid=14586
- Abelson R. Hospital giants vie for patients in effort to fend off new rivals. The New York Times, December 18, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2CVXBz4
- Richert C. Mayo Clinic launches massive medical records overhaul. MPHnews, May 4, 2018. https://www.mprnews.org/story/2018/05/03/mayo-clinic-faces-risks-with-new-medical-records-system
- 4. Fuller A. Charity officials are increasingly receiving million-dollar paydays. *The Wall Street Journal*, March 5, 2017. https://search.proguest.com/docview/1874406077/fulltext/7B6BDF2B7C8946C3PQ/6?accountid=14586
- Betbeze P. 7 reasons micro-hospitals are poised for big growth. HealthLeaders Media, June 14, 2017. https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/welcome-ad?toURL=/innovation/7-reasons-micro-hospitals-are-poised-big-growth
- Abelson R. Hospital giants vie for patients in effort to fend off new rivals. The New York Times, December 18, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2CVXBz4
- Castellucci M. Urban hospitals perform poorly on Leapfrog's latest patient safety grades. Modern Healthcare, April 24, 2018. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20180424/NEWS/180429964
- Ward L. Do doctors and nurses skip hand washing? Wall Street Journal, May 29, 2918. https://search.proquest.com/docview/2045766503?accountid=14586
- Landro L. Health-care technology (a special report) --- The operating room of the future. Wall Street Journal, May 29, 2918. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2045938524?accountid=14586
- 10. Khullar D, Frakt A. Can low-intensity care solve high health care costs? *The New York Times*, June 11, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2054136185?accountid=14586
- 11. Joynt KE, Le ST, Orav J, Jha AK. Compensation of chief executive officers at nonprofit US hospitals. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2014;174(1):61-67. http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=71&issueID=929622&direction=P
- 12. MacDonald I. Hospital construction booming across the country. FierceHealthcare, February 18, 2014. http://www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/hospital-construction-booming-across-country/2014-02-18
- 13. Kolata G. At acute care hospitals, recovery is rare, but comfort is not. *The New York Times*, June 23, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/06/24/health/life-goes-on-at-long-term-acute-care-hospitals.html? r=0
- 14. Evans M. Hospitals face closures as 'a new day in healthcare' dawns. Modern Healthcare, February 21, 2015. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20150221/MAGAZINE/302219988
- 15. Schnurman M. Why Dallas-based Tenet Healthcare's Stock Price Has Fallen 60% Since July 2015. *The Dallas Morning News*, August 30, 2016. <a href="http://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2016/08/30/tenet-healthcares-stock-price-fallen-60-little-year">http://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2016/08/30/tenet-healthcares-stock-price-fallen-60-little-year</a>
- 16. Kowalczyk L. Was patient with apparent ties to royalty worth breaking hospital protocols. *The Boston Globe*, April 3, 2016. <a href="http://www.bostonglobe.com/lifestyle/health-wellness/2016/04/02/hospital-loses-its-way-care-for-vip-patient/YNCtmYKxtHQid17M58a9hN/story.html">http://www.bostonglobe.com/lifestyle/health-wellness/2016/04/02/hospital-loses-its-way-care-for-vip-patient/YNCtmYKxtHQid17M58a9hN/story.html</a>
- 17. Stevens JP, Nyweide DJ, Maresh S, Hatfield LA, Howell MD, Landon BE. Comparison of hospital resource use and outcomes among hospitalists, primary care physicians, and other generalists. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2017;177(12):1781-1787. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2663254
- 18. Chang D. On brink of disaster, Jackson turns profitable thanks to visionary CEO. *The Miami Herald*, April 30, 2016. http://www.miamiherald.com/news/health-care/article74816342.html
- 19. Herman B. To pay or not to pay: some not-for-profit systems give board members big pay. Modern Healthcare, June 4, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160604/MAGAZINE/30604979
- 20. Zugar A. In a hospital, health care until the clock runs out. *The New York Times*, July 25, 2016. http://well.blogs.nytimes.com/2016/07/25/in-a-hospital-health-care-until-the-clock-runs-out/
- 21. Ross C. Get a New Body Part and Go Home the Same Day: The Rise of the "Bedless Hospital." STAT News, September 16, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/09/16/bedless-hospitals/

## **Role of the Emergency Department**

- 1.\* Rabin RC. Statistics: Who visits the emergency room? 20 percent of Americans, insured or not. *New York Times*, August 2010. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/10/health/research/10stats.html?\_r=0">http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/10/health/research/10stats.html?\_r=0</a>
- 2.\* Abelson R. ER's account for half of hospital admissions, study says. *The New York Times*, May 20, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/21/business/half-of-hospital-admissions-from-emergency-rooms.html? r=0
- 3.\* Rice S. Are free-standing emergency rooms helping only the wealthy? *The Dallas Morning News*, August 2, 2016. <a href="http://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/20160802-are-free-standing-emergency-rooms-helping-only-the-wealthy.ece">http://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/20160802-are-free-standing-emergency-rooms-helping-only-the-wealthy.ece</a>
- 4.\* Schuur JD, Venkatesh AK. The growing role of emergency departments in hospital admissions. *N Engl J Med*. 2012;367(5):391-393. http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/367/5
- 5.\* Rosenthal E. Costs can go up fast when E.R. is in network but the doctors are not. *The New York Times*, September 28, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1566070381/fulltext/5CE14DD1F0A64A76PQ/1?accountid=14586

- 6.\* Emanuel EJ. How to solve the E.R. problem. *The New York Times*, May 6, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/06/opinion/how-to-solve-the-er-problem.html? r=0
- 7.\* Tuller D. Ambulance diversion. Efforts to mitigate ambulance diversion have been effective, but questions remain for future progress *Health Aff.* Health Policy Brief, June 2, 2016. http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue\_briefs/2016/rwjf429644
- 8.\* Commins J. 97% of ED physicians order unnecessary imaging tests. HealthLeaders Media, March 30, 2015. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/PHY-314799/97-of-ED-Physicians-Order-Unnecessary-Imaging-Tests
- 9. Johnson CY. The uninsured are overusing emergency rooms and other health-care myths. *The Washington Post*, December 27, 2017.
  - https://search.proquest.com/docview/1980916301/fulltext/44767EBD3B1B4CC0PQ/2?accountid=14586
- 10. Freeman GA. Urgent care insurance claims rise sharply, faster than ED. HealthLeaders Media, March 26, 2018. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/health-plans/urgent-care-insurance-claims-rise-sharply-faster-ed
- 11. Wallace A. Report: Half of U.S. medical care delivered at emergency rooms. UPI, October 17, 2017. <a href="https://www.upi.com/Health\_News/2017/10/17/Report-Half-of-hospital-delivered-medical-care-delivered-at-the-ER/7021508249482/">https://www.upi.com/Health\_News/2017/10/17/Report-Half-of-hospital-delivered-medical-care-delivered-at-the-ER/7021508249482/</a>
- 12. Commins J. ER spending rise driven by high-severity cases. HealthLeaders Media, May 31, 2018. https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/strategy/er-spending-rise-driven-high-severity-cases
- 13. Rayasam R, Demko P. Insurers spark blowback by reducing emergency room coverage. Politico, June 12, 2018. https://www.politico.com/story/2018/06/12/insurers-spark-blowback-by-reducing-emergency-room-coverage-612842
- Galewitz P. ER use of CT scans rises sharply, raising questions about costs and benefits. Kaiser Health News, August 10, 2011. <a href="http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2011/08/getting-a-ct-scan-at-the-er-becoming-routine/">http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2011/08/getting-a-ct-scan-at-the-er-becoming-routine/</a>
- 15. Grens K. ER crowding tied to higher in-hospital death rates. Reuters, December 13, 2012. http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/12/13/us-er-hospital-deaths-idUSBRE8BC0Z420121213
- 16. Morganti KG, Bauhoff S, Blanchard JC, et al. The evolving roles of emergency departments. RAND Corporation, 2013. <a href="http://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_briefs/RB9715.html">http://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_briefs/RB9715.html</a>
- 17. Feibel C. Patients can pay a high price for ER convenience. NPR, August 13, 2013. http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2013/08/15/211411828/patients-can-pay-a-high-price-for-er-convenience
- 18. Weisz D, Gusmano MK, Wong G, Trombley II J. Emergency department use: a reflection of poor primary care acces? *Am J Manag Care*. Published online March 30, 2015. <a href="http://www.ajmc.com/journals/issue/2015/2015-vol21-n2/Emergency-Department-Use-A-Reflection-of-Poor-Primary-Care-Access">http://www.ajmc.com/journals/issue/2015/2015-vol21-n2/Emergency-Department-Use-A-Reflection-of-Poor-Primary-Care-Access</a>
- 19. Herman B. Free-standing ER operator Adeptus sees stock soar on big Q1. Modern Healthcare, April 23, 2015. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20150423/NEWS/150429947
- 20. Ungar L, O'Donnell J. Contrary to goals, ER visits rise under Obamacare. *USA Today*, May 4, 2015. http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/05/04/emergency-room-visits-rise-under-affordable-care-act/26625571/
- Liss S. When a nonprofit health system outsources its ER, debt collectors follow. St. Louis Post-Dispatch, April 17, 2016. <a href="http://www.stltoday.com/business/local/when-a-nonprofit-health-system-outsources-its-er-debt-collectors/article-826b26bf-0c85-5ae4-9af1-a1f9f9591539.html">http://www.stltoday.com/business/local/when-a-nonprofit-health-system-outsources-its-er-debt-collectors/article-826b26bf-0c85-5ae4-9af1-a1f9f9591539.html</a>
- 22. The Denver Post. Confusion over freestanding ERs can lead to shocking bills, analysis shows. July 6, 2016. http://www.denverpost.com/2016/07/06/freestanding-emergency-room-bills/
- 23. Berrett B. How the Spread of Freestanding Emergency Rooms Hurts Patients. *The Dallas Morning News*, September 1, 2016. <a href="http://www.dallasnews.com/opinion/commentary/2016/09/01/spread-freestanding-emergency-rooms-hurts-patients">http://www.dallasnews.com/opinion/commentary/2016/09/01/spread-freestanding-emergency-rooms-hurts-patients</a>
- 24. Andrews M. Sometimes tiny is just the right size: 'microhospitals' filling some ER needs. Kaiser Health News, July 19, 2016. http://khn.org/news/sometimes-tiny-is-just-the-right-size-microhospitals-filling-some-er-needs/

#### Financial Challenges Facing Some U.S. Hospitals

#### Controversy Over Hospital Pricing

- 1.\* Reinhardt UE. Shocked, shocked, over hospital bills. *The New York Times*, March 1, 2013. http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/03/01/shocked-shocked-over-hospital-bills/
- 2.\* Meier B, McGinty JC, Creswell J. Hospital billing varies wildly, government data shows. *The New York Times*, May 8, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/08/business/hospital-billing-varies-wildly-us-data-shows.html?smid=pl-share
- 3.\* Sanger-Katz M, Thomas K. Data shows large rise in list prices at hospitals. *The New York Times,* June 1, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/02/business/medicare-payments-billing-hospitals-doctors.html?\_r=0
- 4.\* Reinhardt UE. American health care as a source of humor. *The New York Times*, May 10, 2013. http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/05/10/american-health-care-as-a-source-of-humor/
- 5\* Lazarus D. Deciphering Your Hospital Bill Good Luck with That. *Los Angeles Times*, August 16, 2016. http://www.latimes.com/business/lazarus/la-fi-lazarus-healthcare-billing-transparency-20160816-snap-story.html
- 6. Gokhale K. Heart surgery in India for \$1,583 costs \$106,385 in U.S. Bloomberg, July 28, 2013. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-07-28/heart-surgery-in-india-for-1-583-costs-106-385-in-u-s-.html
- Williams G. 5 hidden costs of hospital visits. U.S.News, April 8, 2014. <a href="http://money.usnews.com/money/personal-finance/articles/2014/04/08/5-hidden-costs-of-hospital-visits">http://money.usnews.com/money/personal-finance/articles/2014/04/08/5-hidden-costs-of-hospital-visits</a>
- 8. Potter W. The enduring myth of cost shifting. The Center for Public Integrity, March 30, 2015. http://www.publicintegrity.org/2015/03/30/17009/enduring-myth-cost-shifting

- Hancock J. Radical approach to huge hospital bills: Set your own price. Kaiser Health News, May 13, 2015. http://khn.org/news/radical-approach-to-huge-hospital-bills-set-your-own-price/
- 10. Alltucker K. Arizona woman's outpatient surgery bill an eye-popping \$38,000. The Republic, May 14, 2015. <a href="http://www.azcentral.com/story/money/business/consumer/2015/05/14/arizona-woman-outpatient-surgery-eye-popping-bill/27286193/">http://www.azcentral.com/story/money/business/consumer/2015/05/14/arizona-woman-outpatient-surgery-eye-popping-bill/27286193/</a>
- 11. Editorial Board. Sticker shock in for-profit hospitals. *The New York Times*, June 16, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/16/opinion/sticker-shock-in-for-profit-hospitals.html? r=0

## Changes in Hospital Reimbursement and Their Implications

- 1.\* Gold J. Of ACOs and proton beams: why hospitals 'live in two worlds.' Kaiser Health News Blog, June 6, 2013. http://khn.org/news/of-acos-and-proton-beams-why-hospitals-live-in-two-worlds/
- Zuger A. Revolving doors at hospitals. The New York Times, June 9, 2014. http://www.lexisnexis.com/lnacui2api/api/version1/getDocCui?lni=5CD1-RGV1-JBKK-51T0&csi=379740&hl=t&hv=t&hnsd=f&hns=t&hgn=t&oc=00240&perma=true
- 3. Punke H. CMS 5-star hospitals have lower mortality and readmission rates, study finds. Becker's Hospital Review, April 11, 2016. <a href="http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/quality/cms-5-star-hospitals-have-lower-mortality-and-readmission-rates-study-finds.html">http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/quality/cms-5-star-hospitals-have-lower-mortality-and-readmission-rates-study-finds.html</a>
- 4. Lauerman J. Bad debt is the pain hospitals can't heal as patients don't pay. BloombergBusiness, February 23, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-02-23/bad-debt-is-the-pain-hospitals-can-t-heal-as-patients-don-t-pay
- 5. Beck M. Hospitals brace for new Medicare pay regime. Medical Web Times, March 31, 2016. http://www.medicalwebtimes.com/read/hospitals\_brace\_for\_new\_medicare\_pay\_regime/
- 6. Miller A. Lawsuits say Blue Cross harms hospitals with tactic of paying patients. Georgia Health News, June 16, 2016. http://www.georgiahealthnews.com/2016/06/lawsuits-blue-cross-harms-hospitals-tactic-paying-patients/
- 7. Gregg H. Study: Healthcare reviews, ratings increasingly impact hospitals' bottom lines. Becker's Healthcare Hospital Review, April 9, 2013. <a href="http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/quality/study-healthcare-reviews-ratings-increasingly-impact-hospitals-bottom-lines.html">http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/quality/study-healthcare-reviews-ratings-increasingly-impact-hospitals-bottom-lines.html</a>
- 8. Rau J. Many well-known hospitals fail to score 5 stars in Medicare's new ratings. Kaiser Health News, July 27, 2016. http://khn.org/news/many-well-known-hospitals-fail-to-score-5-stars-in-medicares-new-ratings/
- Whitman E. Think Safety New Hospitals are Set Up to Fail on Readmissions? Here's How One is Succeeding. Modern Healthcare, August 27, 2016. <a href="http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160827/MAGAZINE/308279982">http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160827/MAGAZINE/308279982</a>

#### Other

- Masterson L. The hospital divestiture trend is heating up, and not going away anytime soon. Healthcare DIVE, October 25, 2017. <a href="https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/the-hospital-divestiture-trend-is-heating-up-and-not-going-away-anytime-so/505566/">https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/the-hospital-divestiture-trend-is-heating-up-and-not-going-away-anytime-so/505566/</a>
- Rice S. Tenent Healthcare to cut 1,300 jobs, predicts big third-quarter loss. Dallas Morning News, October 27, 2017. <a href="https://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2017/10/27/tenet-healthcare-cut-1300-jobs-predicts-big-third-quarter-loss">https://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2017/10/27/tenet-healthcare-cut-1300-jobs-predicts-big-third-quarter-loss</a>
- 3. Commins J. Eye surgeries shift to ambulatory settings. HealthLeaders Media, November 27, 2017. https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/welcome-ad?toURL=/clinical-care/eye-surgeries-shift-ambulatory-settings

#### **Hospitals Strategies to Improve Finances**

#### Geographic Expansion

- 1.\* Carrier ER, Dowling M, Berenson RA. Hospitals' geographic expansion in quest for well-insured patients: Will the outcome be better care, more cost, or both? *Health Aff.* 2012;31(4):827-835. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/4/827.full.pdf+html
- 2.\* Weisberg L. San Diego's big hospitals plan a push into medical tourism. *The Los Angeles Times*, November 9, 2017. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-san-diego-medical-tourism-20171109-story.html
- 3.\* Galewitz P. Moving out: Hospitals leave downtowns for more prosperous digs. Kaiser Health News, April 13, 2015. http://khn.org/news/moving-out-hospitals-leave-downtowns-for-more-prosperous-digs/
- Diamond D. Tax-exempt Mayo Clinic grows, but rural patients pay a price. Politico, November 16, 2017. https://www.politico.com/story/2017/11/16/mayo-clinic-rural-health-care-244955
- 5. Ross C. Paying more and getting less: As hospital chains grow, local services shrink. STAT News, January 24, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/01/24/hospital-chains-services-consolidation/
- Boulton G. Ascension faces mounting criticism over plan to but services at St. Joseph hospital. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, April 16, 2018. <a href="https://www.jsonline.com/story/money/business/health-care/2018/04/16/ascension-faces-mounting-criticism-over-plan-cut-services-st-joseph-hospital/516087002/">https://www.jsonline.com/story/money/business/health-care/2018/04/16/ascension-faces-mounting-criticism-over-plan-cut-services-st-joseph-hospital/516087002/</a>
- 7. Boulton G, Hauer S. Ascension Wisconsin puts its plan to stop services at St. Joseph hospital on hold. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, April 18, 2018. <a href="https://www.jsonline.com/story/money/business/2018/04/18/ascension-wisconsin-puts-plan-stop-services-st-joseph-hospital-hold/529964002/">https://www.jsonline.com/story/money/business/2018/04/18/ascension-wisconsin-puts-plan-stop-services-st-joseph-hospital-hold/529964002/</a>
- 8. Graham J. Mayo clinic seeks to extend its reach with series of affiliations around the country. Kaiser Health News, August 24, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2012/August/24/Mayo-Clinic-Extends-Reach.aspx
- Mathews AW. Cleveland Clinic, hospital operator forge alliance; community health deal reflects how top medical centers are leveraging brands. The Wall Street Journal, March 11, 2013. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324096404578354631587446140.html
- Snowbeck C. Mayo clinic in race for Florida patients. StarTribune, May 7, 2016. <a href="http://www.startribune.com/mayo-clinic-in-race-for-florida-patients/378367141/">http://www.startribune.com/mayo-clinic-in-race-for-florida-patients/378367141/</a>

11. Herman B. Ascension's Enormous Footprint Continues to Expand in 2016. Modern Healthcare, September 19, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160915/NEWS/160919942

#### **Providing Insurance**

- 1. Rabin RC. Hospitals look to become insurers, as well as providers of care. Kaiser Health News, August 26, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2012/august/26/hospital-insurers.aspx
- Shah NR, Chokshi DA. Should health care systems become insurers. JAMA 2013;310(15):1561-1562. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=67&issueID=928054&direction=P
- 3. Herman B. Health systems with insurance operations stumble in 2015. Modern Healthcare, June 21, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160621/NEWS/160629981

#### **Product Diversification**

- 1. Cheney C. Hospitals mull home care strategies as market heats up. HealthLeaders Media, March 21, 2016. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/finance/hospitals-mull-home-care-strategies-market-heats
- Snowbeck C. Health systems are betting on primary care. Star Tribune, July 9, 2016. http://www.startribune.com/health-systems-are-betting-on-primary-care/386069401/
- 3. Barkholz D. Banner Health Buys 32 Arizona Urgent-care Centers. Modern Healthcare, August 17, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160817/NEWS/160819920

#### Other

- 1.\* Luthra S. For hospitals, prestige leads to profits. Kaiser Health News, May 2, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/for-hospitals-prestige-leads-to-profits/">http://khn.org/news/for-hospitals-prestige-leads-to-profits/</a>
- Fletcher H. Why more than half of hospital bills don't get paid. USA Today, March 8, 2016. http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation-now/2016/03/08/unpaid-hospital-bills/81478658/
- McGrory K. As Bayfront Health St. Petersburg steadies its finances, charity care takes a hit. Tampa Bay Times, April 29, 2016. <a href="http://www.tampabay.com/news/health/as-bayfront-health-st-petersburg-steadies-its-finances-charity-care-takes/2275339">http://www.tampabay.com/news/health/as-bayfront-health-st-petersburg-steadies-its-finances-charity-care-takes/2275339</a>
- 4. Evans M. Nonprofit hospitals adjust to attract investors. *The Wall Street Journal*, May 18, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/nonprofit-hospitals-adjust-to-attract-investors-1463563802
- Meyer H. For-profit hospitals blaze separate path to efficiency, quality. Modern Healthcare, May 28, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160528/MAGAZINE/305289981
- 6. Rosin T. Nonprofit hospitals increasingly seek strategic, nontraditional partnerships: 5 key thoughts. Becker's Hospital Review, May 17, 2016. <a href="http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/nonprofit-hospitals-increasingly-seek-strategic-nontraditional-partnerships-5-key-thoughts.html">http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/nonprofit-hospitals-increasingly-seek-strategic-nontraditional-partnerships-5-key-thoughts.html</a>

## Patient Safety Issues - See Session 2 Readings

### Potential Impact of Health Reform Legislation on Hospitals

- 1.\* Makary M. The Obamacare effect: hospital monopolies. *The Wall Street Journal*, April 19, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-obamacare-effect-hospital-monopolies-1429480447
- Aizenman NC. Health law's rules help hospitals cut patient readmission rate. The Washington Post, February 27, 2013. <a href="http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-02-27/national/37332837\_1\_readmissions-providers-medicare-and-medicaid-services">http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-02-27/national/37332837\_1\_readmissions-providers-medicare-and-medicaid-services</a>
- 3. Rau J. Doctor-owned hospitals prosper under healthcare law. *The Washington Post*, April 13, 2013. http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-04-13/national/38509331 1 hospitals-health-law-kaiser-health-news
- 4. Galewitz P. An Obamacare winner: Safety-net hospitals. *USA Today*, May 24, 2014. http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/05/24/obamacare-safety-net-hospitals-uninsured/9456671/
- Goodnough A. Hospitals look to health law, cutting charity. The New York Times, May 25, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1528455868/fulltext/F7B1D1EB776C42B4PQ/1?accountid=14586

#### **Further Readings**

- Japsen B. Suburban hospital scores Cleveland Clinic deal. Chicago Tribune, July 15, 2010. <a href="http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2010-07-15/business/ct-biz-0716-cleveland-clinic-20100715\_1\_cleveland-clinic-heart-care-heart-surgeries">http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2010-07-15/business/ct-biz-0716-cleveland-clinic-20100715\_1\_cleveland-clinic-heart-care-heart-surgeries</a>
- 2. Betbeze P. An independent community health system carves its own niche. HealthLeaders Media, February 21, 2014. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/page-1/LED-301260/An-Independent-Community-Health-System-Carves-Its-Own-Niche##
- 3. Honigman LS, Warner LS, Pines JM, Chambers JG, Schuur JD. The most crowded US hospital emergency departments did not adopt effective interventions to improve flow, 2007-10. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(12):2151-2159. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/10.toc
- 4. Gorenstein D. Report links health care mergers and higher costs. MarketPlace Health Care, February 25, 2016. http://ssl.marketplace.org/2016/02/24/health-care/report-links-health-care-mergers-and-higher-costs
- 5. Creswell J, Abelson R. New laws and rising costs create a surge of supersizing hospitals. *The New York Times*, August 12, 2013. <a href="http://search.proquest.com/results/4E7E8483169E4DF8PQ/1?accountid=14586">http://search.proquest.com/results/4E7E8483169E4DF8PQ/1?accountid=14586</a>
- Rabin E, Kocher K, McClelland M, et al. Solutions to emergency department 'boarding' and crowding are underused and may need to be legislated. Health Aff. 2012;31(8):1757-1766. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/8/1757.full.pdf+html
- 7. Terhune C. Study: Medical costs up to 20% higher with hospital-owned physician groups. Los Angeles Times, October 21, 2014. http://www.latimes.com/business/healthcare/la-fi-hospital-physician-costs-20141021-story.html

- 8. Robinson JC. Hospital market concentration, pricing, and profitability in orthopedic surgery and interventional cardiology. *Am J Manag Care*. 2011;17(6):e241-e248. http://www.ajmc.com/articles/AJMC 11jun Robinson e241 248/#sthash.FBsYgiBz.dpuf
- 9. Galewitz P. Hospitals promoting bargain CT scans for smokers. Kaiser Health News, August 16, 2011. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2011/August/16/Hospitals-Promoting-Bargain-CT-Scans-For-Smokers.aspx
- 10. DeLia D, Cantor J. Emergency department utilization and capacity. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, The Synthesis Project Policy Brief No. 17, July 2009. <a href="http://www.rwjf.org/en/research-publications/find-rwjf-research/2009/07/emergency-department-utilization-and-capacity0.html">http://www.rwjf.org/en/research-publications/find-rwjf-research/2009/07/emergency-department-utilization-and-capacity0.html</a>
- 11. Goodell S. Casalino LP. Physician self-referral and physician-owned specialty facilities. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, The Synthesis Project Policy Brief No. 15, June 2008. http://www.rwjf.org/files/research/062408.policysynthesis.physreferral.brief.pdf
- 12. Weintraub A. In an age of consolidation, some community hospitals struggle to remain independent. Kaiser Health News, September 9, 2010. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2010/September/09/community-hospitals.aspx
- 13. DealBook. Tenent to acquire Vanguard health systems for \$1.8 billion. *The New York Times*, June 24, 2013. http://dealbook.nytimes.com/2013/06/24/tenet-to-acquire-vanguard-health-systems-for-1-8-billion/? r=0
- 14. Nurse.com. Report showcases EDs' central role in U.S. healthcare. June 13, 2013. http://news.nurse.com/article/20130613/NATIONAL02/106240005/0/NATIONAL01
- 15. Kaiser Health News. Study says lower-cost hospitals don't have lower quality care for certain illnesses. February 23, 2010. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/daily-reports/2010/february/23/hospital-study.aspx?referrer=search">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/daily-reports/2010/february/23/hospital-study.aspx?referrer=search</a>
- 16. Thomas L. Hospitals, doctors moving out of poor city neighborhoods to more affluent areas. *Journal Sentinel*, June 14, 2014. <a href="http://www.jsonline.com/news/health/hospitals-doctors-moving-out-of-poor-city-neighborhoods-to-more-affluent-areas-b99284882z1-262899701.html">http://www.jsonline.com/news/health/hospitals-doctors-moving-out-of-poor-city-neighborhoods-to-more-affluent-areas-b9928488zz1-262899701.html</a>
- 17. Goldsmith J. Analyzing shifts in economic risks to providers in proposed payment and delivery system reforms. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(7):1299-1304. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/29/7/1299.full.pdf+html
- 18. Bresnick J. EHR defaults cause medication, patient safety errors. EHR Intelligence, September 5, 2013. http://ehrintelligence.com/2013/09/05/ehr-defaults-cause-medication-patient-safety-errors/
- 19. Iglehart J. The emergence of physician-owned specialty hospitals. *N Engl J Med.* 2005;352(1):78-84. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr043631

## Week 4: February 11-18

## Medical Technology and Devices: At the Cutting Edge?

Some policy analysts emphasize the contribution of medical technology to increases in medical care costs, while others argue that, from a long run perspective, new technologies can save costs and/or improve quality of care and patient quality of life. This is often a front page debate, stimulated by rapid advances in surgical and diagnostic techniques, but also by questions about conflicts of interest between physicians and medical device companies as well as questionable marketing practices and disputes related to the regulation of the medical device companies by the FDA. Issues relating to medical technology are of critical importance to Minnesota because this state long has been an incubator for new technologies, and medical device companies are major employers in the state. In this class session, we discuss how medical technology fits in the current health care system and describe regulatory and market issues relating to medical devices.

### **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Describe the process of new medical technology development in the U.S. from discovery to commercial product.
- 2. Discuss patient, provider and regulatory issues relating to the introduction of new medical devices and their integration into medical care treatment.
- 3. Discuss provisions of health care reform that may affect the medical device industry directly and indirectly.

#### Suggested Readings

## Overview of Medical Technology and the Medical Device Industry

- 1.\* Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. An overview of the medical device industry. Chapter 7, Report to Congress. Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System, June 2017, pp. 205-242. <a href="http://medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun17\_reporttocongress\_sec.pdf?sfvrsn=0">http://medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun17\_reporttocongress\_sec.pdf?sfvrsn=0</a>
- 2.\* Kaiser Family Foundation. How changes in medical technology affect health care costs. March 2007. http://www.kff.org/insurance/snapshot/chcm030807oth.cfm
- 3.\* Robinson JC. Value-based purchasing for medical devices. *Health Aff.* 2008;27(6):1523-1531. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.27.6.1523
- 4.\* Weisman R. Med-tech companies seek ways to boost sales. The Boston Globe, October, 2014. http://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2014/10/06/med-tech-companies-seek-ways-boost-sales/1IRhHcQhePAhurlEJOK1pO/story.html
- 5.\* Numerof RE. Money-back guarantee: the new trend in drug and device marketing. STAT News, May 31, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/05/31/money-back-guarantee-drug-marketing/
- 6.\* Boodman SG. Medical device employees are often in the O.R., raising concerns about influence. Kaiser Health News, November 15, 2016. <a href="https://khn.org/news/medical-device-employees-are-often-in-the-o-r-raising-concerns-about-influence/">https://khn.org/news/medical-device-employees-are-often-in-the-o-r-raising-concerns-about-influence/</a>
- 7. Fenske S, Barbella M, Brusco S. The top 30. Medical Product Outsourcing, July 26, 2017. <a href="http://www.mpo-mag.com/heaps/view/3670/1/?nav=top">http://www.mpo-mag.com/heaps/view/3670/1/?nav=top</a> nav

- 8. Carlson J. Medtronic in deal to help run labs in Cleveland medical center. *Star Tribune*, November 29, 2016. http://www.startribune.com/medtronic-in-deal-to-help-run-labs-in-cleveland-hospital/403609776/
- Schulte F, Jewett C. Heart device failure: Medicare spent \$1.5B over 10 years to replace defective implants. Kaiser Health News, October 2, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/heart-device-failure-medicare-spent-1-5b-over-10-years-to-replace-defective-implants/">https://khn.org/news/heart-device-failure-medicare-spent-1-5b-over-10-years-to-replace-defective-implants/</a>
- 10. Baltzell J, Robinson JC. Medical technology: What changing venture capital investments signal. *Health Aff.* Blog, January 9, 2017. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20170109.058158/full/
- 11. Blumenthal DM, Nussbaum S, Weissman NJ, Linthicum M. Using outcomes-based pricing for medical devices to improve cardiovascular disease treatment value. *Health Aff.* Blog, March 29, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180326.318510/full/
- 12. Kaplan S, Thomas K. Why Trump's tariffs could raise the cost of a hip replacement. *The New York Times*, April 6, 2018. https://nyti.ms/2GHU7G0
- 13. Curfman GD, Redberg RF. Medical devices balancing regulation and innovation, *N Engl J Med.* (Online), August 10, 2011. http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1109094
- Carroll AE. Heart Stents are useless for most stable patients. They're still widely used. The New York Times, February 12, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2000998720/fulltext/DC94D2AE152842ADPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 15. Sorenson C, Drummond M, Burns LR. Evolving reimbursement and pricing policies for devices in Europe and the United States should encourage greater value. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(4):788-796. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/4/788.full.pdf+html
- 16. Cortez MF. Medical device's slow growth forces search for new areas. Bloomberg, September 24, 2013. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-09-24/medical-device-s-slow-growth-forces-search-for-new-areas.html
- 17. Ubl S, Nexon D. How to restore the innovation ecosystem for medical technology. *Health Aff.* Blog, February 10, 2015. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/02/10/how-to-restore-the-innovation-ecosystem-for-medical-technology/
- 18. Beck M. Big bets on proton therapy face uncertain future. *The Wall Street Journal*, May 26, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/big-bets-on-proton-therapy-face-uncertain-future-1432667393
- 19. Kolata G. Building a better valve. *New York Times*, June 20, 2015. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/22/health/heart-failure-aortic-valve-disease-tavr.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/22/health/heart-failure-aortic-valve-disease-tavr.html</a>? r=0
- 20. Japsen B. How device makers lose when Medicare bundles knee, hip surgery fees. Forbes, July 12, 2015. http://www.forbes.com/sites/brucejapsen/2015/07/12/how-device-makers-lose-when-medicare-bundles-knee-hip-surgery-fees/
- 21. Cortez M, Lauerman J. Health-care costs continue driving deals for med-tech companies. Bloomberg Business, February 1, 2016. <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-02-01/health-care-costs-continue-driving-deals-for-med-tech-companies">http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-02-01/health-care-costs-continue-driving-deals-for-med-tech-companies</a>

## Concerns About Conflicts of Interest Involving Medical Device Manufacturers and Physicians

- Meier B. Doctors who don't speak out. The New York Times, February 15, 2013. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/17/sunday-review/the-hip-replacement-case-shows-why-doctors-often-remain-silent.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/17/sunday-review/the-hip-replacement-case-shows-why-doctors-often-remain-silent.html</a>
- 2.\* Whoriskey P. Rise in spinal fusion surgeries may be driven partly by financial incentives, study says. The Washington Post, November 13, 2013. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1459084935/fulltext/E465ECC5E454228PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 3.\* Eisler B. Device makers pay high-volume spine surgeons consulting, design fees. CBS News, May 12, 2014. http://www.cbsnews.com/news/device-makers-pay-high-volume-spine-surgeons-consulting-design-fees/
- 4.\* Lee J. Doc-owned device distributors targeted by feds. Modern Healthcare, September 20, 2014. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20140920/MAGAZINE/309209981
- 5.\* Gordon G. Justice department: Kickback scheme could enrich doctors in a hurry. McClatchy Washington Bureau, September 8, 2014, http://www.mcclatchydc.com/2014/09/08/239198/justice-department-kickback-scheme.html
- 6.\* Armour S. US news: Doctor-device deals need scrutiny, report says. *The Wall Street Journal*, May10, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/doctor-device-deals-need-scrutiny-report-says-1462838400
- 7. Reinberg S. Many may get unneeded implantable defibrillators. Health.com, January 4, 2011. http://news.health.com/2011/01/04/many-may-get-unneeded-implantable-defibrillators/
- 8. Carreyrou J. Surgeons eyed over deals with medical-device makers. *The Wall Street Journal*, July 25, 2013. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1412547816/fulltext/9563C5D80D4A4570PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 9. Egbuonu-Davis L. System transformation intensifies demand for evidence: The trust conundrum. *Health Aff.* Blog, September 10, 2013. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/09/10/system-transformation-intensifies-demand-for-evidence-the-trust-conundrum/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/09/10/system-transformation-intensifies-demand-for-evidence-the-trust-conundrum/</a>
- 10. Waker J, Levitz J. How suspect device got surgeon group's blessing. *The Wall Street Journal*, February 17, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/how-disfavored-hysterectomy-device-got-doctor-group-blessing-1424136341
- 11. Terhune C. Doctors, hospitals get \$6.5 billion from drug, medical device firms last year. *Los Angeles Times*, July 1, 2015. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-doctor-hospital-industry-payments-20150701-story.html
- 12. Carlson J, Spencer J. New federal data shine a light on Medtronic payments to doctors. *Star Tribune*, July 11, 2015. http://www.startribune.com/new-federal-data-shine-a-light-on-medtronic-payments-to-doctors/313962621/
- 13. Terhune C. University of California OKs \$8.5 million payout in spine surgery cases. Kaiser Health News, August 1, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/university-of-california-oks-8-5-million-payout-in-spine-surgery-cases/">http://khn.org/news/university-of-california-oks-8-5-million-payout-in-spine-surgery-cases/</a>

# **Controversial Practices in the Medical Device Industry**

- 1.\* Meier B, Thomas K. Troubling flaws in heart device shake industry. *New York Times*, April 7, 2012, p. A.1. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/07/health/flaws-in-st-jude-heart-defibrillator-shake-the-industry.html?pagewanted=all
- 2.\* Meier B Johnson & Johnson to offer \$2.5 billion hip device settlement. *The New York Times*, November 19, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/20/business/johnson-johnson-to-offer-2-5-billion-hip-device-settlement.html
- 3.\* The Wall Street Journal. Medtronic's tax inversion lesson. August 13, 2014. <a href="http://online.wsj.com/articles/medtronics-tax-lesson-1407883241">http://online.wsj.com/articles/medtronics-tax-lesson-1407883241</a>
- 4.\* Rosenthal E. Even small medical advances can mean big jumps in bills. *The New York Times*, April 5, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1516475731/fulltext/C1B4DE0CDE4E4570PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Scott D. Medical device makers rally to save their 'go-to guy' in Congress. STAT News, October 12, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/10/12/medical-device-erik-paulsen-congress/
- Editorial. When a pacemaker gets recalled: Defective heart devices cost Medicare a fortune. Des Moines Register, October 23, 2017. <a href="https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2017/10/23/recalled-heart-devices-cost-medicare-fortune-pacemaker/791652001/">https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2017/10/23/recalled-heart-devices-cost-medicare-fortune-pacemaker/791652001/</a>
- 7. Terhune C. Renewed cleaning efforts for scopes not enough to vanquish bacteria. Kaiser Health News, January 31, 2017. https://khn.org/news/renewed-cleaning-efforts-for-scopes-not-enough-to-vanquish-bacteria/
- 8. Warraich H. Don't put that in my heart until you're sure it really works. *The New York Times*, May 20, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/printviewfile?accountid=14586
- Brennan Z. Grassley and Warren Call for UDIs to be Added to Health Insurance Claims Forms. Regulatory Affairs Professionals Society, August 31, 2016. <a href="http://www.raps.org/Regulatory-Focus/News/2016/08/31/25741/Grassley-and-Warren-Call-for-UDIs-to-be-Added-to-Health-Insurance-Claims-Forms/">http://www.raps.org/Regulatory-Focus/News/2016/08/31/25741/Grassley-and-Warren-Call-for-UDIs-to-be-Added-to-Health-Insurance-Claims-Forms/</a>
- Madeira JL. Vulnerable patients easy targets for companies willing to sacrifice ethics for profits. The Hill, May 21, 2018. <a href="http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/388634-vulnerable-patients-easy-targets-for-companies-willing-to-sacrifice-ethics">http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/388634-vulnerable-patients-easy-targets-for-companies-willing-to-sacrifice-ethics</a>
- 11. Weaver C. St. Jude riata heart-device flaws known for years. *The Wall Street Journal*, October 10, 2012. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390444223104578036752346768278.html
- 12. Andrews M. Questions arise about robotic surgery's cost, effectiveness. Kaiser Health News, April 23, 2013. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/features/insuring-your-health/2013/042313-michelle-andrews-robotic-surgery.aspx
- 13. Meier B. Outside review of clinical data finds a spinal treatment's benefit overstated. *The New York Times*, June 17, 2013. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2013/06/18/business/infuse-a-spinal-treatment-found-no-better-than-older-remedy.html?pagewanted=all">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/06/18/business/infuse-a-spinal-treatment-found-no-better-than-older-remedy.html?pagewanted=all</a>
- 14. The Economist. Heart to heart. June 21, 2014. <a href="http://www.economist.com/news/business/21604554-tax-benefits-aside-medtronics-deal-covidien-makes-sense-heart-heart">http://www.economist.com/news/business/21604554-tax-benefits-aside-medtronics-deal-covidien-makes-sense-heart-heart</a>
- 15. Allen M, Pierce O. Knee replacement device unapproved, but used in surgery. *New York Times*, February 6, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/08/business/knee-replacement-device-unapproved-but-used-in-surgery.html
- 16. The Editorial Board. When medical devices spread superbugs. *The New York Times,* February 23, 2015. http://search.proquest.com/results/C233E57B41FD4EDCPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 17. Terhune C. Olympus told U.S. executives no broad scope warning needed despite superbug outbreaks. *Los Angeles Times*, July 24, 2016. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-olympus-scopes-emails-20160721-snap-story.html
- 18. Terhune C, Petersen M. Device maker Olympus hiked prices for scopes as superbut infections spread. Kaiser Health News, March 25, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/device-maker-olympus-hiked-prices-for-scopes-as-superbug-infections-spread/">http://khn.org/news/device-maker-olympus-hiked-prices-for-scopes-as-superbug-infections-spread/</a>

# The Medical Device Industry and the FDA

- 1.\* The Economist. Left to their own devices. 400(8750):71-73, 2011. <a href="http://go.galegroup.com/ps/retrieve.do?sgHitCountType=None&sort=DA-SORT&inPS=true&prodId=PROF&userGroupName=mnaumntwin&tabID=T003&searchId=R2&resultListType=RESULT\_LIST&contentSegment=&searchType=AdvancedSearchForm&currentPosition=5&contentSet=GALE%7CA266486808&docId=GALEIA266486808&docType=GALE&role=</a>
- 2.\* Kaiser Health News. Study: Expedited Medical Device Reviews Account for Majority of Recalls. February 15, 2011. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Daily-Reports/2011/February/15/medical-devices.aspx
- 3.\* Meier B. Remedy is elusive as metallic hips fail at a fast rate. New York Times online, September 30, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2011/10/01/health/01hip.html?pagewanted=all
- 4.\* Smolinski I. Breakthrough pathway: Lone bright spot among the macro trends for medical devices? Morning Consult, October 28, 2014. <a href="http://themorningconsult.com/2014/10/columns-breakthrough-pathway-lone-bright-spot-among-the-macro-trends-for-medical-devices/">http://themorningconsult.com/2014/10/columns-breakthrough-pathway-lone-bright-spot-among-the-macro-trends-for-medical-devices/</a>
- 5.\* Resnic FS, Matheny ME. Medical devices in the real world. New Engl J Med. 2018;378(7):595-597. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1712001
- Rising J. A better way to find faulty pacemakers. The Wall Street Journal, October 20, 2016. https://search.proquest.com/docview/1830255457/fulltext/D0EB3E318325418CPQ/1?accountid=14586
- Carlson J. Effort to improve tracking of medical devices divides industry, consumer groups. Star Tribune, October 21, 2017. <a href="http://www.startribune.com/effort-to-improve-tracking-of-medical-devices-divides-industry-consumer-groups/451942493/">http://www.startribune.com/effort-to-improve-tracking-of-medical-devices-divides-industry-consumer-groups/451942493/</a>
- 8. Perrone M. US regulators float ideas for boosting medical device safety. Modern Healthcare, April 17, 2018. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20180417/NEWS/180419933

- Hart A. Weak oversight of medical devices jeopardizes patient safety. The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, May 25, 2018. <a href="https://www.myajc.com/news/national-govt--politics/weak-oversight-medical-devices-jeopardizes-patient-safety/TIYLuwslq7fvB5UYSuWxZI/">https://www.myajc.com/news/national-govt--politics/weak-oversight-medical-devices-jeopardizes-patient-safety/TIYLuwslq7fvB5UYSuWxZI/</a>
- 10. Harris G. Halbfinder DM. FDA reveals it fell to a push by lawmakers. *New York Times*, September 25, 2009. p. A.1 http://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/25/health/policy/25knee.html?pagewanted=all& r=0.
- 11. Zuckerman DB, Brown P, Nissen SE. Medical device recalls and the FDA approval process. *Arch Intern Med.* 2011;171(11):1006-1011. <a href="http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=71&issueID=5819&direction=P">http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=71&issueID=5819&direction=P</a>
- 12. Carroll L. Shocking ending: Implanted defibrillators can bring misery to final hours. Vitals on NBCNEWS.com, October 10, 2011. <a href="http://vitals.nbcnews.com/\_news/2011/10/10/8212715-shocking-ending-implanted-defibrillators-can-bring-misery-to-final-hours?lite">http://vitals.nbcnews.com/\_news/2011/10/10/8212715-shocking-ending-implanted-defibrillators-can-bring-misery-to-final-hours?lite</a>
- 13. Resnic FS, Normand S-LT. Postmarketing surveillance of medical devices filling in the gaps. *N Engl J Med.* 2012;366(10):875-877. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1114865
- 14. Editorial. Move forward on medical device tracking. *Star Tribune*, June 21, 2013. http://www.startribune.com/opinion/editorials/212405031.html
- 15. Burton TM. Corporate news: Recalls doubled of medical devices. *The Wall Street Journal*, March 21, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1508925347/fulltext/B98D4D7F96FA4BC2PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 16. Peterson M. Why it took years for the FDA to warn about infections tied to medical scopes. *The Los Angeles Times*, February 8, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-scope-fda-20160208-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-scope-fda-20160208-story.html</a>
- 17. McGinley L. The FDA, for only the second time ever, wants to ban a medical device. Here's why. *The Washington Post*, March 21, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/03/21/what-do-powdered-surgical-gloves-and-prosthetic-hair-fibers-have-in-common-the-fda-doesnt-like-them/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2016/03/21/what-do-powdered-surgical-gloves-and-prosthetic-hair-fibers-have-in-common-the-fda-doesnt-like-them/</a>

# Health Care Reform and the Medical Device Industry

- 1.\* Spiro T. The myth of the medical-device tax. *The New York Times*, October 16, 2013. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1442325424/fulltext/D1BA8278F072470EPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 2.\* Zdechlik M. With special tax suspended, medical device firms reap big savings. Minnesota Public Radio, February 25, 2016. <a href="http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/02/16/465978865/with-special-tax-suspended-medical-device-firms-reap-big-savings">http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/02/16/465978865/with-special-tax-suspended-medical-device-firms-reap-big-savings</a>
- 3. Rao A. New website will disclose health industry payments to doctors. Kaiser Health News Blog, April 23, 2013. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/?p=18765
- Carey MA. What's at stake if Congress repeals the medical device tax. Kaiser Health News, October 11, 2013. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/october/11/fag-medical-device-tax.aspx
- 5. Schroeder P. Report: Medical device tax missing revenue mark. The Hill, August 19, 2014. http://thehill.com/policy/finance/215522-report-medical-device-tax-missing-revenue-mark

# **Further Readings**

- Carlson J. Doctors' financial interests, and potential conflicts, have become public information. Star Tribune, May 3, 2015. <a href="http://www.startribune.com/doctors-financial-interests-and-potential-conflicts-have-become-public-information/302311181/">http://www.startribune.com/doctors-financial-interests-and-potential-conflicts-have-become-public-information/302311181/</a>
- Slabodkin G. FDA program fast-tracks devices for unmet medical needs. Health Data Management, April 2015. <a href="http://www.healthdatamanagement.com/news/FDA-Program-Fast-Tracks-Devices-for-Unmet-Medical-Needs-50245-1.html">http://www.healthdatamanagement.com/news/FDA-Program-Fast-Tracks-Devices-for-Unmet-Medical-Needs-50245-1.html</a>
- 3. Donnelly L. et al. Experts call for transparency over medical devices. The Telegraph, May 7, 2013. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/health/healthnews/10042607/Experts-call-for-transparency-over-medical-devices.html
- 4. Thomas K. Unpredictable danger looms close to the heart. *The New York Times*, September 7, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/08/business/patients-with-st-jude-medicals-defibrillator-wires-face-a-dilemma.html?pagewanted=all
- 5. Walsh J. A flawed device brings a tough choice for Riata patients. *Star Tribune* online, March 10, 2012. http://www.startribune.com/business/142118413.html?refer=y
- 6. Cortez MF. St. Jude faces boon-or-bust verdict on heart-plus studies. Bloomberg, October 24, 2012. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-10-24/st-jude-faces-boon-or-bust-verdict-on-heart-plug-studies.html
- Institute of Medicine of the National Academies. Medical Devices and the Public's Health. The FDA 510(k) clearance process at 35 years. Report Brief, July 2011. <a href="http://www.iom.edu/~/media/Files/Report%20Files/2011/Medical-Devices-and-the-Publics-Health-The-FDA-510k-Clearance-Process-at-35-Years/510k%20Clearance%20Process%202011%20Report%20Brief.pdf">http://www.iom.edu/~/media/Files/Report%20Files/2011/Medical-Devices-and-the-Publics-Health-The-FDA-510k-Clearance-Process-at-35-Years/510k%20Clearance%20Process%202011%20Report%20Brief.pdf</a>
- 8. Snowbeck C. US charges Guidant over device woes Firm allegedly gave FDA a false report on defibrillators. *St. Paul Pioneer Press*, February 26, 2010. <a href="http://infoweb.newsbank.com/iw-search/we/InfoWeb?p\_product=NewsBank&p\_theme=aggregated5&p\_action=doc&p\_docid=12E236032D50A5A0&p\_docnum=93&p\_queryname=1">http://infoweb.newsbank.com/iw-search/we/InfoWeb?p\_product=NewsBank&p\_theme=aggregated5&p\_action=doc&p\_docid=12E236032D50A5A0&p\_docnum=93&p\_queryname=1</a>
- 9. Meier B. Hip device phaseout followed FDA data request. *New York Times*, March 23, 2012, p. B.1. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/23/business/fda-asked-depuy-for-safety-data-just-before-hip-implants-phaseout.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/23/business/fda-asked-depuy-for-safety-data-just-before-hip-implants-phaseout.html</a>
- 10. Meier B. Panel says Medtronic edited product studies. *The New York Times*, October 25, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/25/business/senate-panel-says-medtronic-edited-studies.html? r=0
- 11. Meier B. Tipping the odds for an implant maker. *New York Times*, April 3, 2011, p. A.1. http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9502E2DF1E30F930A35757C0A9679D8B63

- 12. Meier B. When heart devices fail, who should be blamed? *New York Times*, April 21, 2010. p, B.1. http://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/21/business/21device.html?hpw
- 15. Carreyrou J, McGinty T. Taking double cut, surgeons implant their own devices. *Wall Street Journal* online, October 8, 2011. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424053111904106704576582621677354508.html
- BusinessWire. Three large health systems and UnitedHealthcare launch SharedClarity, a new venture to study long-term effectiveness of medical devices. April 9, 2013.
   http://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20130409005531/en/Large-Health-Systems-UnitedHealthcare-Launch-SharedClarity-Venture
- 22. Meier B. Growing debate as doctors train on new devices. *New York Times*, August 1, 2006, p. A.1. http://www.nytimes.com/2006/08/01/business/01train.html?pagewanted=all

#### Pharmaceuticals: What Price Progress?

Pharmaceuticals and medical devices are similar in the ways they are developed, brought to market, and regulated. However, there are important differences as well. In monetary terms, the pharmaceutical market is much larger than the medical device market, and pharmaceutical firms pursue different marketing approaches. Over the past several years, pricing strategies pursued by pharmaceutical manufacturers have been highly controversial. Managing pharmaceutical costs poses significant issues for health care payers, as does the regulation of pharmaceuticals by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA).

#### **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Describe the pharmaceutical supply chain and pricing issues relating to the marketing of pharmaceuticals.
- 2. Discuss contrasting views pertaining to the proliferation of prescription drugs and the growth in spending on pharmaceuticals.
- 3. Explain what a pharmacy benefit management company is and describe the services it provides.
- 4. Compare and contrast the nature and significance of different regulatory issues relating to pharmaceuticals.

# **Suggested Readings**

# Pharmaceutical Industry and the Role of Prescription Drugs in the Health Care System

#### Overview

- 1.\* Kleinke J. The price of progress: prescription drugs in the health care market, *Health Aff.* 2001;20(5):43-60. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/20/5/43.full.pdf+html
- 2.\* O'Donnell J. Do drug benefit managers reduce health costs? *USA Today*, March 3, 2014. http://www.usatoday.com/story/money/personalfinance/2014/03/03/pharmacy-benefit-managers-healthcare-costs-savings/5495317/
- 3.\* Lopez G. 9 of 10 top drugmakers spend more on marketing than research. Vox, February 11, 2015. http://www.vox.com/2015/2/11/8018691/big-pharma-research-advertising
- 4.\* Harris G. Waste in cancer drugs costs \$3 billion a year, a study says. The New York Times, March 1, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1UvzN9h
- 5.\* Frakt A. How to make the most of drugs we already have. The New York Times, February 22, 2016. http://www.nytimes.ms/20PMgV1
- 6.\* Frey G. Why the US spends more per person on prescription drugs than other countries. The Fiscal Times, August 29, 2017. <a href="http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2017/08/29/Why-US-Spends-More-Person-Prescription-Drugs-Other-Countries">http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2017/08/29/Why-US-Spends-More-Person-Prescription-Drugs-Other-Countries</a>
- 7.\* Frank R, Ginsburg PB. Pharmaceutical industry profits and research and development. *Health Aff.* Blog, November 13, 2017. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20171113.880918/full/
- Liljenquist D, Anderson GF. Addressing generic-drug market failures the case for establishing a nonprofit manufacturer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(20):1857-1859. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1800861
- 9. Blumenthal D. Three steps to fix the way we develop new drugs. *The New York Times*, May 31, 2018. https://search.proquest.com/printviewfile?accountid=14586
- Coombs B. Express Scripts plans see lower gains in prescription drug spending. CNBC, February 6, 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/02/06/express-scripts-plans-see-lower-gains-in-prescription-drug-spending.html
- Hellmann J. FDA commissioner says 'rigged' system raises drug costs for patients, discourages competition. The Hill, March 7, 2018. <a href="http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/377158-fda-commissioner-says-rigged-system-raises-drug-costs-for-patients">http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/377158-fda-commissioner-says-rigged-system-raises-drug-costs-for-patients</a>
- 12. Johnson LA. Study: Wiser medication use could cut health costs. Fox News, June 20, 2013. http://www.foxnews.com/health/2013/06/20/wiser-medication-use-could-cut-health-costs/
- 13. Rockoff JD. Drug making breaks away from its old ways. *The Wall Street Journal*, February 8, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/drug-making-breaks-away-from-its-old-ways-1423444049
- 14. Xu K. Superbug. An epidemic begins. *Harvard Magazine*, May-June, 2015. http://harvardmagazine.com/2014/05/superbug
- 15. McArdle M. The antibiotic arms race. BloombergView, May 14, 2015. <a href="http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-05-14/drug-makers-need-incentive-to-develop-antibiotics">http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-05-14/drug-makers-need-incentive-to-develop-antibiotics</a>
- Miller J. Big pharma's bet on big data creates opportunities and risks. Reuters, January 26, 2016. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-pharmaceuticals-data-idUSKCN0V41LY

- 17. Lipska K. Break up the insulin racket: [op-ed]. *The New York Times*, February 21, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/21/opinion/sunday/break-up-the-insulin-racket.html
- 18. Johnson CY. Anthem sues Express Scripts over prescription drug pricing. *The Washington Post*, March 21, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/03/21/anthem-sues-express-scripts-over-prescription-drug-pricing/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/03/21/anthem-sues-express-scripts-over-prescription-drug-pricing/</a>
- 19. Nisen M. Meet the middlemen cutting drug prices. Bloomberg, May 5, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/gadfly/articles/2016-05-05/pharmacy-benefit-managers-cut-drug-prices-and-choices
- 20. Shinkman R. Rising drug prices squeeze hospital bottom lines. FierceHealthcare, June 13, 2016. http://www.fiercehealthcare.com/finance/rising-drug-prices-squeeze-hospital-bottom-lines
- 21. Lazarus D. Putting Profits Before Patients. *The Los Angeles Times*, August 26, 2016. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1814053911/72DFAC7F5A7844F9PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 22. Baker S. Why Superbugs Are Beating Big Pharma. Bloomberg, September 21, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-09-21/inside-the-10-year-1-billion-battle-for-the-next-critical-antibiotic
- 23. Los Angeles Times. CVS Caremark has become a frequent subject of government probes. October 24, 2012. http://articles.latimes.com/2012/oct/24/business/la-fi-cvs-caremark-20121024
- 24. Langreth R. Gilead CEO becomes billionaire on \$84,000 hepatitis drug. Bloomberg, March 3, 2014. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-03-03/gilead-ceo-becomes-billionaire-on-84-000-hepatitis-drug.html
- 25. Clarke T, Berkrot B. Unease grows among U.S. doctors over Indian drug quality. Reuters, March 18, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/18/us-usa-india-genericdrugs-insight-idUSBREA2H06Y20140318
- 26. Editorial Board. Sneaky ways to raise drug profits. *The New York Times*, June 8, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/08/opinion/sneaky-ways-to-raise-drug-profits.html?\_r=0
- 27. Hiltzik M. Big pharma bombshell: judge finds Merck lied in patent trial, overturns \$200-million verdict. *Los Angeles Times*, June 8, 2016. http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-merck-gilead-20160608-snap-story.html
- 28. Kendall B. Federal Trade Commission sues AbbVie, other drug companies. *The Wall Street Journal*, September 8, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/results/D6900EF52BD14DB2PQ/1?accountid=14586

# Mergers, Acquisitions, and Affiliations

- 1.\* De La Merced MJ, Gelles D, Abrams R. Seeking the right chemistry, drug makers hunt for mergers. The New York Times, April 22, 2014. <a href="http://www.lexisnexis.com/lnacui2api/api/version1/getDocCui?lni=5C4J-DXS1-DY2M-W3TB&csi=379740&hl=t&hv=t&hnsd=f&hns=t&hgn=t&oc=00240&perma=true">http://www.lexisnexis.com/lnacui2api/api/version1/getDocCui?lni=5C4J-DXS1-DY2M-W3TB&csi=379740&hl=t&hv=t&hnsd=f&hns=t&hgn=t&oc=00240&perma=true</a>
- Goldman DP, Trish EE. Walmart and CVS have 15,000 combined stores. What are both trying to buy health insurance companies? Los Angeles Times, April 10, 2018. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-goldman-trish-walmart-insurance-20180410-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-goldman-trish-walmart-insurance-20180410-story.html</a>
- 3. Knowledge@Wharton. Is the CVS-Aetna merger a game changer for health care? Author, December 8, 2017. http://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/potential-impact-cvsaetna-merger/
- 4. Japsen B. Walgreen and Express Scripts reach deal. *New York Times*, July 20, 2012, p. B.2. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/20/business/walgreen-and-express-scripts-settle-their-dispute.html
- 5. Walker J. Walgreens, UnitedHealth form pharmacy partnership. *The Wall Street Journal*, March 18, 2016. http://search.proguest.com/results/96D10580163A4887PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 6. Snowbeck C. Prime Therapeutics, Walgreens to Form Pharmacy Alliance. *Star Tribune*, August 30, 2016. http://www.startribune.com/prime-therapeutics-walgreens-to-form-pharmacy-alliance/391668561/

# Lobbying

- Robbins R. The drug industry's two big trade groups set a new record for lobbying in 2017. STAT News, January 23, 2018. <a href="https://www.statnews.com/2018/01/23/drug-industrys-groups-lobbying-2017/">https://www.statnews.com/2018/01/23/drug-industrys-groups-lobbying-2017/</a>
- Sullivan P. Drug industry scrambles after rate loss in budget deal. The Hill, February 14, 2018. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/373849-drug-industry-scrambles-after-rare-loss-in-budget-deal
- Lipton E, Thomas K. Drug lobbyists' battle cry over prices: Blame the others. The New York Times, May 29, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2sfhriG
- Associated Press. Benefits of lobbying evident for small drugmakers. The New York Times, March 24, 2018. https://nyti.ms/2GhD7W2
- 5. McArdle M. Big pharma is a pointless target for Warren. BloombergView, January 26, 2015. http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-01-26/big-pharma-a-pointless-target-for-warren
- 6. Johnson LA. Tax group blasts Pfizer, urges stop to its tax-cutting deal. abcNEWS, February 25, 2016. http://abcnews.go.com/Business/wireStory/tax-group-blasts-pfizer-urges-stop-tax-cutting-37194018
- Pear R. Top lobbyist for drug makers threads a thicket of outrage. The New York Times, February 26, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/27/business/top-pharmaceutical-lobbyist-threads-a-thicket-of-outrage.html? r=0
- 8. Lipton E, Sack K. Fiscal footnote: Big senate gift to drug maker. *The New York Times*, January 19, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/20/us/medicare-pricing-delay-is-political-win-for-amgen-drug-maker.html

#### Spending on Pharmaceuticals

- 1.\* Burger D. US drug spending increases most in 13 years to \$373.9 billion. BloombergBusiness, April 13, 2015. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-04-14/u-s-drug-spending-increases-most-in-13-years-to-373-9-billion
- 2.\* Vernon S. The high cost of seniors' soaring Rx drug use. CBS Money Watch, March 21, 2016. http://www.cbsnews.com/news/the-high-cost-of-seniors-soaring-rx-drug-use/

- 3.\* Szabo L. Skyrocketing drug prices leave cures out of reach for some patients. *USA Today*, January 6, 2016. http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2015/06/14/rising-drug-prices/71077100/
- 4.\* Armour S. US prescription drug spending is on the rise. *The Wall Street Journal*, March 8, 2016. http://search.proquest.com/results/28528F732B794EB9PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 5.\* Kamal R, Claxton G. Recent trends in prescription drug spending, and what to look out for in coming years. Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker, February 9, 2016. <a href="http://www.healthsystemtracker.org/2015/12/recent-trends-in-prescription-drug-spending-and-what-to-look-out-for-in-coming-years">http://www.healthsystemtracker.org/2015/12/recent-trends-in-prescription-drug-spending-and-what-to-look-out-for-in-coming-years</a>
- 6.\* Editors. U.S. prescription drug costs are a crime. Bloomberg, February 27, 2018. https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2018-02-27/prescription-drug-costs-in-the-u-s-are-a-crime
- 7. Silverman E. CMS official says drug costs are 'unsustainable' and there are 'too many' bad actors. STAT News, November 7, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2016/11/07/medicare-medicaid-drug-prices/
- 8. Tozzi J. The crazy way the government buys billions on dollars of drugs. Bloomberg, July 1, 2014. http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2014-07-01/the-crazy-way-the-government-buys-billions-of-dollars-of-drugs
- 9. Coombs B. Investors have shrugged off Trump drug price plan, but it is still early days. cnbc.com, May 21, 2018. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2018/05/20/investors-have-shrugged-off-trump-drug-price-plan-but-it-could-be-early.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2018/05/20/investors-have-shrugged-off-trump-drug-price-plan-but-it-could-be-early.html</a>
- Langreth R, Edney A. Trump's attempt to shame drugmakers shows Medicare costs soaring. Bloomberg, May 15, 2018. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-05-15/trump-attempt-to-shame-drugmakers-shows-medicare-costs-soaring">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-05-15/trump-attempt-to-shame-drugmakers-shows-medicare-costs-soaring</a>
- 11. Johnson CY. Why drug spending is so high, in three charts. *The Washington Post*, December 22, 2015. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/12/22/why-drug-spending-is-so-high-in-three-charts/
- 12. O'Donnell J. CVS caremark says it slowed drug cost growth, but critics question claims. *USA Today*, February 24, 2016. <a href="http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2016/02/24/cvs-caremark-says-slowed-drug-cost-growth-but-critics-question-claims/80801870/">http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2016/02/24/cvs-caremark-says-slowed-drug-cost-growth-but-critics-question-claims/80801870/</a>
- 13. Diamond D. Health care's next big issue: Drug costs. Politico, April 28, 2016. http://www.politico.com/story/2016/04/health-care-drug-costs-222588
- 14. Bartolone P. Medi-Cal to spend nearly \$1 billion on hepatitis C drugs next year. California Healthline, June 21, 2016. <a href="http://californiahealthline.org/news/medi-cal-to-spend-nearly-1-billion-on-hepatitis-c-drugs-next-year/">http://californiahealthline.org/news/medi-cal-to-spend-nearly-1-billion-on-hepatitis-c-drugs-next-year/</a>

#### **Patients and Pharmaceutical Use**

- 1.\* Mann D. Half of heart patients make mistakes with their meds: Study. USNews, July 3, 2012. <a href="http://health.usnews.com/health-news/news/articles/2012/07/03/half-of-heart-patients-make-mistakes-with-their-meds-study">http://health.usnews.com/health-news/news/articles/2012/07/03/half-of-heart-patients-make-mistakes-with-their-meds-study</a>
- 2.\* Luthra S. Opioid epidemic fueling hospitalizations, hospital costs. Kaiser Health News, May 2, 2016. http://khn.org/news/opioid-epidemic-fueling-hospitalizations-hospital-costs/
- 3. Luthra S. Syncing up drug refills: A way to get patients to take their medicine. Kaiser Health News, August 8, 2018. https://khn.org/news/syncing-up-drug-refills-a-way-to-get-patients-to-take-their-medicine/
- 4. Van Nuys K, Joyce G. Ribero R. Prescription drug coupons: A one-size-fits-all policy approach doesn't fit the evidence. *Health Aff.* Blog, February 16, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180215.988517/full/
- 5. Abelson R. UnitedHealthcare says it will pass on rebates from drug companies to consumers. *The New York Times,* March 6, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/06/health/unitedhealth-drug-prices.html
- 6. Murphy T. How to tell if the price is right on your next prescription. *USA Today*, August 23, 2017. https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/personalfinance/2017/08/25/you-getting-best-deal-how-tell-if-price-right-your-next-prescription/593163001/
- 7. Wolston M. An MS patient loses trust when she finds out her doctor is paid by drug companies. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(12):2449-2452. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/12/2449.full.pdf+html
- 8. Andrews M. Patients share of expensive specialty drugs is rising. Kaiser Health News, May 7, 2012. http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2012/05/08/152245452/why-your-drug-copay-could-change
- 9. Ross JS, Kravitz RL. Direct-to-consumer television advertising: Time to turn off the tube? *J Gen Intern Med.* 2013;28(7):862-864. http://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs11606-013-2424-2.pdf
- 10. Hoadley J. Maintaining access to medications when plans implement tiered pharmacy networks. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2015;175(11):1853-1854. <a href="http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=934633&direction=P">http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=934633&direction=P</a>
- 11. Polinski JM, Matlin OS, Sullivan C, Gagon M, Brennan TA, Shrank WH. Association between narrow pharmacy networks and medication adherence. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2015;175(11):1850-1852. http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/issue.aspx?journalid=71&issueid=934633&direction=P
- 12. Huffington Post. Drugs you don't need for disorders you don't have. March 2016 http://highline.huffingtonpost.com/articles/en/sleep-advertising/
- 13. Robbins R. Inside the \$100 million ad blitz for a \$1,000-a-pill for hepatitis C. STAT News, March 8, 2016. http://www.statnews.com/2016/03/08/harvoni-hepatitisc-ads/
- O'Donnell J. Secret deals may mean consumers pay more for drugs. USA Today, March 22, 2016. http://legacy.khou.com/story/news/nation/2016/03/21/pharmacy-benefit-firms-can-raise-drug-costs-despite-cheaper-choices/81767978/
- 15. Span P. The dangers of 'polypharmacy,' the ever-mounting pile of pills. *The New York Times,* April 26, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/26/health/the-dangers-of-polypharmacy-the-ever-mounting-pile-of-pills.html? r=0
- 16. Kessler DA. The opioid epidemic we failed to foresee. The New York Times, May 6, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1Ttvwi1

- 17. Johnson CY Secret rebates, coupons and exclusions: how the battle over high drug prices is really being fought. *The Washington Post*, May 12, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/05/12/the-drug-price-arms-race-that-leaves-patients-caught-in-the-middle/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/05/12/the-drug-price-arms-race-that-leaves-patients-caught-in-the-middle/</a>
- 18. Gorman A. "America's Other Drug Problem": Copious Prescriptions for Hospitalized Elderly. Kaiser Health News, August 30, 2016. http://khn.org/news/americas-other-drug-problem-copious-prescriptions-for-hospitalized-elderly/
- 19. Thompson D. 1 in 4 Medicare Patients Uses Blood Pressure Meds Incorrectly. Medline Plus, September 13, 2016. https://medlineplus.gov/news/fullstory 160930.html

# **Pharmaceutical Pricing**

- 1.\* Loftus P. Big pharma's delicate dance on drug prices. *The Wall Street Journal*, February 21, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/big-pharmas-delicate-dance-on-drug-prices-1456110323
- 2.\* Frakt A. Drug prices too high? Sometimes, they're not costly enough. *The New York Times*, May 30, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/31/upshot/drug-prices-too-high-sometimes-theyre-not-costly-enough.html?\_r=0
- 3.\* Andrews M. Insurers may share blame for some generics' price hikes. Kaiser Health News, July 26, 2016. http://khn.org/news/insurers-may-share-blame-for-some-generics-price-hikes/
- 4.\* The Economist. Why drug prices in America are so high. Author, September 12, 2016. https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2016/09/12/why-drug-prices-in-america-are-so-high
- 5.\* Loftus P. Powerful new cancer drugs offer hope—at steep cost. *The Wall Street Journal*, September 4, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1559961264/fulltext/252E0F173CBF4721PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 6.\* Johnson LA. AARP: Price hikes doubled average drug price over 7 years. Yahoo News, February 28, 2016. http://news.yahoo.com/aarp-price-hikes-doubled-average-182737301.html
- 7.\* Editorial Board. Runaway drug prices. *The New York Times*, May 5, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/05/opinion/runaway-drug-prices.html? r=0
- 8.\* Emanuel EJ. The secret Washington battle determining drug prices. The Huffington Post, June 9, 2016. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/zeke-emanuel/the-secret-washington-bat b 10359722.html
- 9.\* Eichler H-G, Hurts H, Broich K, Rasi G. Drug regulation and pricing can regulators influence affordability? *N Engl J Med.* 2016;374(19):1807-1809. http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/374/19
- 10.\* Rocco P, Gellad W, Donohue J. How much does Congress care about drug prices? Less than it should. *Health Aff.* Blog, January 13, 2016. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/01/13/how-much-does-congress-care-about-drug-prices-less-than-it-should/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/01/13/how-much-does-congress-care-about-drug-prices-less-than-it-should/</a>
- 11. Pear R. Paying twice: A push for affordable prices for taxpayer-funded drugs. *The New York Times*, May 28, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/28/us/politics/drug-prices.html
- 12. Kliff S. The true story of America's sky-high prescription drug prices. Vox, November 30, 2016. https://www.vox.com/science-and-health/2016/11/30/12945756/prescription-drug-prices-explained
- 13. Lane C. Probe into generic drug price fixing set to widen. NPR, March 7, 2018. https://www.npr.org/2018/03/07/590217561/probe-into-generic-drug-price-fixing-set-to-widen
- 14. Leahy P, Grassley C. It's time to empower generic drug makers to bring down prices. STAT News, March 16, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/03/16/creates-act-generics-drug-prices/
- 15. Rowland C. Everyone wants to kill generic drug loophole except drug makers and some GOP leaders. *The Boston Globe*, March 19, 2018. https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/nation/2018/03/19/congress-won-stop-drug-companies-who-use-shenanigans-block-generics/SOnAziaeVLhlvGvyX5BYkN/story.html
- 16. Johnson CY. This old drug was free. Now it's \$109,500 a year. *The Washington Post*, December 18, 2017. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/12/18/this-old-drug-was-free-now-its-109500-a-year/?utm">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/12/18/this-old-drug-was-free-now-its-109500-a-year/?utm</a> term=.92504dad08c3
- 17. Beggelman M. We must hold big pharma accountable for predatory pricing. *Huffington Post*, March 26, 2018. https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/opinion-beggelman-price-gouging\_us\_5ab45270e4b008c9e5f5c47f
- 18. Hellmann J. Senators launch probe into why price of cancer drug increased 1400 percent. The Hill, April 2, 2018. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/381287-senators-launch-probe-into-why-price-of-cancer-drug-increased-1400-percent
- 19. Walker J. Trump Policy Change is a Win for Drugmakers. Dow Jones Newswires, March 22, 2018. https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-policy-change-is-a-win-for-drugmakers-1521716400
- 20. Koons C. Are drug prices too low? Bloomberg, April 11, 2018. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-04-11/are-drug-prices-too-low">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-04-11/are-drug-prices-too-low</a>
- 21. Pollack R, Jenkins JA. Let's talk about drug costs. The Hill, April 23, 2018. http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/384367-lets-talk-about-drug-costs
- 22. Beasley D. Express Scripts targets Amgen, Lilly migraine drugs in pricing shift. Reuters, April 24, 2018. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-expressscripts-amgen/express-scripts-targets-new-migraine-drugs-to-change-u-s-pricing-dynamic-idUSKBN1HV0AT">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-expressscripts-amgen/express-scripts-targets-new-migraine-drugs-to-change-u-s-pricing-dynamic-idUSKBN1HV0AT</a>
- 23. Stahl L. The problem with prescription drug prices. cbsnews, May 6, 2018. <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/the-problem-with-prescription-drug-prices/">https://www.cbsnews.com/news/the-problem-with-prescription-drug-prices/</a>
- 24. Pear R. Trump administration defends plan to lower prescription drug prices. *The New York Times*, May 14, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/14/us/politics/trump-prescription-drug-prices.html
- 25. Bollyky TJ, Kesselheim AS, Sharfstein JM. What Trump should actually do about the high cost of drugs. *The New York Times*, May 14, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2038355852?accountid=14586

- 26. Kodjak A. How a drugmaker gamed the system to keep generic competition away. NPR, May 17, 2018. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2018/05/17/571986468/how-a-drugmaker-gamed-the-system-to-keep-generic-competition-away
- 27. Burger L, Severin T. Germany's stance on pricing threatens drug firm profits. Reuters, February 18, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/02/18/us-germany-drugs-analysis-idUSBREA1H09E20140218
- Rich S, Whoriskey P. These maps tell you everything that's wrong with our drug pricing system. The Washington Post, April 11, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1515195925/fulltext/94EC3F9A329E46E1PQ/2?accountid=14586
- 29. Appleby J. Got insurance? You still may pay a steep price for prescriptions. Kaiser Health News, October 13, 2014. http://kaiserhealthnews.org/news/got-insurance-you-still-may-pay-a-steep-price-for-prescriptions/
- 30. Associated Press. States ask Congress to intervene on drug prices. St. Louis Post-Dispatch, October 28, 2014. <a href="http://www.stltoday.com/news/special-reports/mohealth/states-ask-congress-to-intervene-on-drug-prices/article">http://www.stltoday.com/news/special-reports/mohealth/states-ask-congress-to-intervene-on-drug-prices/article</a> 7fd33393-f196-5731-a5ea-0b2cbb71dec5.htm
- 31. Loftus P. Drugmakers raise prices despite criticisms. *The Wall Street Journal*, January 10, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/drugmakers-raise-prices-despite-criticisms-1452474210
- 32. Rockoff JD, Silverman E. Pharmaceutical companies buy rivals' drugs, then jack up the prices. *The Wall Street Journal*, April 26, 2015. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1675779252/fulltext/E64A3EA82EA74474PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 33. Reuters Staff. Independent group says new Glaxo asthma drug far too expensive. Reuters, December 21, 2015. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-gsk-asthma-pricing-idUSKBN0U428J20151221
- 34. Johnson CY. This drug is defying a rare form of leukemia and it keeps getting pricier. *The Washington Post*, March 9, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/this-drug-is-defying-a-rare-form-of-leukemia--and-it-keeps-getting-pricier/2016/03/09/4fff8102-c571-11e5-a4aa-f25866ba0dc6">https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/this-drug-is-defying-a-rare-form-of-leukemia--and-it-keeps-getting-pricier/2016/03/09/4fff8102-c571-11e5-a4aa-f25866ba0dc6</a> story.html
- 35. Johnson CY. A window into one of the most baffling things about drug prices. *The Washington Post*, March 18, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/03/18/a-window-into-one-of-the-most-baffling-things-about-drug-prices/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/03/18/a-window-into-one-of-the-most-baffling-things-about-drug-prices/</a>
- 36. Thomas K. The complex math behind spiraling prescription drug prices. *The New York Times*, April 27, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1MYf6C3
- 37. Johnson CY. The contradictory reasons cancer-drug prices are going up. *The Washington Post*, May 2, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/05/02/the-inexplicable-and-relentless-rise-of-cancer-drug-prices/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/05/02/the-inexplicable-and-relentless-rise-of-cancer-drug-prices/</a>
- 38. Edney A. U.S. drug rules clear way for insurer payments based on outcomes. ThinkAdvisor, une 12, 2018. <a href="https://www.thinkadvisor.com/2018/06/12/u-s-drug-rules-clear-way-for-insurer-payments-base/?slreturn=20180522142534">https://www.thinkadvisor.com/2018/06/12/u-s-drug-rules-clear-way-for-insurer-payments-base/?slreturn=20180522142534</a>
- 39. Krugman P. Just saying yes to drug companies. *The New York Times*, May 14, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/14/opinion/big-pharma-drug-companies.html
- Hirschler B. Future of drug pricing: Paying for benefits not per pill. Reuters, August 9, 2016. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pharmaceuticals-price-analysis/future-of-drug-pricing-paying-for-benefits-not-per-pill-idUSKCN10K171">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pharmaceuticals-price-analysis/future-of-drug-pricing-paying-for-benefits-not-per-pill-idUSKCN10K171</a>
- 41. Drum K. What's the real reason drug prices are so high in America. Mother Jones, December 2, 2016. https://www.motherjones.com/kevin-drum/2016/12/whats-real-reason-drug-prices-are-so-high-america/
- 42. Associated Press. Federal prosecutors accuse execs of fixing drug prices. *The New York Times*, December 14, 2016. http://nyti.ms/2hOxU8p
- 43. Howard D. Allowing public payers to base coverage on a drugs value is an effective way to cut prices. The Hill, December 19, 2017. <a href="http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/365591-allowing-public-payers-to-base-coverage-on-a-drugs-value-is-an-effective">http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/365591-allowing-public-payers-to-base-coverage-on-a-drugs-value-is-an-effective</a>
  - Pear R. Senate aims to stop firms from 'buying up drugs and jacking up prices.' *The New York Times*, December 21, 2016. http://nyti.ms/2ie26Kg
- 44. Johnson CY. These researchers think they have a solution to the global crisis in drug prices. *The Washington Post*, November 3, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/
- 45. Loftus P. Cancer drug price rises 1,400% with no generic to challenge it. *The Wall Street Journal*, December 25, 2017. https://www.wsj.com/articles/cancer-drug-price-rises-1400-with-no-generic-to-challenge-it-1514203201
- 46. Knoer S. How to reduce medical drug prices at a stroke. Newsweek, December 6, 2017. http://www.newsweek.com/how-reduce-medical-drug-prices-stroke-730638
- 47. Slavitt A. Drug companies get tax windfall, but they're not reducing prescription prices. USA Today, April 11, 2018. https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2018/04/11/drug-companies-arent-using-tax-windfall-cut-prescription-prices-column/499230002/
- 48. Kliff S. EpiPen's 400 percent price hike tells us a lot about what's wrong with American health care. Vox, August 23, 2016. https://www.vox.com/2016/8/23/12608316/epipen-price-mylan
- 49. Robbins R. Behind the stealth ad campaigns for the EpiPen and other drugs. STAT News, August 29, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/08/29/epipen-unbranded-ads/
- 50. Scutti S. 'Short-term' EpiPen shortage, anticipates FDA. CNN, May 9, 2018. https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/09/health/epipen-fda-drug-shortages-list-bn/index.html

- 51. Sullivan P. FDA reports shortage of EpiPen citing manufacturing delays. The Hill, May 9, 2018. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/386898-fda-reports-shortage-of-epipens-amid-manufacturing-delays
- 52. Howard D. Insurers can reduce drug prices, if policymakers let them. *Health Aff.* Blog, July 14, 2016. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/07/14/insurers-can-reduce-drug-prices-if-policymakers-let-them/
- 53. Walker J. Drugmakers' pricing power remains strong. *The Wall Street Journal*, July 14, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/drugmakers-pricing-power-remains-strong-1468488601
- 54. Clemente F. Gilead sciences: price gouger, tax dodger. *Huffington Post*, July 18, 2016. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/frank-clemente/gilead-sciences-price-gou b 11054070.html
- 55. Nichols L. A path forward for lowering prescription drug prices. Morning Consult, July 19, 2016. https://morningconsult.com/opinions/path-forward-lowering-prescription-drug-prices/
- 56. Lupkin S. Government-Protected 'Monopolies' Drive Drug Prices High, Study Says. Kaiser Health News, August 23, 2016. http://khn.org/news/government-protected-monopolies-drive-drug-prices-higher-study-says/
- 57. Chon G. Rising Drug Prices Put Big Pharma's Lobbying to the Test. *The New York Times*, September 1, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/02/business/dealbook/rising-drug-prices-put-big-pharmas-lobbying-to-the-test.html
- 58. Petersen M. Here's Why Drug Prices Rise Even When There's Plenty of Competition. *The Los Angeles Times*, September 1, 2016. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-mylan-price-hikes-20160830-snap-story.html
- 59. Fox J. The Strange Case of Off-patent Drug Price Gougers. Bloomberg, September 9, 2016. https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2016-09-09/the-strange-case-of-off-patent-drug-price-gougers
- 60. Gibson K. Even Generic-drug Prices Are Going through the Roof. CBS News, September 16, 2016. http://www.cbsnews.com/news/even-generic-drug-prices-are-going-through-the-roof/
- 61. Rosenthal E. Officials question the rising costs of generic drugs. *The New York Times*, October 7, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1609034388/fulltext/A378B9256705485EPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 62. Lazarus D. Generic drug industry needs to stand up for patient safety. *Los Angeles Times*, February 27, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1502935803/fulltext/83C5CB9921734F3FPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 63. Editorial Board. Updated warnings for generic drugs. *The New York Times*, March 26, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1510343325/fulltext/93B8D2700A3E4B94PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 64. Clapp M, Rie MA, Zweig P. How a cabal keeps generics scarce. *The New York Times*, September 2, 2013. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1429361796/fulltext/ACE2BF5154E24BC5PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 65. Lagasse J. Generic drug alternatives crucial to competition, cost control, *JAMA* says. Healthcare Finance, July 20, 2016. <a href="http://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/generic-drug-alternatives-crucial-competition-cost-control-jama-says">http://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/generic-drug-alternatives-crucial-competition-cost-control-jama-says</a>
- 66. Carroll AE. The EpiPen, a Case Study in Health System Dysfunction. *The New York Times*, August 23, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/24/upshot/the-epipen-a-case-study-in-health-care-system-dysfunction.html
- 67. Hiltzik M. Another Reason to Hate Mylan, Which Jacked Up the Price of Life-saving EpiPens: It's a Tax Dodger. *The Los Angeles Times*, August 23, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-mylan-inversion-20160823-snap-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-mylan-inversion-20160823-snap-story.html</a>
- 68. Pianin E. Epi-Pen Maker Enters the Pharmaceutical Industry's Hall of Shame. The Fiscal Times, August 23, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/08/23/Epi-Pen-Maker-Enters-Pharmaceutical-Industry-s-Hall-Shame
- 69. Grant C. The EpiPen Controversy Isn't About Mylan. *The Wall Street Journal*, August 25, 2016. <a href="http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-epipen-controversy-isnt-about-mylan-1472145456">http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-epipen-controversy-isnt-about-mylan-1472145456</a>
- The Times Editorial Board. Editorial. EpiPen Price Gouging Demonstrates Need for More Competition in Generic Drugs. The Los Angeles Times, August 26, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-epipen-gouging-20160826-snap-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-epipen-gouging-20160826-snap-story.html</a>
- 71. Pollack A. Mylan Tries Again to Quell Pricing Outrage by Offering Generic Epi-Pen. *The New York Times*, August 29, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/30/business/mylan-generic-epipen.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/30/business/mylan-generic-epipen.html</a>

# The Specialty Drug Challenge

- 1.\* Christianson J. Sovaldi® and specialty drugs: the end of the beginning? Medica Research Institute Blog, May 7, 2015. <a href="http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2015/05/looking-ahead-medica-researchinstitute/">http://www.medicaresearchinstitute.org/news-and-events/blog/2015/05/looking-ahead-medica-researchinstitute/</a>
- 2.\* Lotvin AM, Shrank WH, Singh SC, Falit BP, Brennan TA. Specialty medications: Traditional and novel tools can address rising spending on these costly drugs. *Health Aff*. 2014;33(10):1736-1744. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/33/10/1736.full.pdf+html
- 3.\* Thomas K, Pollack A. Specialty pharmacies proliferate, along with questions. *The New York Times*, July 15, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1HvwQyg
- 4.\* Loftus P, Wilde Mathews A. Insurers push to tie drug prices to outcomes. *The Wall Street Journal*, May 11, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/health-insurers-push-to-tie-drug-prices-to-outcomes-1462939262
- 5. Pollack A. Doctors denounce cancer drug prices of \$100,000 a year. *The New York Times*, April 25, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/26/business/cancer-physicians-attack-high-drug-costs.html?partner=rss&emc=rss
- Gottlieb S. Why we should be spending more on pricey cancer drugs. Forbes, June 10, 2013. http://www.forbes.com/sites/scottgottlieb/2013/06/10/why-we-should-spend-more-on-pricey-cancer-drugs/
- Langreth R. Cancer doctors join insurers in U.S. drug-cost revolt. Bloomberg, May 7, 2014. <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-05-07/cancer-doctors-join-insurers-in-revolt-against-drug-costs.html">http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-05-07/cancer-doctors-join-insurers-in-revolt-against-drug-costs.html</a>

- 8. Howard P. Sure, we'll (eventually) beat cancer. But can we afford to? Forbes, May 16, 2014. http://www.forbes.com/sites/theapothecary/2014/05/16/sure-well-eventually-beat-cancer-but-can-we-afford-to/
- 9. Kliff S. Each of these hepatitis C pills cost \$1,000. That's actually a great deal. Vox, July 16, 2014. http://www.vox.com/2014/7/16/5902271/hepatitis-c-drug-sovaldi-price
- 10. Catalyst for Payment Reform. Specialty pharmacy. What purchasers need to know. November 2015. http://www.catalyzepaymentreform.org/images/SpecialtyPharmacy\_Paper\_FINAL.pdf
- 11. Lupkin S. Study bodes well for biosimilars but highlights need for more research. Kaiser Health News, August 1, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/study-bodes-well-for-biosimilars-but-highlights-need-for-more/">http://khn.org/news/study-bodes-well-for-biosimilars-but-highlights-need-for-more/</a>
- Peterson M. A question of timing: A lawsuit claims Gilead Sciences could have developed a less-harmful version of its HIV treatment sooner. Los Angeles Times, May 29, 2016. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-gilead-20160529-snap-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-gilead-20160529-snap-story.html</a>
- 13. Terhune C. Obamacare: California exchange caps specialty drug costs for patients. *Los Angeles Times*, May 22, 2015. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/healthcare/la-fi-obamacare-specialty-drug-costs-20150522-story.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/healthcare/la-fi-obamacare-specialty-drug-costs-20150522-story.html</a>

#### **Drug Shortages**

- 1.\* Chen SI, Fox ER, Hall MK, et al. Despite federal legislation, shortages of drugs used in acute care settings remain persistent and prolonged. *Health Aff.* 2016;35(5):798-804. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/35/5.toc
- 2.\* Thomas K. Lapses at big drug factories add to shortages and danger. The New York Times, October 17, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/18/business/drug-makers-stalled-in-a-cycle-of-quality-lapses-and-shortages.html?pagewanted=all
- 3.\* Dembosky A. Shortage of saline solution has hospitals on edge. Kaiser Health News, June 25, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/june/25/dembosky-saline-shortage-has-hospitals-worried.aspx
- 4.\* Johnson LA. Hospitals coping better as drug shortages persist. *Associated Press*, February 27, 2014. http://bigstory.ap.org/article/hospitals-coping-better-drug-shortages-persist
- 5.\* Bernstein L. When the hospital's drug cabinet is bare. *The Washington Post*, April 24, 2015. http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/wp/2015/04/24/when-the-hospitals-drug-cabinet-is-bare/
- 6.\* Andrews M. Shortages of essential emergency care drugs increase, study finds. Kaiser Health News, May 3, 2016. http://khn.org/news/shortages-of-essential-emergency-care-drugs-increase-study-finds/
- 7. Goldberg C. Mass. General Hospital raises red flat about national shortage of IV fluids. CommonHealth, December 18, 2017. http://www.wbur.org/commonhealth/2017/12/18/mass-general-hospital-iv-fluids
- 8. Wendelbo M. This year's severe flu exposes a serious flaw in our medical system. The Conversation, January 18, 2018. https://theconversation.com/this-years-severe-flu-exposes-a-serious-flaw-in-our-medical-system-90208
- 9. Anand G, Shah S, McKay B. Shortage of drugs threaten TB fight. *The Wall Street Journal*, June 6, 2013. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323469804578523262257381332.html
- 10. Thomas K., Tavernise S. Nitroglycerin, a staple of emergency rooms, is in short supply. *The New York Times*, March 25, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1509959775/fulltext/C9E116F795CA4062PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Engelberg A, Avorn J, Kesselheim A. Addressing generic drug unaffordability and shortages by globalizing the market for old drugs. Health Aff. Blog, February 23, 2016. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/02/23/addressing-generic-drug-unaffordability-and-shortages-by-globalizing-the-market-for-old-drugs/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/02/23/addressing-generic-drug-unaffordability-and-shortages-by-globalizing-the-market-for-old-drugs/</a>
- 12. Ossola A. Future pharmacies will never run out of drugs. *The Daily Beast*, May 6, 2016. http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2016/05/07/future-pharmacies-will-never-run-out-of-drugs.html
- 13. Edney A. Facing cancer drug shortage, U.S. relies on banned Chinese Plant. Bloomberg, July 21, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-07-22/facing-cancer-drug-shortage-u-s-relies-on-banned-chinese-plant

# Controversial Practices in the Pharmaceutical Industry

# Physician Relations

- Wilson D. Pfizer gives details on payments to doctors. New York Times, April 1, 2010. p. B.2 http://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/01/business/01payments.html
- 2.\* Jones RG, Another study finds link between pharma money and brand-name prescribing. Propublica, May 9, 2016. http://www.alternet.org/drugs/another-study-finds-link-between-pharma-money-and-brand-name-prescribing
- 3. Kessler A, Cohen E, Grise K. CNN Exclusive: The more opioids doctors prescribe, the more money they make. CNN, March 12, 2018. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/11/health/prescription-opioid-payments-eprise/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/11/health/prescription-opioid-payments-eprise/index.html</a>
- Hadland SE, Cerdá M, Li Y, Krieger MS, Marshall BDL. Association of pharmaceutical industry marketing of opioid products to physicians with subsequent opioid prescribing. *JAMA Intern Med.* published online May 14, 2018. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2681059
- Thomas K, Armendariz A, Gohen S. Detailing financial links of doctors and drug makers. The New York Times, September 30, 2014. <a href="http://search.proquest.com/docview/1566550673/fulltext/AEC65A4643644BEDPQ/1?accountid=14586">http://search.proquest.com/docview/1566550673/fulltext/AEC65A4643644BEDPQ/1?accountid=14586</a>
- 6. Kaplan S. Doctors promoting treatments on social media routinely fail to disclose ties to drug makers. STAT News, February 29, 2016. http://www.statnews.com/2016/02/29/doctors-drugs-social-media/
- Pettersson E. US seeks records of 80,000 Novartis 'sham' events for doctors. BloombergBusiness, March 26, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-03-26/u-s-seeks-records-of-80-000-novartis-sham-events-for-doctors
- Thomas K. Drug maker's former employees accused of shady dealings with doctors. The New York Times, June 20, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/11/business/drug-makers-former-employees-accused-of-shady-dealings-with-doctors.html?\_r=0">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/11/business/drug-makers-former-employees-accused-of-shady-dealings-with-doctors.html?\_r=0</a>

9. Court J. Drugmakers give big money to docs, get higher drug prices, more opioids. *The Huffington Post*, July 21, 2016. <a href="http://www.huffingtonpost.com/jamie-court/drugmakers-give-big--to-d\_b\_11109598.html">http://www.huffingtonpost.com/jamie-court/drugmakers-give-big--to-d\_b\_11109598.html</a>

#### Marketing

- 1. Rubin R. Pfizer fined record \$2.3b for illegal marketing in off-label drug case. *USA Today*, September 3, 2009. http://www.usatoday.com/money/industries/health/2009-09-02-pfizer-fine N.htm
- Richardson E. Off-label drug promotion. Drug companies are largely prohibited from promoting a drug for uses that have not been approved by the Food and Drug Administration. Health Aff. Health Policy Brief, June 30, 2016. http://www.healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief.php?brief id=159
- Harper C. AARP takes aim at skyrocketing drug prices for seniors. The Hill, December 14, 2016. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/310369-aarp-takes-aim-at-skyrocketing-drug-prices-for-seniors
- 4. Hancock J. Drug industry spent millions to squelch talk about high drug prices. Kaiser Health News, December 19, 2017. https://khn.org/news/drug-industry-spent-millions-to-squelch-talk-about-high-drug-prices/
- 5. Warraich H. A costly PBM trick: Set lower copays for expensive brand-name drugs than for generics. STAT News, March 12, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/03/12/pbm-copays-brand-name-drugs-generics/
- Nutt AE, Keating D. One of America's most popular drugs first aimed at schizophrenia reveals the issues of 'off-label' use. The Washington Post, March 30, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/one-of-americas-most-popular-drugs--first-aimed-at-schizophrenia--reveals-the-issues-of-off-label-use/2018/03/28/78a538ca-1e27-11e8-b2d9-08e748f892c0\_story.html?utm\_term=.8ac80e8cf189</li>
- 7. Feuerstein A, Garde D, Robbins R. Untangling Trump's lawyer's ties to Novartis: Here are 6 unanswered questions. STAT News, May 9, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/05/09/michael-cohen-trump-lawyer-novartis-questions/
- 8. Pear R. Requiring prices in drug ads: Would it do any good? Is it even legal? *The New York Times*, May 19, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/19/us/politics/drug-prices-ads.html
- 9. Rai AK, Richman BD. A preferable path for thwarting pharmaceutical product hopping. *Health Aff.* Blog, May 22, 2018. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180522.408497/full/
- Robbins R. Behind the Stealth Ad Campaigns for the EpiPen and Other Drugs. STAT News, August 29, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/2016/08/29/epipen-unbranded-ads/
- 11. Bulik BS. AbbVie's Humira, Pfizer's Lyrica Dominate a Year of TV Ad Spend with Almost \$500M Total. EN-CPhl.CN, September 12, 2016. http://www.en-cphi.cn/news/show-32078.html

#### **Delaying Generic Entry**

- Kesselheim AS, Murtagh L, Mello MM. 'Pay for delay' settlements of disputes over pharmaceutical patents. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(15):1439-1445. <a href="http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhle1102235">http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhle1102235</a>
- Erman M. FDA names drugmakers potentially acting to delay cheap generics. Reuters, May 17, 2018. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-healthcare-gottlieb/fda-names-drugmakers-potentially-acting-to-delay-cheap-generics-idUSKCN1II24A">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-healthcare-gottlieb/fda-names-drugmakers-potentially-acting-to-delay-cheap-generics-idUSKCN1II24A</a>
- Lupkin S. Drugmakers blamed for blocking generics have jacked up prices and cost U.S. billions. Kaiser Health News, May 23, 2018. <a href="https://khn.org/news/drugmakers-blamed-for-blocking-generics-have-milked-prices-and-cost-u-s-billions/">https://khn.org/news/drugmakers-blamed-for-blocking-generics-have-milked-prices-and-cost-u-s-billions/</a>
- Pollack A. Makers of Humira and Enbrel using new drug patents to delay generic versions. The New York Times, July 15, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/16/business/makers-of-humira-and-enbrel-using-new-drug-patents-to-delay-generic-versions.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/16/business/makers-of-humira-and-enbrel-using-new-drug-patents-to-delay-generic-versions.html</a>? r=0

# **Drug Failures**

- When a drug fails. New York Times, July 26, 2010, P. A.22. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1461211022/fulltextPDF/D05894CF1E60439APQ/1?accountid=14586
- 2. Wiessner D. Merck unit to pay \$31 million to settle fraud claims by U.S. states. Reuters, October 15, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/10/15/pharmaceuticals-remeron-idUSL2N0SA22920141015
- 3. Fisk MC. J&J faces 1,000 more talc-cancer suits after verdict loss. Bloomberg, May 2, 2016. <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-05-02/j-j-ordered-to-pay-55-million-over-cancer-linked-to-talc">http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-05-02/j-j-ordered-to-pay-55-million-over-cancer-linked-to-talc</a>

# Relationship between Pharmaceutical Industry and the FDA

- 1.\* Sanger-Katz M. Speedy drug approvals have become the rule, not the exception. The New York Times, May 1, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/02/upshot/speedy-drug-approvals-have-become-the-rule-not-the-exception.html? r=0&abt=0002&abg=0
- 2.\* Edney A. FDA failed to track substandard generics, Congress told. Bloomberg, February 27, 2014. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-02-26/fda-failed-to-track-substandard-generics-congress-told.html
- 3.\* Ross JS, Dzara K, Downing NS. Efficacy and safety concerns are important reasons why the FDA requires multiple reviews before approval of new drug. *Health Aff.* 2015;34(4):681-688. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/4/681.full.pdf+html
- 4.\* Johnson SR. New drug regulator confronts major challenges. Modern Health Care, April 2, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160402/50 MOST INFLUENTIAL/160329950/
- 5.\* Calsyn M, Huelskoetter T. FDA is not the problem. Center for American Progress, March 9, 2016. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/report/2016/03/09/132850/fda-is-not-the-problem/
- 6.\* Gamble J. The FDA's dueling priorities. *The Atlantic*, August 3, 2016. http://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2016/08/fda-dueling-priorities/494081/

- 7.\* Hoffman DR. Pharma weakens FDA oversight as the price of letting Congress increase NIH funding, philly.com, July 13, 2015. <a href="http://www.philly.com/philly/blogs/healthcare/Pharma-Weakens-FDA-Oversight-as-the-Price-of-Letting-Congress-Increase-NIH-Funding.html">http://www.philly.com/philly/blogs/healthcare/Pharma-Weakens-FDA-Oversight-as-the-Price-of-Letting-Congress-Increase-NIH-Funding.html</a>
- 8. Cortez M. Gene therapies that could transform diseases get easier FDA path. Bloomberg, May 22, 2018. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-05-22/gene-therapies-that-could-transform-diseases-get-easier-fda-path">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-05-22/gene-therapies-that-could-transform-diseases-get-easier-fda-path</a>
- 9. Swetlitz I. FDA plans to speed path to approval for some gene therapies, starting with hemophilia. STAT News, May 22, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/05/22/fda-gene-therapy-hemophilia/
- 10. Alexander GC, O'Connor AB, Stafford RS. Enhancing prescription drug innovation and adoption. *Ann Intern Med.* 2011;154:833-837. http://annals.org/issue.aspx?journalid=90&issueID=20233&direction=P
- 11. Gever J. Clinical notes: FDA turns up heat on compounders. MedPage Today, April 14, 2013. http://www.medpagetoday.com/InfectiousDisease/PublicHealth/38438
- 12. Dennis B. FDA has free-speech, safety issues to weigh in review of 'off-label' drug marketing rules. *Washington Post*, July 9, 2014. <a href="http://search.proquest.com/docview/1544562564/fulltext/4CD9BB185FFB4419PQ/1?accountid=14586">http://search.proquest.com/docview/1544562564/fulltext/4CD9BB185FFB4419PQ/1?accountid=14586</a>
- 13. Editors. How to fix the FDA: Carefully. BloombergView, May 22, 2015. <a href="http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-05-22/how-to-fix-the-fda-carefully">http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-05-22/how-to-fix-the-fda-carefully</a>
- 14. Fauber J, Jones C. FDA repeatedly approved cancer drug Afinitor without proof it extended life. *Journal Sentinel*, December 12, 2015. <a href="http://www.jsonline.com/watchdog/watchdogreports/fda-repeatedly-approved-cancer-drug-afinitor-without-proof-it-extended-life-b99628814z1-361607291.html">http://www.jsonline.com/watchdog/watchdogreports/fda-repeatedly-approved-cancer-drug-afinitor-without-proof-it-extended-life-b99628814z1-361607291.html</a>
- 15. Silverman E. Drug Firms Continue to Abuse Citizen Petitions, FDA Tells Congress. STAT News, August 22, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2016/08/22/fda-generics-citizen-petition/

#### **Further Readings**

- Wilson D. Deepening drug shortages. Health Aff 2012;31(2):263-266. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/2/263.full.pdf+html
- Thomas K. Drug shortages persist in U.S., harming care. The New York Times, November 16, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/11/17/business/drug-shortages-are-becoming-persistent-in-us.html?pagewanted=all
- 3. Premier Inc. Drug shortages 2014: A Premier healthcare alliance update. February 2014. <a href="https://www.premierinc.com/wps/wcm/connect/bd794cb2-6f31-4ffb-ac85-30af42be7ef0/DrugShortage-Survey-White+Paper.pdf?MOD=AJPERES">https://www.premierinc.com/wps/wcm/connect/bd794cb2-6f31-4ffb-ac85-30af42be7ef0/DrugShortage-Survey-White+Paper.pdf?MOD=AJPERES</a>
- 4. Kennedy M. Drug shortages in U.S. emergency rooms on the rise. Reuters, January 15, 2016. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-emergency-drug-shortages-idUSKCN0UT1W7
- Reuters. Drug shortage led to spike in kids' infections. October 11, 2012. <a href="http://news.yahoo.com/drug-shortage-led-spike-kids-infections-204333255.html">http://news.yahoo.com/drug-shortage-led-spike-kids-infections-204333255.html</a>
- 6. Lazarus D. With purchase of EnvisionRX, Rite Aid gets in on the drug intermediary racket. *Los Angeles Times*, February 12, 2015. <a href="http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-lazarus-20150213-column.html">http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-lazarus-20150213-column.html</a>
- 7. Rosenthal E. Rapid price increases for some generic drugs catch users by surprise. *The New York Times*, July 8, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1543582675/fulltext/A86F40037E8A40B2PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 8. Langreth R. Drugmakers open new front against cancer with next generation of experimental drugs. *The Washington Post*, May 12, 2013. <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-05-13/human-immune-boosting-cancer-drugs-seen-extending-lives.html">http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-05-13/human-immune-boosting-cancer-drugs-seen-extending-lives.html</a>
- Newcomer LN. Changing physician incentives for cancer care to reward better patient outcomes instead of use of more costly drugs. Health Aff. 2012;31(4):780-785. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/4/780.full.pdf+html
- Rizvi Z, Kapczynski A, Kesselheim A. A simple way for the government to curb inflated drug prices. *The Washington Post*, May 12, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/a-simple-way-for-the-government-to-curb-inflated-drug-prices/2016/05/12/ed89c9b4-16fc-11e6-aa55-670cabef46e0\_story.html">https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/a-simple-way-for-the-government-to-curb-inflated-drug-prices/2016/05/12/ed89c9b4-16fc-11e6-aa55-670cabef46e0\_story.html</a>
- 11. Editorial Board. The bill pharma wants to bottle up. *The Sacramento Bee*, August 10, 2016. http://www.sacbee.com/opinion/editorials/article94920512.html
- 12. Johnson CY. The Trump administration is taking on drug prices but not drug companies. *The Washington Post*, November 24, 2017. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/11/24/the-trump-administration-is-taking-on-drug-prices-but-not-drug-companies/?utm\_term=.c8c06a227ec8">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/11/24/the-trump-administration-is-taking-on-drug-prices-but-not-drug-companies/?utm\_term=.c8c06a227ec8</a>
- 13. Johnson CY. The bizarre reason two competing drug prices rose in tandem. *The Washington Post*, November 7, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/
- 14. Ferris S. Biotech lobby plunges into drug pricing debate. The Hill, June 8, 2016. http://www.thehill.com/policy/healthcare/282793-biotech-lobby-plunges-into-drug-pricing-debate
- 15. Thomas K. A Push to Lower Drug Prices That Hit Insurers and Employers the Hardest. The *New York Times*, September 8, 2016. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/09/business/express-scripts-urges-narrower-coverage-of-anti-inflammatory-drugs.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/09/business/express-scripts-urges-narrower-coverage-of-anti-inflammatory-drugs.html</a>
- 16. Bloomberg. Arizona sues McKesson over allegations of inflated drug prices. September 20, 2012. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-09-19/arizona-sues-mckesson-alleging-it-inflated-drug-prices.html
- Editorial. Why do drug shortages persist? USA Today, May 16, 2012. http://www.usatoday.com/news/opinion/editorials/story/2012-05-16/drug-shortages-FDA/55028206/1
- Pecquet J. Kohl urges trade officials to be wary of drug industry consolidation. The Hill's Healthcare Blog, May 19, 2011. <a href="http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/medical-devices-and-prescription-drug-policy-/162153-kohl-urges-trade-officials-to-be-wary-of-drug-industry-consolidation">http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/medical-devices-and-prescription-drug-policy-/162153-kohl-urges-trade-officials-to-be-wary-of-drug-industry-consolidation</a>

- 19. Editorial. The shortage of vital drugs. *New York Times*, August 26, 2011, p. A.26. http://www.nytimes.com/2011/08/26/opinion/the-shortage-of-vital-drugs.html
- 20. Gatesman ML, Smith TJ. The shortage of essential chemotherapy drugs in the United States. *N Engl J Med*. 2011;365(18):1653-1655. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1109772
- 21. Chabner BA. Drug shortages a critical challenge for the generic-drug market. *N Engl J Med.* 2011;365(23):2147-2148. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1112633
- 22. Baker S. FTC: 'pay-for-delay' settlements up 60 percent. The Hill's Healthcare Blog, May 3, 2011. http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/medical-devices-and-prescription-drug-policy-/159085-ftc-pay-for-delay-settlements-up-60
- Bate R. Beware of risks of generic drugs: Copies aren't always as good as the original—especially when ingredients are sourced in China. Wall Street Journal (Online), July 6, 2011. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702303339904576406163574698214.html
- 24. Smolinski I. The fight grows around specialty drug pricing. The Morning Consult, June 25, 2014. http://themorningconsult.com/2014/06/fight-grows-around-specialty-drug-pricing/
- 25. Bartz D. US sees jump in pay-for-delay drug settlements. Reuters, July 27, 2010. http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSN2712034820100727
- 26. Thomas K. Drugmaker sues F.D.A. to discuss off-label uses. *The New York Times*, May 8, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/08/business/drugmaker-sues-fda-over-right-to-discuss-off-label-uses.html?\_r=0
- 27. Mogul F. Big-name drugs are falling off the 'patient cliff'. Kaiser Health News, October 24, 2011. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2011/october/24/big-name-drugs-are-falling-off-the-patent-cliff.aspx?referrer=search
- 28. Anonymous. Predicting superbugs' countermoves to new drugs. DukeToday, January 5, 2015. https://today.duke.edu/2015/01/superbug
- Johnson C. House overwhelmingly passes bill to speed FDA drug approvals. The Washington Post, July 10, 2015. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2015/07/10/house-overwhelmingly-passes-bill-to-speed-fda-drug-approvals/">http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2015/07/10/house-overwhelmingly-passes-bill-to-speed-fda-drug-approvals/</a>

#### **Financing**

#### Week 5: February 18-25

# Health Insurance and the Private Health Insurance Market: What Works, What Doesn't and How Might Health Reform Change It?

The private market for health insurance is under enormous stress. Medical care costs typically increase each year at a faster rate than employee income or overall GDP resulting in a growing share of employee compensation going for medical care. Employers, who are major actors in this market, continue to re-examine their traditional roles. One result is that an increasing number of people who purchase insurance through their employers are receiving more limited coverage than in the past. In this session we describe the nature of health insurance, how the health insurance market has evolved over time, the design of different health insurance products and the strengths and weaknesses of the current private health insurance system especially for the self-employed and employees of small firms. The efforts of health plans to control costs and improve quality, as well as the theoretical aspects of health insurance, are addressed in subsequent MHA courses.

# **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Discuss the logical foundations for health insurance.
- 2. Describe how the private health insurance market is structured and functions.
- 3. Contrast the characteristics of different types of health insurance benefit designs.
- 4. Describe the strengths and weaknesses of the current private health insurance system.

# Suggested Readings

#### **History and Current State of Private Health Insurance**

- 1.\* Blumenthal D. Employer-sponsored health insurance in the United States Origins and implications, *N Engl J Med.* 2006;355(1):82-88. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr060703
- 2.\* Blumenthal D. Employer-sponsored insurance riding the health care tiger. *N Engl J Med.* 2006;355(2):195-202. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr060704
- 3.\* Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. How private health coverage works: A primer, 2008 update. http://www.kff.org/insurance/7766.cfm
- Archer D. Private insurance is bankrupting Americans: Is Congress paying attention? Health Aff. Blog, June 26, 2012. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2012/06/26/private-insurance-is-bankrupting-americans-is-congress-paying-attention/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2012/06/26/private-insurance-is-bankrupting-americans-is-congress-paying-attention/</a>
- 5. Kaiser Health Reform Source. How small business owners get health insurance. September 28, 2012. http://policyinsights.kff.org/2012/september/how-small-business-owners-get-health-insurance.aspx
- Herrera C-N, Gaynor M, Newman D, Town RJ, Parente ST. Trends underlying employer-sponsored health insurance growth for Americans younger than age sixty-five. Health Aff 2013;32(10):1715-1722. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/32/10.toc
- 7. Cutler D. Should healthy people have to pay for chronic illnesses? *The Washington Post*, March 17, 2018. https://search.proquest.com/docview/1878508437/fulltext/2D70A3D9A59D49ACPQ/1?accountid=14586

8. Hancock J., Luthra S. Studies: Employer Costs Slow as Consumers Use Less Care, Deductibles Soar. Kaiser Health News, September 14, 2016. <a href="http://khn.org/news/studies-employer-costs-slow-as-consumers-use-less-care-deductibles-soar/">http://khn.org/news/studies-employer-costs-slow-as-consumers-use-less-care-deductibles-soar/</a>

# **Changing Health Benefit Designs**

- 1.\* Kulkarni SS. Quick facts about high-deductible health plans. Kaiser Health News, April 27, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2012/april/27/high-deductible-health-plans.aspx?referrer=search
- 2.\* Altman D. The 'value' trade-off in high-deductible health plans. *The Wall Street Journal*, May 21, 2015. http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2015/05/21/the-value-trade-off-in-high-deductible-health-plans/
- 3. Andrews M. Large companies are increasingly offering workers only high deductible health plans. Kaiser Health News, March 26, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/features/insuring-your-health/2013/032613-michelle-andrews-on-high-deductible-plans-and-large-employers.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/features/insuring-your-health/2013/032613-michelle-andrews-on-high-deductible-plans-and-large-employers.aspx</a>
- 4. Baicker K, Chandra A. The veiled economics of employee cost sharing. *JAMA Intern Med*. Published online May 4, 2015. http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/onlineFirst.aspx?page=3
- 5. Sanger-Katz M. Why insurance doesn't always prevent giant medical bills. *The New York Times*, May 20, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/20/upshot/why-insurance-doesnt-always-prevent-giant-medical-bills.html? r=0
- 6. Leonhardt D. The big problem with high health care deductibles. *The New York Times,* February 5, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1nMp6Cl
- 7. Abelson R, Greenhouse S. Small employers weigh impact of providing health insurance. *The New York Times*, November 30, 2012. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/01/business/small-employers-weigh-impact-of-providing-health-insurance.html?pagewanted=all">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/01/business/small-employers-weigh-impact-of-providing-health-insurance.html?pagewanted=all</a>

#### Weaknesses of the Current Private Health Insurance Market

- 1.\* Frakt A. Choosing a health plan is hard, even for a health economist. *The New York Times*, October 27, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/28/upshot/choosing-a-health-plan-is-hard-even-for-a-health-economist.html?\_r=0
- 2.\* Karpman M, Long SK. Most adults with medical debt had health insurance at the time the debt was incurred. Urban Institute, Health Policy Center, May 21, 2015. <a href="http://hrms.urban.org/briefs/Most-Adults-with-Medical-Debt-Had-Health-Insurance-at-the-Time-the-Debt-Was-Incurred.pdf">http://hrms.urban.org/briefs/Most-Adults-with-Medical-Debt-Had-Health-Insurance-at-the-Time-the-Debt-Was-Incurred.pdf</a>
- 3\* Sussman AL. Burden of Health-care Costs Moves to the Middle Class. *The Wall Street Journal*, August 25, 2016. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1814057825/fulltext/408E3CECF3134AA4PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 4. Johnson CY. Why employees feel so pinched by health-care costs. *The Washington Post*, October 26, 2017. https://search.proguest.com/docview/1832426081/fulltext/83C4AAEB0FB04763PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 5. Willett JK. A doctor without health insurance? What could go wrong? STAT News, March 7, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/03/07/doctor-health-insurance-pneumonia/
- Sterns O, Cappetta M. Hefty surprise medical bills can be a burden for families. NBC NEWS, May 13, 2016. http://www.nbcnews.com/business/consumer/hefty-surprise-medical-bills-can-be-burden-families-n572321
- Hiltzik M. Mergers in the healthcare sector: why you'll pay more. Los Angeles Times, May 27, 2016. http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-healthcare-mergers-20160527-snap-story.html
- 8. Baker S. Insurers: Hospital prices rising steeply. The Hill, March 18, 2013. <a href="http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/health-insurance/288705-insurers-hospital-prices-rising-steeply">http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/health-insurance/288705-insurers-hospital-prices-rising-steeply</a>
- Tocknell MD. 'Dismal' understanding of health plans among consumers. HealthLeaders Media, August 21, 2013. <a href="http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/page-1/HEP-295480/Dismal-Understanding-of-Health-Plans-Among-Consumers##">http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/page-1/HEP-295480/Dismal-Understanding-of-Health-Plans-Among-Consumers##</a>
- 10. Reinhardt UE. The real health care 'war' on the young. *The New York Times*, January 17, 2014. http://www.lexisnexis.com/hottopics/lnacademic/?verb=sr&csi=379740
- 11. Snobeck C. Premium spikes catch up with small businesses. *Star Tribune*, October 13, 2014. http://www.startribune.com/business/278960501.html

# **Health Reform and the Health Insurance Market**

- 1.\* Klein E. The six ways Obamacare changes insurance premiums. The Washington Post, June 3, 2013. http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/06/03/the-six-ways-obamacare-changes-insurance-premiums/
- 2.\* Carroll A. Time to reconsider the ACA's employer mandate? *JAMA* Forum, May 14, 2014. http://newsatjama.jama.com/2014/05/14/jama-forum-time-to-reconsider-the-acas-employer-mandate/
- 3. Cowley S. I.R.S. starts to enforce health law's rule that employers offer insurance. *The New York Times*, November 16, 2017. https://nyti.ms/2hD7zzz
- 4. Kaiser Family Foundation. Key facts about the uninsured population. Author, September 2017. https://www.kff.org/uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/
- 5. Gillis M. Uninsured struggle to obtain, afford doctor appointments. Reuters, April 12, 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-insurance/uninsured-struggle-to-obtain-afford-doctor-appointments-idUSKBN1HJ2V0
- 6. Politz K, Claxton G. Proposals for insurance options that don't comply with ACA rules: Trade-offs in cost and regulation. Issue Brief. Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, April 2018. https://www.kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/proposals-for-insurance-options-that-dont-comply-with-aca-rules-trade-offs-in-cost-and-regulation/
- Galewitz P. Health insurers see big opportunities in health law's Medicaid expansion. Kaiser Health News, March 8, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/march/08/molina-health-care-florida-medicaid-managed-care.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/march/08/molina-health-care-florida-medicaid-managed-care.aspx</a>
- 8. Reuters. Obama slams Staples, big companies on healthcare: 'Shame on them' BuzzFeed. February 11, 2015. http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/02/11/us-obama-healthcare-staples-idUSKBN0LF1FA20150211

- 9. Ferris S. Staples slams Obama for healthcare attack. The Hill, February 11, 2015. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/232469-staples-slams-obama-for-attacking-major-tax-payer-on-healthcare
- 10. Alonso-Zaldivar R. Skimpy insurance seen by Democrats as next health care issue. *Associated Press*, May 25, 2015. http://hosted.ap.org/dynamic/stories/U/US\_DEM\_2016\_SKIMPY\_INSURANCE?SITE=AP

#### **Further Readings**

- 1. Silver-Greenberg J. Patients mired in costly credit from doctors. *The New York Times*, October 13, 2013. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1441629838/fulltext/26FE2FA437B24531PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Levey NN. Almost no one wants the Obamacare employer mandate now: Here's why. Los Angeles Times, July 26, 2014. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-obamacare-employer-mandate-20140729-story.html#page=1
- 3. Andrews M. With high deductible health plans, it pays to shop around for care. Kaiser Health News, May 20, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/19/with-high-deductible-plans-it-pays-to-shop-around-for-care.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/19/with-high-deductible-plans-it-pays-to-shop-around-for-care.aspx</a>
- 4. National Institute for Health Care Management. Spending for private health insurance in the United States. January 2013. http://nihcm.org/images/stories/Spending for Private Health Insurance Rev.pdf

# Week 6: February 25 - March 4

# Medicaid: How Can This Vast Public Enterprise Be Sustained?

The Medicaid program was essentially an after-thought in the passage of legislation creating Medicare. It has grown steadily over the years to become the largest state-federal collaborative program and one of the top two expenditure categories in state budgets. When the economy weakens and state tax revenues decline, the number of individuals eligible for Medicaid typically increases, creating financial challenges for states. Health reform promises to place substantial new strains on state Medicaid programs while a Supreme Court decision and recent CMS waiver guidance offers states options. In this class session we discuss the status of Medicaid and related programs designed to serve the poor and uninsured, Medicaid contracts with managed care plans, modifications to traditional Medicaid that have been introduced, or are being considered, by states and the future of Medicaid under health reform and federal budget-balancing efforts.

# **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Discuss the distribution of funding and administrative responsibilities between the states and the federal government under Medicaid.
- 2. Describe the relative importance of different categories of expenditures under Medicaid.
- 3. Describe the experience of Medicaid programs in contracting with managed care organizations.
- 4. Discuss how economic downturns and state efforts to respond to budget crises have affected Medicaid programs.
- 5. Discuss how health reform has affected Medicaid programs, along with changes that have been made in Medicaid through use of executive orders, CMS rule making, and use of CMS waiver authority.

#### Suggested Readings

#### Overview

- 1.\* Snyder L, Rudowitz R. Medicaid financing: How does it work and what are the implications? The Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured, Issue Brief, May 2015. <a href="http://files.kff.org/attachment/issue-brief-medicaid-financing-how-does-it-work-and-what-are-the-implications">http://files.kff.org/attachment/issue-brief-medicaid-financing-how-does-it-work-and-what-are-the-implications</a>
- 2.\* The Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. Medicaid moving forward. June 17, 2014. http://kff.org/medicaid/fact-sheet/the-medicaid-program-at-a-glance-update/
- 3.\* Iglehart JK, Sommers BD. Medicaid at 50 From welfare program to nation's largest health insurer. *N Engl J Med.* 2015;372(22):2152-2159. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr1500791
- 4.\* Blumenthal D, Rasmussen PW, Collins SR, Doty MM. Does Medicaid make a difference? The Commonwealth Fund Issue Brief, June 2015. <a href="http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/files/publications/issue-brief/2015/jun/1825">http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/files/publications/issue-brief/2015/jun/1825</a> blumenthal does medicaid make a difference ib v2.pdf
- 5.\* Sanger-Katz M. The goal was simplicity; instead, there's a many-headed Medicaid. *The New York Times*, January 28, 2015. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/29/upshot/the-goal-was-simplicity-instead-theres-a-many-headed-medicaid.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/29/upshot/the-goal-was-simplicity-instead-theres-a-many-headed-medicaid.html</a>? r=0
- 6.\* Galewitz P. 5 Challenges facing Medicaid at 50. Kaiser Health News, July 27, 2015. <a href="http://khn.org/news/5-challenges-facing-medicaid-at-50/">http://khn.org/news/5-challenges-facing-medicaid-at-50/</a>
- 7. Galewitz P. Chasing millions in Medicaid dollars, hospitals buy up nursing homes. Kaiser Health News, October 18, 2017. https://khn.org/news/chasing-millions-in-medicaid-dollars-hospitals-buy-up-nursing-homes/
- McConnell KJ, Chernew ME. Controlling the cost of Medicaid. N Engl J Med. 2017;377:201-203. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1705487
- 9. Bernstein J, Katch H. Medicaid is an effective, efficient program, highly valued by its beneficiaries. And yet, Republicans are relentlessly trying to cut it. *The Washington Post*, January 17, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/posteverything/wp/2018/01/17/medicaid-is-an-effective-efficient-program-highly-valued-by-its-beneficiaries-and-yet-republicans-are-relentlessly-trying-to-cut-it/?utm\_term=.3e9ebd6bb7e5
- 10. Washington Post. The safety net is not the problem. *The Washington Post*, April 16, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2025249589?accountid=14586
- 11. Long SK. Physicians may need more than higher reimbursements to expand Medicaid participation: Findings from Washington State. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(9):1560-1567. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2012.1010

- 12. Tran A. Expanding Medicaid didn't lead to big health gains in Oregon, study finds. Kaiser Health News, May 1, 2013. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/?p=19086
- 13. Humer C. Insurers, Medicaid fear multibillion-dollar hepatitis C drug tab. Reuters, March 4, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/04/us-health-hepatitis-idUSBREA2328H20140304
- Bruen B, Young K. Paying for prescribed drugs in Medicaid: Current policy and upcoming changes. The Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured, May 23, 2014. <a href="http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/paying-for-prescribed-drugs-in-medicaid-current-policy-and-upcoming-changes/">http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/paying-for-prescribed-drugs-in-medicaid-current-policy-and-upcoming-changes/</a>
- 15. Roy A. Medicaid's low payments don't drive up the cost of employer-based insurance. Forbes, August 14, 2014. http://www.forbes.com/sites/theapothecary/2014/08/14/no-medicaids-low-payments-dont-drive-up-the-cost-of-employer-based-insurance/
- 16. The Editorial Board. Medicare and Medicaid at 50. The New York Times, July 3, 2016. <a href="http://nyti.ms/1NBT6bM">http://nyti.ms/1NBT6bM</a>
  Expenditures Under Medicaid and the Impact of Recessions on Medicaid Programs
  - 1.\* Galewitz P, Fleming M. 13 states cut Medicaid to balance budgets. Kaiser Health News, July 24, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2012/July/25/medicaid-cuts.aspx
  - 2.\* Reuters. Fewer jobs means more spending on U.S. Medicaid. May 4, 2012. http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/05/04/us-usa-states-medicaid-idUSBRE8431IQ20120504
  - 3.\* Muchmore S. Breaking the system: State budget battles gut healthcare for the most vulnerable. Modern Healthcare, April 23, 2016. <a href="http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160423/MAGAZINE/304239988/breaking-the-system-budget-battles-gut-healthcare-for-the-most">http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160423/MAGAZINE/304239988/breaking-the-system-budget-battles-gut-healthcare-for-the-most</a>
  - The Associated Press. Arkansas removes 80K from Medicaid after eligibility review. Author, December 19, 2017. <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/arkansas/articles/2017-12-19/arkansas-removes-80k-from-medicaid-after-eligibility-review">https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/arkansas/articles/2017-12-19/arkansas-removes-80k-from-medicaid-after-eligibility-review</a>
  - 5. Vitti GA. Medicaid sustainability: Drug formularies, not work requirements. The Hill, May 6, 2018. <a href="http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/386422-medicaid-sustainability-drug-formularies-not-work-requirements">http://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/386422-medicaid-sustainability-drug-formularies-not-work-requirements</a>
  - 6. Shinkman R. Providers may face Medicaid payment cuts in 33 states. Fierce HealthFinance.com, June 6, 2011. http://www.fiercehealthfinance.com/story/providers-may-face-medicaid-payment-cuts-33-states/2011-06-06
  - 7. Rapaport L. Medicaid premium hikes may leave many children uninsured. Reuters, February 19, 2016. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-medicaid-premiums-children-idUSKCN0VS25U
  - Lee M. New Mexico outlines cuts to Medicaid provider rates. NewsOK, April 26, 2016. <a href="http://newsok.com/new-mexico-outlines-cuts-to-medicaid-provider-rates/article/feed/1004201">http://newsok.com/new-mexico-outlines-cuts-to-medicaid-provider-rates/article/feed/1004201</a>
  - 9. Twedt S. State Medicaid program wrestles with high cost of hepatitis C treatment. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, May 31, 2016. http://www.post-gazette.com/business/healthcare-business/2016/05/31/Pennsylvania-Medicaid-program-wrestles-with-high-cost-of-hepatitis-C-treatment/stories/201605290094
  - 10. Pianin E. Medicaid spending could soar after new ruling on hepatitis drugs. The Fiscal Times, May 31, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/05/31/Medicaid-Spending-Could-Soar-After-New-Ruling-Hepatitis-Drugs

#### **Medicaid Contracting with Managed Care Plans**

- 1.\* Iglehart JK. Desperately seeking savings: States shift more Medicaid enrollees to managed care. *Health Aff.* 2011;30(9):1627-1629. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/30/9/1627.full.pdf
- 2.\* Forbes. Benefits and challenges of Medicaid managed care. October 18, 2012. http://www.forbes.com/sites/aroy/2012/10/18/benefits-and-challenges-of-medicaid-managed-care/
- 3.\* Goldsmith J, Mosley D, Jacobs A. Medicaid managed care: Lots of unanswered questions (Part 1). *Health Aff.* Blog, May 3, 2018. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.387981/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.387981/full/</a>
- 4.\* Goldsmith J, Mosley D, Jacobs A. Medicaid managed care: Lots of unanswered questions (Part 2). Health Aff. Blog, May 4, 2018. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.510086/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180430.510086/full/</a>
- 5. Terhune C, Gorman A. Enriched by the poor: California health insurers make billions through Medicaid. Kaiser Health News, November 6, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/enriched-by-the-poor-california-health-insurers-make-billions-through-medicaid/">https://khn.org/news/enriched-by-the-poor-california-health-insurers-make-billions-through-medicaid/</a>
- Stoddard M. Senators press Nebraska's Medicaid director about ongoing problems with managed care system. Live Well Nebraska, December 19, 2017. <a href="http://www.omaha.com/livewellnebraska/senators-press-nebraska-s-medicaid-director-about-ongoing-problems-with/article\_dc2ae095-3f87-5d3d-a093-05bf39724b9c.html">http://www.omaha.com/livewellnebraska/senators-press-nebraska-s-medicaid-director-about-ongoing-problems-with/article\_dc2ae095-3f87-5d3d-a093-05bf39724b9c.html</a>
- 7. Bindman AB. JAMA Forum: Redesigning Medicaid managed care. *JAMA* Forum, March 7, 2018. https://newsatjama.jama.com/2018/03/07/jama-forum-redesigning-medicaid-managed-care/
- Terhune C. Couple makes millions off Medicaid managed care as oversight lags. Kaiser Health News, February 22, 2018. https://khn.org/news/couple-makes-millions-off-medicaid-managed-care-as-oversight-lags/
- 9. Terhune C. Whistleblower: Medicaid managed-care firm improperly denied care to thousands. Kaiser Health News, December 1, 2017. <a href="https://khn.org/news/whistleblower-medicaid-managed-care-firm-improperly-denied-care-to-thousands/">https://khn.org/news/whistleblower-medicaid-managed-care-firm-improperly-denied-care-to-thousands/</a>
- The Register's Editorial. Pulitzer Prize-winning Editorial: Privatized Medicaid is worst prank ever. *Des Moines Register*, April 1, 2017. <a href="https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2017/04/01/editorial-privatized-medicaid-worst-prank-ever/99733270/">https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2017/04/01/editorial-privatized-medicaid-worst-prank-ever/99733270/</a>
- 11. McSwane JD, Chavez A. As patients suffer, companies profit. *The Dallas Morning News*, June 3, 2018. https://interactives.dallasnews.com/2018/pain-and-profit/part2.html
- 12. PR Newswire. Milliman analysis: Medicaid managed care market penetration quadruples over past decade. Author, June 4, 2018. <a href="https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/milliman-analysis-medicaid-managed-care-market-penetration-quadruples-over-past-decade-300659056.html">https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/milliman-analysis-medicaid-managed-care-market-penetration-quadruples-over-past-decade-300659056.html</a>

- 13. The Editorial Board. Medicaid's nickel-and-dime routine. *The New York Times*, June 6, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/06/opinion/medicaid-states.html
- 14. Tozzi J. The Medicaid black hole that costs taxpayers billions. Bloomberg Businessweek, June 23, 2014. <a href="http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2014-06-23/the-medicaid-black-hole-that-costs-taxpayers-billions">http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2014-06-23/the-medicaid-black-hole-that-costs-taxpayers-billions</a>
- Leys T. Mayo rebuffs Iowa Medicaid managed-care contracts. The Des Moines Register, March 24, 2016. <a href="http://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/health/2016/03/24/mayo-rebuffs-iowa-medicaid-managed-care-contracts/82230958/">http://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/health/2016/03/24/mayo-rebuffs-iowa-medicaid-managed-care-contracts/82230958/</a>
- 16. Hancock J. 'Milestone' rules would limit profits, score quality for Medicaid plans. Kaiser Health News, May 26, 2015. http://khn.org/news/milestone-rules-would-limit-profits-score-quality-for-medicaid-plans/

#### The ACA and Medicaid

- 1.\* Somashekhar S. GOP governors' endorsements of Medicaid expansion deepen rifts within party. The Washington Post, June 2, 2013. <a href="http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-06-02/national/39697956\_1\_medicaid-expansion-medicaid-plan-gop-qovernors">http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-06-02/national/39697956\_1\_medicaid-expansion-medicaid-plan-gop-qovernors</a>
- 2.\* Alonso-Zaldivar R. Medicaid surge triggers cost concerns for states. Fox News, May 26, 2014. http://www.foxnews.com/politics/2014/05/26/medicaid-surge-triggers-cost-concerns-for-states-101039544/
- 3.\* Reinhardt UE. A deal too good to turn down, unless it's Medicaid. *The New York Times*, August 12, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/13/upshot/a-deal-too-good-to-turn-down-unless-its-medicaid.html
- 4.\* Pear R. For many new Medicaid enrollees, care is hard to find, report says. *The New York Times*, September 27, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1565930889/fulltext/A8768AB464C3478FPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 5.\* Hiltzik M. State governments lament that citizens are actually getting health coverage. *The Los Angeles Times*, May 18, 2015. http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-mh-state-governments-lament-20150518-column.html
- 6.\* Antonisse L, Garfield R, Rudowitz R, Artiga S. The effects of Medicaid expansion under the ACA: findings from a literature review. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured Issue Brief, June 2016. <a href="http://kff.org/report-section/the-effects-of-medicaid-expansion-under-the-aca-findings-from-a-literature-review-issue-brief/">http://kff.org/report-section/the-effects-of-medicaid-expansion-under-the-aca-findings-from-a-literature-review-issue-brief/</a>
- 7. Wilensky GR. Old Medicaid is gone; expanded Medicaid is here to stay. *Milbank* Q. Vol. 96, Op-Ed, March 2018. https://www.milbank.org/quarterly/articles/old-medicaid-gone-expanded-medicaid-stay/
- 8. Rudowitz R, Musumeci MB, Hinton E. Digging into the data: What can we learn from the state evaluation of healthy Indiana (HIP 2.0) premiums. Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation Issue Brief, March 2018.

  <a href="http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Digging-Into-the-Data-What-Can-We-Learn-from-the-State-Evaluation-of-Healthy-Indiana-HIP-20-Premiums">http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Digging-Into-the-Data-What-Can-We-Learn-from-the-State-Evaluation-of-Healthy-Indiana-HIP-20-Premiums</a>
- 9. Altman D. Red-state changes could strengthen ACA, Medicaid. AXIOS, March 12, 2018. https://www.axios.com/red-state-changes-strengthen-aca-medicaid-554ffb96-0ed1-4314-aac6-444983f858d8.html
- 10. Mazurenko O, Balio CP, Agarwal R, Carroll AE, Menachemi N. The effects of Medicaid expansion under the ACA: A systematic review. *Health Aff.* 2017;37(6):944-950. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1491
- 11. Samuelson R. The Medicaid albatross. Real Clear Politics, July 23, 2012. http://www.realclearpolitics.com/articles/2012/07/23/the medicaid albatross 114865.html
- 12. Kliff S. 4 states could expand Medicaid this year. That's a big deal. Vox, June 4, 2018. <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/6/4/17426574/4-states-could-expand-medicaid">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/6/4/17426574/4-states-could-expand-medicaid</a>
- 13. Kardish C. Uncompensated care dropping fast in Medicaid expansion states. Governing, June 17, 2014. http://www.governing.com/topics/health-human-services/gov-uncompensated-care-dropping-fast.html
- 14. Wayne A, Mildenberg D. Working poor losing Obamacare as states resist Medicaid. Bloomberg, June 25, 2013. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-06-25/working-poor-losing-obamacare-as-states-resist-medicaid.html
- 15. Helms AD, Pugh T. North Carolina's \$10 billion Medicaid challenge: Pay for other states or take federal money? Charlotte Observer, September 2, 2014. <a href="http://www.charlotteobserver.com/2014/09/02/5145802/north-carolinas-10-billion-medicaid.html">http://www.charlotteobserver.com/2014/09/02/5145802/north-carolinas-10-billion-medicaid.html</a>
- 16. Tozzi J. Medicaid expansion is a windfall for hospitals. BloombergBusinessweek, September 4, 2014. http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2014-09-04/obamacares-medicaid-expansion-is-windfall-for-hospitals
- 17. Galewitz P. In conservative Indiana, Medicaid expansion makes poorest pay. Kaiser Health News, March 24, 2016. http://khn.org/news/in-conservative-indiana-medicaid-expansion-makes-poorest-pay/
- 18. DeMillo A. 'Obamacare' foes tries to save expanded Medicaid in Arkansas. KSL Broadcasting, March 24, 2016. http://www.ksl.com/index.php?nid=481&sid=39030898
- Dickson V. Success of Pence's Medicaid expansion far from settled. Modern Healthcare, July 25, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160725/NEWS/160729940
- 20. Japsen B. Insurers Add 3 Million Medicaid Patients Despite Election-year Gridlock. Forbes, September 23, 2016. <a href="http://www.forbes.com/sites/brucejapsen/2016/09/23/insurers-add-3-million-medicaid-patients-despite-election-year-gridlock/#54646b134d2e">http://www.forbes.com/sites/brucejapsen/2016/09/23/insurers-add-3-million-medicaid-patients-despite-election-year-gridlock/#54646b134d2e</a>

# Policy Proposals for Reforming Medicaid

- 1.\* Sommers BD, Epstein AE. Why states are so miffed about Medicaid Economics, politics, and the 'woodwork effect.' N Engl J Med. 2011;365:100-102. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1104948
- 2.\* New York Times Editorial. The Ryan plan for Medicaid. A good deal for the federal government would be a very bad deal for the states. May 1, 2011. http://search.proquest.com/docview/864137750/fulltext/FA2430BA64764FD8PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 3. Weixel N. Red states find there's no free pass on Medicaid changes from Trump. The Hill, May 22, 2018. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/388689-red-states-find-theres-no-free-pass-on-medicaid-changes-from-trump

- 4. Holahan J. Restructuring Medicaid through a swap: An alternative to a block grant. Urban Institute Health Policy Center, April, 2011. <a href="http://www.urban.org/uploadedpdf/412327-restructuring-medicaid-through-swap.pdf">http://www.urban.org/uploadedpdf/412327-restructuring-medicaid-through-swap.pdf</a>
- Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. Emerging Medicaid accountable care organizations: The role of managed care. May 2012. <a href="https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/8319.pdf">https://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/8319.pdf</a>
- 6. Howard P, Sykes R. Medicaid is broken—let the states fix it. *The Wall Street Journal*, October 10, 2012. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390443982904578046161332775362.html
- Baker S. Republicans propose Medicaid caps. The Hill, May 1, 2013. http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/medicaid/297301-republicans-propose-medicaid-caps
- 8. Bernstein J. The facts about work requirements are being ignored. Here's why. *The Washington Post* Blog, April 16, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/posteverything/wp/2018/04/16/the-facts-about-work-requirements-are-being-ignored-heres-why/?utm">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/posteverything/wp/2018/04/16/the-facts-about-work-requirements-are-being-ignored-heres-why/?utm</a> term=.acbb1932d6f0
- 9. Howatt G. Proposed Medicaid work requirements could end up costing Minnesota. *Star Tribune*, March 18, 2018. http://www.startribune.com/proposed-medicaid-work-requirements-could-end-up-costing-minnesota/477217293/
- 10. Shin P, Sharac J, Rosenbaum S. Kentucky's Medicaid work requirements: The potential effects on community health centers. *Health Aff.* Blog, April 12, 2018, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180412.955253/full/
- 11. Gangopadhyaya A, Kenney GM, Burton RA, Marks J. Medicaid work requirements in Arkansas. Who could be affected, and what do we know about them? Urban Institute, May 24, 2018. https://www.urban.org/research/publication/medicaid-work-requirements-arkansas
- 12. Gray K. Bill forcing Michigan Medicaid recipients to work nears final OK. *Detroit Free Press*, June 6, 2018. <a href="https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2018/06/06/medicaid-recipients-would-have-work-80-hours-month-under-bill/676634002/">https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2018/06/06/medicaid-recipients-would-have-work-80-hours-month-under-bill/676634002/</a>
- 13. Eggert D. Medicaid work requirement bill sent to Michigan governor. *AP News*, June 7, 2018. https://www.apnews.com/d07e986a056843ef822261d1e7fe6a5c
- 14. Garfield R, Rudowitz R, Musumeci MB, Damico A. Implications of work requirements in Medicaid: What does the data say? Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, June 12, 2018. <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/implications-of-work-requirements-in-medicaid-what-does-the-data-say/">https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/implications-of-work-requirements-in-medicaid-what-does-the-data-say/</a>
- 15. Galewitz P. 5 things to know about Medicaid work requirements. Kaiser Health News, June 14, 2018. https://khn.org/news/5-things-to-know-about-medicaid-work-requirements/

#### **Further Readings**

- 1. Hancock J. The Arkansas Medicaid model: What you need to know about the 'private option'. Kaiser Health News, May 1, 2013. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/02/arkansas-medicaid-private-option-faq.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/may/02/arkansas-medicaid-private-option-faq.aspx</a>
- Dickson V. Ind. sees bias in surveys to assess its Medicaid plan. Modern Healthcare, June 11, 2016. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20160611/MAGAZINE/306119953
- 3. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. Faces of the Medicaid expansion: Profiles of uninsured adults who could gain coverage. November 2012. <a href="http://www.kff.org/medicaid/8385.cfm">http://www.kff.org/medicaid/8385.cfm</a>
- 4. Iglehart J. Medicaid revisited skirmishes over a vast public enterprise, *N Engl J Med.* 356(7):734-740, 2007. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMhpr066650
- 5. Kellermann AL, Weinick RM. Emergency departments, Medicaid costs, and access to primary care understanding the link. *N Engl J Med.* 2012;366(23): 2141-2143. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1203247
- 6. Decker SL. In 2011 nearly one-third of physicians said they would not accept new Medicaid patients, but rising fees may help. *Health Aff.* 2012;31(8):1673-1679. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/8/1673.full.pdf+html
- American Health Insurance Plans. Innovations in Medicaid managed care: Highlights of health plans' programs to improve the health and well-being of Medicaid beneficiaries. March 2013. http://www.ahip.org/MedicaidInnovationsBook/
- Iglehart, J.K. Medicaid at a crossroads. N Engl J Med. 364:1585-1587, 2011. http://www.neim.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1103305
- Klein, E., Soltas, E. Wonkbook: Everything you need to know about the Oregon health study. The Washington Post, May 2, 2013. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/05/02/wonkbook-everything-you-need-to-know-about-the-oregon-health-study/">http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/05/02/wonkbook-everything-you-need-to-know-about-the-oregon-health-study/</a>

# Week 7: March 4-11

# Paying for Care for Seniors: Why Is Medicare Complicated? Assignment 3 Due

Medicare is one of the largest single items in the federal budget. Changes in Medicare expenditures and payment regulations have ripple effects on other government programs and major impacts on the health care delivery system overall. The alleged cost-shifting to private payers that occurs due to Medicare underpayments is only one of many ongoing policy issues. In this session we describe the structure of the Medicare program, some of the challenges it has faced since its inception, and how Medicare has affected, and been affected by, changes in the greater health care system.

#### **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Compare Medicare Parts A and B with respect to the way they are funded and the coverage they provide.
- 2. Describe the benefit coverage under Medicare and compare it to typical private insurance benefit coverage.
- 3. Discuss the structure and evolution of Medicaid Part C.
- 4. Describe how the Medicaid Part D prescription drug benefit is structured.

5. Compare and contrast how hospitals and physicians are paid under Medicare.

# **Suggested Readings**

#### The History and Structure of the Medicare Program

- 1.\* Reinhardt UE. How the medical establishment got the treasury's keys. The New York Times, February 28, 2014. http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2014/02/28/how-the-medical-establishment-got-the-treasurys-keys/? php=true& type=blogs& r=0
- 2.\* National Health Policy Forum. The Basics. Medicare. February 12, 2014. http://www.nhpf.org/library/details.cfm/2545
- 3.\* Davis K, Schoen C, Bandeali F. Medicare. 50 Years of Ensuring Coverage and Care. The Commonwealth Fund, April 2015. <a href="http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/files/publications/fund-report/2015/apr/1812">http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/files/publications/fund-report/2015/apr/1812</a> davis medicare 50 years coverage care.pdf
- 4.\* The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. An overview of Medicare. Issue Brief, April 2016. http://kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/an-overview-of-medicare/
- 5.\* Zeitz J. How LBJ pulled off the biggest government maneuver since D-Day. Politico, July 13, 2016. http://www.politico.com/agenda/story/2016/07/history-of-medicare-obamacare-000153
- 6. Kaiser Family Foundation: Medigap: Spotlight on enrollment, premiums, and recent trends. April 2013. http://kff.org/medicare/report/medigap-enrollment-premiums-and-recent-trends/
- Davis K, Stremikis K, Doty MM, Zezza MA. Medicare beneficiaries less likely to experience cost- and access-related problems than adults with private coverage. *Health Aff.* 2012;31(8):1866-1875. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/31/8/1866.full.pdf+html
- 8. Hendrickson M. Did you really pay for your Medicare benefits? Forbes, March 7, 2013. http://www.forbes.com/sites/markhendrickson/2013/03/07/did-you-really-pay-for-your-medicare-benefits/
- 9. The Economist. The \$272 billion swindle. May 31, 2014. http://www.economist.com/printedition/2014-05-31
- Carreyrou J, Adamy J. Medicare Unmasked. The Wall Street Journal, October 23, 2014. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1615145297/fulltext/249674BB9805401BPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 11. Altman D. Medicare's role in health-care payment reform. *The Wall Street Journal*, January 29, 2015. http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2015/01/29/medicares-role-in-health-care-payment-reform/
- 12. Beschloss M. L.B.J. and Truman: The bond that helped forge Medicare. *The New York Times*, February 28, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/01/upshot/lbj-and-truman-the-bond-that-helped-forge-medicare.html? r=0&abt=0002&abg=0
- 13. Andrews M. Running out of money is more than just a worry for many seniors, study finds. Kaiser Health News, May 1, 2015. <a href="http://khn.org/news/running-out-of-money-is-more-than-just-a-worry-for-many-seniors-study-finds/">http://khn.org/news/running-out-of-money-is-more-than-just-a-worry-for-many-seniors-study-finds/</a>

# **Issues Facing Medicare**

# Hospitals

- 1.\* Rau J. Medicare to add hospital efficiency, patient safety to payment formula. KHN Blog, April 24, 2012. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2012/04/medicare-to-add-hospital-efficiency-patient-safety-to-payment-formula/
- 2.\* Abelson R, Creswell J, Palmer GJ. Medicare bills rise as records turn electronic. *The New York Times*, September 21, 2012. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/22/business/medicare-billing-rises-at-hospitals-with-electronic-records.html?pagewanted=all">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/22/business/medicare-billing-rises-at-hospitals-with-electronic-records.html?pagewanted=all</a>
- 3.\* Pear R, Abelson R. Hospitals fear they'll bear brunt of Medicare cuts. *The New York Times*, December 18, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/19/business/medicare-cuts-how-deep-and-where.html?ref=business&\_r=1&
- 4.\* Quinn K. After the revolution: DRGs at age 30. *Ann Intern Med.* 2014;160(6):426-429. http://annals.org/issue.aspx?journalid=90&issueid=929862&direction=P
- 5. Rau J. Medicare spotlights hospitals with especially costly patients. Kaiser Health News, May 9, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2012/May/09/Medicare-Hospitals-Costly-Patients.aspx
- Jaffe S. Medicare may be overpaying hospitals for short-stay patients. Kaiser Health News, May 20, 2014. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2014/May/20/medicare-observation-care-overpaying-hospitals-for-short-stays.aspx">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Stories/2014/May/20/medicare-observation-care-overpaying-hospitals-for-short-stays.aspx</a>
- 7. Kaiser Health News. Should Medicare pay the same no matter where the patient gets care? May 21, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/may/21/health-on-the-hill-medicare-site-of-service-payment-changes.aspx?referrer=search
- 8. Jaffe S. FAQ: Hospital observation care can be costly for Medicare patients. Kaiser Health News, June 18, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2013/september/04/observation-care-faq.aspx?referrer=search
- 9. Rau J. More than 750 hospitals face Medicare crackdown on patient injuries. Kaiser Health News, June 22, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/june/23/patient-injuries-hospitals-medicare-hospital-acquired-condition-reduction-program.aspx
- 10. Tomsic M. In the Medicare bonus round, the winners are...small, specialty hospitals! Kaiser Health News, February 19, 2015. <a href="http://khn.org/news/in-the-medicare-bonus-round-the-winners-aresmall-specialty-hospitals/">http://khn.org/news/in-the-medicare-bonus-round-the-winners-aresmall-specialty-hospitals/</a>
- 11. Weaver D, Mathews AW, McGinty T. Medicare overpays as hospital prices rise. *The Wall Street Journal*, April 15, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/medicare-overpays-as-hospital-prices-rise-1429151451

#### **Physicians**

- 1.\* Hensley S. Doctors fleeing Medicare? Not so fast, feds say. NPR, August 23, 2013. http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2013/08/23/214894592/doctors-fleeing-medicare-not-so-fast-feds-say
- 2.\* Thomas K, Abelson R. Doctors see benefits and risks in Medicare changes. *The New York Times*, April 15, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/16/us/doctors-see-benefits-and-risks-in-medicare-changes.html? r=0

- Berenson RA, Goodson JD. Finding value in unexpected places fixing the Medicare physician fee schedule. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(14):1306-1309. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1600999
- 4. Steinbrook R. Public disclosure of Medicare payments to individual physicians. *JAMA*. 2014;311(13):1285-1286. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/lssue.aspx?journalid=67&issueID=929938&direction=P
- 5. Kulash T. Patient coordination would get boost if Medicare changes how it pays docs. Kaiser Health News, February 4, 2014. <a href="http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/february/04/way-medicare-pays-doctors-may-change.aspx?referrer=search">http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/february/04/way-medicare-pays-doctors-may-change.aspx?referrer=search</a>
- 6. Ehrenfreund M. Want to see how problematic Medicare pricing is? Look to ophthalmology. *The Washington Post*, April 9, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1515695243/fulltext/CE61EA76530B4A85PQ/2?accountid=14586
- Rau J. Harvard: Overused medical services cost Medicare billions. Kaiser Health News Blog, May 12, 2014. <a href="http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2014/05/harvard-overused-medical-services-cost-medicare-billions/?utm\_source=feedburner&utm\_medium=feed&utm\_campaign=Feed%3A+Capsules-TheKhnBlog+(Capsules+-+The+KHN+Blog)</li>
- 8. Ornstein C. Medicare overpays billions for office visits, patient evaluations. Propublica, May 29, 2014. http://www.propublica.org/article/medicare-overpays-billions-for-office-visits-patient-evaluations
- 9. Pfeifer S. IPC the hospitalist defrauded Medicare and Medicaid, U.S. lawsuit says. *The Los Angeles Times*, June 17, 2014. http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-ipc-medicare-overcharge-20140618-story.html
- 10. Jennings K. The secret committee behind out soaring health care costs. Politico Magazine, August 20, 2014. http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2014/08/health-care-costs-110184.html
- 11. Steinbrook R. The repeal of Medicare's sustainable growth rate for physician payment. *JAMA*. 2015;313(20):2025-2026. http://jama.jamanetwork.com/Issue.aspx?journalid=67&issueID=934083&direction=P
- 12. Clark C. CMS announces bundled care payment for oncology. HealthLeaders Media, February 16, 2015. <a href="http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/QUA-313227/CMS-Announces-Bundled-Care-Payments-for-Oncology.html">http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/QUA-313227/CMS-Announces-Bundled-Care-Payments-for-Oncology.html</a>

# Pharmaceuticals and Devices

- 1.\* National Health Policy Forum. The Medicare drug benefit (Part D). Washington, DC: The George Washington University, February 20, 2014. http://www.nhpf.org/library/details.cfm/2708
- 2.\* Donohue JM. The impact and evolution of Medicare Part D. *N Engl J Med.* 2014;371(8):693-695. http://www.nejm.org/toc/nejm/371/8
- 3.\* Shih C, Schwartz J, Coukell A. How would government negotiation of Medicare Part D drug prices work? *Health Aff.* Blog, February 1, 2016. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/02/01/how-would-government-negotiation-of-medicare-part-d-drug-prices-work/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/02/01/how-would-government-negotiation-of-medicare-part-d-drug-prices-work/</a>
- West E. Tennessee health care leaders charged in Medicare scheme totaling \$4.6 million. Tennessean, April 10, 2018. <a href="https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/local/williamson/2018/04/10/tennessee-health-care-leaders-charged-medicare-scheme-totaling-4-6-million/501332002/">https://www.tennesseen.com/story/news/local/williamson/2018/04/10/tennessee-health-care-leaders-charged-medicare-scheme-totaling-4-6-million/501332002/</a>
- Cubanski J, Neuman T. Searching for savings in Medicare drug price negotiations. Kaiser Family Foundation Issue Brief, April 26, 2018. <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/searching-for-savings-in-medicare-drug-price-negotiations/">https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/searching-for-savings-in-medicare-drug-price-negotiations/</a>
- 6. Opinion. Medicare Advantage not a good bet for most. *The Wall Street Journal*, March 29, 2018. https://www.wsj.com/articles/medicare-advantage-not-a-good-bet-for-most-1522345333
- 7. Pear R. Obama proposes that Medicare be given the right to negotiate the cost of drugs. *The New York Times*, April 27, 2015. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/28/us/obama-proposes-that-medicare-be-given-the-right-to-negotiate-the-cost-of-drugs.html?\_r=0">http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/28/us/obama-proposes-that-medicare-be-given-the-right-to-negotiate-the-cost-of-drugs.html?\_r=0</a>
- 8. Kaiser Health News. Medical equipment prices highlight some of Medicare's difficulties, July 21, 2009. http://khn.org/morning-breakout/med-equipment/
- Baumgarten A. Minnesota Health Market Review 2018 finds: Minnesota health plans regain profitability, add enrollees new competition stirs for Medicare health plans. Author, June 7, 2018. <a href="http://www.allanbaumgarten.com/index.php">http://www.allanbaumgarten.com/index.php</a>
- 10. Specialty drugs force high Medicare out-of-pocket costs. March, 2010. <a href="http://www.advfn.com/news\_Specialty-Drugs-Force-High-Medicare-Out-Of-Pocket-Costs\_41779029.html">http://www.advfn.com/news\_Specialty-Drugs-Force-High-Medicare-Out-Of-Pocket-Costs\_41779029.html</a>
- 11. Hoadley J. Medicare Part D spending trends: Understanding key drivers and the role of competition. KFF Medicare Policy Issue Brief, May, 2012. http://www.kff.org/medicare/upload/8308.pdf
- 12. Jaffe S. Strange pricing details can bedevil Medicare beneficiaries. Kaiser Health News Blog, November 13, 2013. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2013/11/strange-pricing-details-can-bedevil-medicare-beneficiaries/
- 13. Neuman T, Hoadley J, Cubanski J. The cost of a cure: Medicare's role in treating hepatitis C. *Health Aff.* Blog, June 5, 2014. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2014/06/05/the-cost-of-a-cure-medicares-role-in-treating-hepatitis-c/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2014/06/05/the-cost-of-a-cure-medicares-role-in-treating-hepatitis-c/</a>
- 14. Rau J. Medicare itemizes its \$103 billion drug bill. Kaiser Health News, April 30, 2015. <a href="http://khn.org/news/medicare-itemizes-its-103-billion-drug-bill/?utm\_campaign=KHN%3A+Daily+Health+Policy+Report&utm\_source=hs\_email&utm\_medium=email&utm\_content=17454801& hsenc=p2ANqtz-</a>
  - 8Fk5nCNYrMpwYM1ET\_dc49C2D6gYGxt74iABKvHAR5t8QZiFfSPmzLJs5CRR\_6wOZLSv9YkPycBKYof0OLf1fvp0NugA& hsmi=17454801
- 15. Pear R. US to test ways to cut drug prices in Medicare. *The New York Times*, March 8, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/09/us/politics/us-to-test-ways-to-cut-drug-prices-in-medicare.html? r=0
- 16. Editorial Board. How to reduce Medicare drug costs. The New York Times, March 10, 2016. http://nyti.ms/1SBFxxX

17. Appleby J. How Medicare drug plans hope to follow private sector lead. Kaiser Health News, March 18, 2016. http://khn.org/news/how-medicare-drug-plans-hope-to-follow-private-sector-lead/

#### Health Plans

- 1.\* Frakt A. Gingrich's correct prediction about Medicare's future. *New York Times*, July 7, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/08/upshot/gingrichs-correct-prediction-about-medicares-future.html? r=0
- 2.\* Pear R. US finds many failures in Medicare health plans. The New York Times, October 12, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1610713573/fulltext/CE3073692AFD4689PQ/1?accountid=14586
- 3.\* Diamond D. Obamacare was supposed to kill Medicare Advantage. It only made it stronger. Forbes, July 15, 2015. <a href="http://www.forbes.com/sites/dandiamond/2015/07/15/obamacare-was-supposed-to-kill-medicare-advantage-it-only-made-it-stronger/">http://www.forbes.com/sites/dandiamond/2015/07/15/obamacare-was-supposed-to-kill-medicare-advantage-it-only-made-it-stronger/</a>
- 4.\* Schulte F. Some Medicare advantage plans overcharged the government by billions of dollars and got away with it. The Center for Public Integrity, December 18, 2015. <a href="https://www.publicintegrity.org/2015/12/18/19065/some-medicare-advantage-plans-overcharged-government-billions-dollars-and-got-away">https://www.publicintegrity.org/2015/12/18/19065/some-medicare-advantage-plans-overcharged-government-billions-dollars-and-got-away</a>
- Norman B, Haberkorn J. CMS reverses course on cuts. Politico, April 3, 2013. http://www.politico.com/story/2013/04/insurance-medicare-advantage-cuts-health-care-89569.html
- 6. Wasik JF. Medicare Advantage isn't reducing health care costs. The Fiscal Times, April 16, 2014. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/Columns/2014/04/16/Medicare-Advantage-Isn-t-Reducing-Health-Care-Costs
- 7. Jacobson G, Swoope C, Perry M, Slosar MC. How are seniors choosing and changing health insurance plans? Kaiser Family Foundation, May 2014. <a href="http://kff.org/medicare/report/how-are-seniors-choosing-and-changing-health-insurance-plans/">http://kff.org/medicare/report/how-are-seniors-choosing-and-changing-health-insurance-plans/</a>
- 8. Al-Faruque F. Investigation: Feds overpaid \$70B to Medicare Advantage. The Hill, June 4, 2014. http://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/208181-investigation-feds-overpaid-70b-to-medicare-advantage
- Frakt A. The quality of Medicare Advantage. The Incidental Economist, August 20, 2014. http://theincidentaleconomist.com/wordpress/upshot-the-quality-of-medicare-advantage/
- 10. Cheney C. 16 Medicare Advantage plans earn 5-star ratings. HealthLeaders Media, October 14, 2014. http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/HEP-309308/16-Medicare-Advantage-Plans-Earn-5Star-Ratings
- 11. Cheney C. CMS puts the squeeze on Medicare advantage plans. HealthLeaders Media, February 25, 2015. <a href="http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/HEP-313613/CMS-Puts-the-Squeeze-on-Medicare-Advantage-Plans.html">http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/HEP-313613/CMS-Puts-the-Squeeze-on-Medicare-Advantage-Plans.html</a>

#### **Further Readings**

- Tozzi J. Insurers gaming Medicare might cost Washington billions a year. BloombergBusiness, June 23, 2015. <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-06-23/insurers-gaming-medicare-might-cost-washington-billions-a-vear">http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-06-23/insurers-gaming-medicare-might-cost-washington-billions-a-vear</a>
- 2. The Hill. Why won't Medicare cover effective obesity drugs? September 19, 2014. <a href="http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/healthcare/218221-why-wont-medicare-cover-effective-obesity-drugs">http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/healthcare/218221-why-wont-medicare-cover-effective-obesity-drugs</a>
- Yen H. Lawmakers urge Medicare coverage for cancer test. Associated Press, June 17, 2014. http://bigstory.ap.org/article/lawmakers-urge-medicare-coverage-cancer-test
- Government Accountability Office. Medicare physician payment: Private-sector initiatives can help inform CMS quality and efficiency incentive efforts. December 26, 2012. http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-13-160
- 5. Marte J. Medicare open-enrollment: Find the right drug plan. *The Wall Street Journal*, October 13, 2012. http://articles.marketwatch.com/2012-11-08/finance/34421801\_1\_coverage-gap-medicare-plans-drug-plans
- Tran A. Seniors satisfied with Medicare, anxious about future, survey finds. KHN Blog, October 18, 2012. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2012/10/seniors-satisfied-with-medicare-anxious-about-future-survey-finds/
- 7. Klepper B. A legal challenge to CMS' reliance on the RUC. *Health Aff.* Blog, August 9, 2011. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2011/08/09/a-legal-challenge-to-cms-reliance-on-the-ruc/
- 8. Cubanski J, Swoope C, Damico A, Neuman T. Health care on a budget: The financial burden of health spending by Medicare households. Kaiser Family Foundation, January 2014. <a href="http://kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/health-care-on-a-budget-the-financial-burden-of-health-spending-by-medicare-households/">http://kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/health-care-on-a-budget-the-financial-burden-of-health-spending-by-medicare-households/</a>
- 9. Frakt A. How Congress is actually holding down Medicare spending. *The New York Times*, April 28, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/29/upshot/how-congress-is-actually-holding-down-medicare-spending.html
- 10. Armour S. Health-care providers aim to fight Medicare drug plan. *The Wall Street Journal*, March 10, 2016. http://search.proquest.com/results/765FE10653A94754PQ/1?accountid=14586

#### Medicare: A Program at the Brink?

The rising national debt, Congressional "borrowing" from Medicare, changing population demographics, the growing divergence of Medicare and private sector hospital payments, and growing pharmaceutical use and expenditures all pose formidable challenges for Medicare going forward. Both political parties have plans for the Medicare program. Medicare reform was an important topic in the past presidential election and seems likely to remain a contentious issue in upcoming national elections as well.

# **Learning Objectives**

Students should be able to:

- 1. Discuss the challenges that enrollment growth poses for Medicare.
- 2. Explain how health reform and the growing federal government debt could affect Medicare.

- 3. Discuss why the growing divergence between Medicare and private sector payments to providers has important implications for Medicare.
- 4. Discuss how the growth of specialty drugs will affect Medicare.
- 5. Describe proposals for Medicare reform and their political prospects.

# **Suggested Readings**

# The Medicare Solvency Issue

- 1.\* Guterman S. The 2016 Medicare trustees report: is Medicare doomed? *Health Aff.* Blog, July 12, 2016. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/07/12/the-2016-medicare-trustees-report-is-medicare-doomed/
- 2.\* Cubanski J, Neuman T. The facts on Medicare spending and financing. The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. Issue Brief, July 2016. http://kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/the-facts-on-medicare-spending-and-financing/
- 3.\* Galewitz P. Medicare's financial outlook slightly improved, trustees say. Kaiser Health News, July 13, 2017. http://khn.org/news/medicares-financial-outlook-slightly-improved-trustees-say/
- 4. Tavernise S. U.S. fertility rate fell to a record low, for a second straight year. *The New York Times*, May 16, 2018. https://search.proguest.com/docview/2039544034/fulltext/C74F0CC72A594BD1PQ/26?accountid=14586
- Emba C. The recession is long gone. Where are the babies? The Washington Post, May 22, 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-recession-is-long-gone-where-are-the-babies/2018/05/22/4103a55c-5e03-11e8-a4a4-c070ef53f315\_story.html?utm\_term=.0ebfc6a26720
- Galewitz P. Medicare financial outlook worsens. Kaiser Health News, June 5, 2018. <a href="https://khn.org/news/medicare-financial-outlook-worsens/">https://khn.org/news/medicare-financial-outlook-worsens/</a>
- Lawrence BR. The illusion of health-care 'trust funds.' The Washington Post, October 18, 2012. http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2012-10-18/opinions/35502037 1 trust-fund-medicare-trustees-health-care
- Kodjak A. Baby boomers will become sicker seniors than earlier generations. NPR, May 25, 2016. http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/05/25/479359856/baby-boomers-will-become-sicker-seniors-than-earlier-generations

# The Impact of Health Reform on Medicare

1.\* Carey MA. FAQ: Decoding the \$716 billion in Medicare reductions. Kaiser Health News, August 17, 2012. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2012/august/17/faq-716-billion-medicare-reductions.aspx

# Medicare and the Federal Budget

- 1.\* Neuman T, Cubanski J. The mystery of the missing \$1,000 per person: Can Medicare's spending slowdown continue? Kaiser Family Foundation, July 8, 2014. <a href="http://kff.org/health-costs/perspective/the-mystery-of-the-missing-1000-per-person-can-medicares-spending-slowdown-continue/">http://kff.org/health-costs/perspective/the-mystery-of-the-missing-1000-per-person-can-medicares-spending-slowdown-continue/</a>
- Gale WG. Six takeaways from CBO's new long-term budget outlook. Brookings, July 15, 2014. http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/up-front/posts/2014/07/15-6-takeaways-cbo-budget-outlook-gale
- 3. Reinhardt UE. Medicare spending isn't out of control. *The New York Times*, December 21, 2012. <a href="http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/12/21/medicare-spending-isnt-out-of-control/?\_r=0">http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/12/21/medicare-spending-isnt-out-of-control/?\_r=0</a>
- 4. Altman D. The truth about those 'greedy' seniors. *The Wall Street Journal*, June 13, 2014. http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2014/06/13/the-truth-about-those-greedy-seniors/
- Cowan J, Kessler J. The left needs to get real on Medicare, social security and the deficit. The Washington Post, June 27, 2014. http://search.proguest.com/docview/1372279238/fulltext/1240486EC83C4527PQ/1?accountid=14586
- Demko P. Medicare sequestration cuts extended to 2024 as veteran benefits restored. Modern Healthcare, February 12,2014. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20140212/NEWS/302129952
- Scott D. Groups fume that Medicare cuts may pay for trade bill. National Journal, April 21, 2015. <a href="http://www.nationaljournal.com/health-care/outside-groups-fume-that-medicare-cuts-may-pay-for-trade-bill-20150421">http://www.nationaljournal.com/health-care/outside-groups-fume-that-medicare-cuts-may-pay-for-trade-bill-20150421</a>
- 8. Stein H. A decade of progress in controlling Medicare spending. Center for American Progress, February 2, 2015. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/budget/news/2015/06/17/115317/a-decade-of-progress-in-controlling-medicare-spending/

# **Alternatives for Medicare Reform**

- 1.\* Sanger-Katz M, Quealy K. Medicare: Not such a budget-buster anymore. *The New York Times*, August 27, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/28/upshot/medicare-not-such-a-budget-buster-anymore.html?\_r=0
- 2.\* Antos J. The Ryan plan: The cliffs notes version of Republican health reform. *Health Aff.* Blog, March 21, 2012. http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2012/03/21/the-ryan-plan-the-cliffs-notes-version-of-republican-health-reform/
- 3.\* Kliff S. Democrats now have 5 competing plans to expand government health care. Vox, April 18, 2018. https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/4/18/17252714/democrats-medicare-buy-in-chris-murphy-jeff-merkley
- Berenson R, Holahan J, Zuckerman S. Can Medicare be preserved while reducing the deficit? Timely analysis of immediate health policy issues. Urban Institute, March 2013. <a href="http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412759-Can-Medicare-Be-Preserved-While-Reducing-the-Deficit.pdf">http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412759-Can-Medicare-Be-Preserved-While-Reducing-the-Deficit.pdf</a>
- 5. Viebeck E. Unified Medicare benefit would save billions, study says. The Hill, May 6, 2013. http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/medicare/298019-unified-medicare-benefit-would-save-billions-study-says
- 6. Orszag P. Yes, we can trim Medicare spending. Bloomberg, February 11, 2014. http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2014-02-11/yes-we-can-trim-medicare-spending
- Carlson J. Seeking Medicare savings, OIG considers caps on hospital compensation. Modern Healthcare, February 11, 2014. http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20140211/NEWS/302119958
- 8. Galewitz P. Impact of Medicare Advantage cuts on seniors sharply disputed. Kaiser Health News, February 23, 2014. http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/stories/2014/february/24/medicare-advantage-react.aspx

# **Prospects for Near Term Changes in Medicare**

- 1.\* Porter E. Medicare needs fixing, but not right now. *The New York Times*, February 26, 2013. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/27/business/medicare-needs-fixing-but-not-right-now.html?pagewanted=all
- 2.\* Garver R. Here's why reforming Medicare spending is so difficult. The Fiscal Times, June 29, 2016. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/2016/06/29/Here-s-Why-Reforming-Medicare-Spending-So-Difficult
- 3. Peterson K, Armour S. Republicans scale down agenda for safety-net programs. *The Wall Street Journal*, January 9, 2018. https://search.proquest.com/docview/1985879893/fulltext/4AFEE95EFC4F479BPQ/204?accountid=14586
- Gamble M. 4 new types of healthcare deals we're seeing. Becker's Hospital Review, May 29, 2018. <a href="https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/4-new-types-of-healthcare-deals-we-re-seeing.html">https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/4-new-types-of-healthcare-deals-we-re-seeing.html</a>
- 5. Hiltzik M. The five biggest lies about entitlement programs. *Los Angeles Times*, March 8, 2013. http://articles.latimes.com/2013/mar/08/business/la-fi-hiltzik-20130310
- Samuelson RJ. We need to stop coddling the elderly. The Washington Post, November 3, 2013. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1458567092/fulltext/4BB9E41653464FCDPQ/1?accountid=14586
- 7. America's Health Insurance Plans. Five members of Senate Finance Committee send letter urging CMS to protect seniors in Medicare Advantage. March 27, 2014. <a href="http://www.ahipcoverage.com/2014/03/27/five-members-of-senate-finance-committee-send-letter-urging-cms-to-protect-seniors-in-medicare-advantage/">http://www.ahipcoverage.com/2014/03/27/five-members-of-senate-finance-committee-send-letter-urging-cms-to-protect-seniors-in-medicare-advantage/</a>
- Edsall TB. Obamacare, hands off my Medicare. The New York Times, April 22, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/22/opinion/obamacare-hands-off-my-medicare.html
- 9. Hackbarth G. Today's Medicare is built on 50 years of robust compromise. Now what? *Health Aff.* Blog, March 8, 2016. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/03/08/todays-medicare-is-built-on-50-years-of-robust-compromise-now-what/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/03/08/todays-medicare-is-built-on-50-years-of-robust-compromise-now-what/</a>
- Editorial Board. The annual Medicare Advantage dance avoids the bigger issues of entitlements. The Washington Post, March 20, 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/medicare-advantage-dance/2016/03/20/874e00ae-ec7f-11e5-a6f3-21ccdbc5f74e">https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/medicare-advantage-dance/2016/03/20/874e00ae-ec7f-11e5-a6f3-21ccdbc5f74e</a> story.html

#### **Further Readings**

- Newhouse JP, Garber AM. Geographic variation in Medicare services. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(16):1465-1468. http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMp1302981
- 2. Huesch M. How ideas from private industry help combat Medicare fraud, waste, and abuse. *Health Aff.* Blog, May 23, 2013. <a href="http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/05/23/how-ideas-from-private-industry-help-combat-medicare-fraud-waste-and-abuse/">http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/05/23/how-ideas-from-private-industry-help-combat-medicare-fraud-waste-and-abuse/</a>
- 3. Orszag PR. Paul Ryan is thoughtful, handsome and misguided. Bloomberg.com, August 11, 2012. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-08-11/paul-ryan-is-thoughtful-handsome-and-misguided.html